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VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION ACT
REAUTHORIZATION

THURSDAY, JULY 10, 1997

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING,

OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:38 a.m., in room
SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator De Wine (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators DeWine, Jeffords, Warner, Wellstone, Ken-
nedy, and Harkin.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DEWINE

Senator DEWINE. Good morning. Today we will examine the Vo-
cational Rehabilitation Act. This Act is the only Federal program
that provides comprehensive vocational rehabilitation services to
help individuals with physical and mental disabilities and to help
them become employable and to help them to achieve independence
and integration into society.

Programs under the Act are currently funded at $2.471 billion.
The largest part of the Rehabilitation Act, accounting for nearly 90
percent of its funding, is the Federal-State partnership authorized
under Title I of the Act. It is under Title I that States receive for-
mula-based grants to assist persons with disabilities to prepare for
and engage in gainful employment. It will be this portion of the Act
to which we will direct most of our attention. However, we recog-
nize and will not ignore that the Act also provides for research
funding, training and demonstration projects, programs to develop
employment opportunities and independent living services.

Currently, the Rehabilitation Act is suffering. Decades of repet-
itive practices, overlapping efforts and wasteful spending are keep-
ing too many people from fulfilling their full potential and filling
good jobs. We have an incredible opportunity, I believe, to change
this system. I believe we should seize upon the positive, energetic
atmosphere that has been created by the successful passage of the
Individuals with Disabilities Education Act and carry that over, not
only to reauthorizing the Rehabilitation Act, but also to the overall
effort of job training reform and our opportunity to strongly link
the two.

Congress last took a serious look at the Rehabilitation Act in
1992. Today we take up once again the issue of reauthorizing this
very important legislation.

(1)
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We hope to streamline and strengthen the vocational rehabilita-
tion system, make it more efficient and link it more effectively with
the Federal Government's overall job training efforts.

At today's hearing we will discuss several problems we all agree
face the VR system and some possible solutions. These possible so-
lutions include: improving the individual written rehabilitation
plans for program consumers; raising compensation standards so
that everyone participating in a vocational rehabilitation program
is either making the minimum wage or has a goal of making the
minimum wage; incorporating new methods of alternative dispute
resolution into the program; focusing the scope of eligibility by pro-
viding common sense criteria that will allow more people employ-
ment opportunities without neglecting those most severely dis-
abled, and improving the standards of accountability for those re-
ceiving Title II grants for research and development.

As we talk about these possibilities, however, we must remember
that just as important as the changes and improvements we will
discuss today is the Act's role in the larger context of job training
reform. I believe that we must incorporate our efforts here with the
overall plan to streamline the country's job training programs,
eliminate wasteful overlaps and duplications, stretch Federal dol-
lars even further, and help more people become more independent
by securing decent jobs with decent wages.

My goals with job training reform and with the reauthorization
of the Rehabilitation Act are simple: to make the system more ac-
countable, to make it more efficient, fair and pragmatic, to use this
reauthorization as a meaningful way to link the Rehabilitation Act
and the generic job training programs, to preserve the Rehabilita-
tion Act's separate funding stream and recognize that many indi-
viduals with disabilities have special needs and benefit greatly
from VR services, and most importantly, finally, to get better jobs
for more people.

That is our purpose. Let me now turn to Senator Wellstone for
any comments that he would like to make.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR WELLSTONE

Senator WELLSTONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am going to be brief because I would like to, with your permis-

sion, share my opening statement with Senator Harkin who has
been just such a consistent and courageous and determined leader
for so many years in working with the independent living commu-
nity.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your holding the hearing today. The
Rehabilitation Act assists well over a million Americans with dis-
abilities annually, through comprehensive vocational rehabilitation
services. It sort of represents our commitment as a nation in pro-
viding necessary assistance to people who are helping themselves
to achieve independence; who are striving to reach their productive
potential; and many of whom struggle daily to be full members and
citizens of our society. It is all of us who gain from their efforts as
they do so. Sometimes I think we look at these programs too much
in the context of helping other people. This is a program that is
critical to our national interest.
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I just want to highlight one witness today, Jay Johnson, whom
I have known for many years, from East Grand Forks. He is now
a temporary resident of Crookston, and for those of you who do not
knowand probably most of you do knowEast Grand Forks was
devastated by the flooding, and Jay has gone through that, as
many other citizens have as well. He is executive director of Op-
tions, which is a center for independent living in East Grand Forks.
Options serves 16 counties in Minnesota and North Dakota, and
Jay will be testifying today on behalf of the National Council on
Independent Living.

Mr. Chairman, I am especially committed to ensuring progress
toward greater consumer choice and involvement and more inde-
pendent living. That, to me, is what this is all about. We are
blessed in Minnesota. We have an independent living community
which is very strong; a community with a tremendous amount of
dignity; a community whose work is inspiring, and it is my hope
that as a Senator from Minnesota, working with youand I think
we try to do thiswe will be able to have a genuine bipartisan
agreement which will be important to the communities across our
Nation.

With that, with your permission, I would like to defer to Senator
Harkin.

Senator DEWENTE. Senator Harkin?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HARKIN

Senator HARKIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And let
me again thank you, Mr. Chairman and also Senator Wellstone, for
having this hearing and Mr. Chairman, for your interest in and
support to get this reauthorization through this year, so that we
can look ahead to, hopefully, another 3 years of working with a
good program here that we have developed in the past several
years.

So I want to thank you for that, and I appreciate your efforts in
this area.

Before we begin, I just want to note that here in just a few days,
we are going to celebrate the seventh anniversary of the Americans
with Disabilities Act, which has been called the Emancipation
Proclamation for people with disabilities in our country. The ADA
is a civil rights act. It basically opens the door of opportunity for
disabled people. It has discrimination in employment, in public
services, (including education), and public accommodations, on the
basis of disability. So it opens the door. But opening the door does
not do much unless you have the supporting services that enable
people to take advantage of going through the door. So, I have
often said that ADA opened the door, but it is the vocational reha-
bilitation systems that provide people with disabilities the nec-
essary skills and support services to go through that door and to
enable them to achieve their career goals.

In 1992I remember it very wellwe made some very sweeping
changes to the Rehab Act, sweeping changes, I think, that over the
last 5 years have proven to have worked well in moving us ahead
to meet the precepts of the Americans with Disabilities Act. We
streamlined the eligibility process; we improved access for those
with the most severe disabilities; we provided for interagency link-
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ages, improving relationships between business, industry, labor;
and a comprehensive system of personnel development.

We provided for greater consumer choiceand that was one that
I felt very strongly aboutthat those who are consuming the serv-
ices ought to be the ones to say what they want. I have often used
the example, Mr. Chairman, that when my older brother who is
deaf went to school, they told him he could be one of three things
he could be a baker, a shoe cobbler or a printer's assistant. Well,
he did not want to be any of those. Well, they said, that is your
choice. You have got one of those three, and that is it.

Now, consumers have a wider choice. They do not have to be a
printer or a baker or something else. They can do what they want
to. So it provided for greater consumer choice and involvement in
that decisionmaking process. And, as Senator Wellstone said, we
provided for this whole network of independent living centers, and
from what I have seen, they work really well. No matter where we
see them around the country, the independent living centers in
each State are just doing a great job out there.

Now, that brings us to the reauthorization of this bill. In many
of the States, we are just seeing the results of the sweeping
changes that we made in 1992. It has taken some time. We have
the rules and regulations. I just think that what we need is some
more time to work out and to continue the progress that we have
made over the last 5 years. I think that those of us working to-
getherDemocrats and Republicanswith the Administration can
develop bipartisan legislation that reaffirms the themes of what we
did in 1992the basic themes of that. We need to fine-tune some
things, and we have talked about that, Mr. Chairman, to address
some of the actual documented flaws that we have with the current
law and, again, to increase even better the linkages with the ge-
neric system of job training with vocational rehab.

So I think these are the kind of things that we ought to be look-
ing at, and I have every confidence, Mr. Chairman, that working
together, we can come up with a strong bipartisan bill that will
have broad support and will be supported by the administration
and which will take what has happened in the past an enact in the
law those support systems so that the ADA is a reality rather than
just a bill that sounds nice but does not have any teeth, and that
we, can take what we have done and move us ahead for the next
3 years to really ensure that more and more people have the ability
to work.

I would just point out one thing. The Census Bureau last year
said that because of ADA and the Rehab Act, over 800,000 people
in America with severe disabilities are working today who would
not have been working before. That is a great step forward, but
stillthat is the good news. The bad news is that the unemploy-
ment rate among the disabled is still too highway too highand
we have got to reduce it down even more. And I think that is the
task before us.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DEWINE. Senator Harkin, thank you very much.
We will have three panels this morning. Let me turn to our first

panel and briefly introduce the witnesses. The Honorable Judith E.
Heumann is the Assistant Secretary of Education for the Office of
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Special Education and Rehabilitative Services Administration. Also
seated with her are Fredric K Schroeder, the commissioner of the
Rehabilitation Services Administration with the Department of
Education, and Dr. Katherine Seelman, who is the director of the
National Institute of Disability and Rehabilitation Research with
the Department of Education.

Let me first welcome the assistant secretary and ask you if you
would like to proceed.

STATEMENT OF JUDITH HEUMANN, ASSISTANT SECRETARY,
OFFICE OF SPECIAL EDUCATION AND REHABILITATIVE
SERVICES, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON,
DC, ACCOMPANIED BY FREDERIC K. SCHROEDER, COMMIS-
SIONER, REHABILITATION SERVICES ADMINISTRATION, OF-
FICE OF SPECIAL EDUCATION AND REHABILITATIVE SERV-
ICES, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, DC;
AND KATHERINE SEELMAN, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL INSTI-
TUTE OF DISABILITY AND REHABILITATION RESEARCH, OF-
FICE OF SPECIAL EDUCATION AND REHABILITATIVE SERV-
ICES, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, DC
Ms. HEUMANN. Thank you, and good morning Mr. Chairman,

Senator Wellstone and Senator Harkin. I would like to submit my
testimony for the record and spend a few minutes summing up my
thoughts for you.

I want to suggest to you at the outset that we believe the Reha-
bilitation Act is a proven success. It is a good, solid program that
has been improved by the 1992 Amendments. We still have much
work to do, to be sure, but I feel comfortable in telling you that we
are moving in the right direction, and with your guidance and sup-
port, we will continue to improve. I hope that by working together,
we can benefit from the kind of cooperation that helped make the
recent reauthorization of the Individuals with Disabilities Edu-
cation Act such a successful effort.

As you know, the Rehabilitation Services Administration in the
Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services assists
States and other providers in helping disabled Americans to move
into the job market; $2.2 billion in formula grant assistance is di-
rected through the State Vocational Rehabilitation Services pro-
gram to help individuals with disabilities.

The heart and soul of the program is to provide services that
meet the aspirations, needs, abilities and priorities of each individ-
ual, consistent with the individual's informed choice. A VR coun-
selor and an individual with a disability work together as partners
to develop a rehabilitation program that matches the person's
strengths and interests to employment opportunities.

At present, there are more than one million eligible individuals,
76 percent of whom have significant disabilities, in the system of
State VR agencies. In fiscal year96, 213,500 of the approximately
351,500 individuals who exited the VR program after getting help
got a job. Eighty-seven percent of the 213,000 individuals entered
the labor market or became self-employed. As a result, 71 percent
of these individuals consider their salary their primary source of
support. This is good progress, but we still need to recognize that

9
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nearly half of working-age persons with disabilities are unem-
ployed.

There are still too many barriers that prevent disabled individ-
uals from entering or staying in the work force. These barriers in-
clude disincentives in health care and economic assistance pro-
grams, lack of transportation and housing, and employer and indi-
vidual attitudes regarding the employability of individuals with
disabilities.

We also recognize that vocational rehabilitation is only part of
the solution to the unemployment of individuals with disabilities,
and we are taking steps to remove barriers in other areas. We
want to continue to explore ways to address the broad range of fac-
tors contributing to the high unemployment of individuals with dis-
abilities. I am convinced that by working together, the Administra-
tion, Congress, individuals with disabilities and their advocates,
service providers and employers can turn the wasted talents of mil-
lions of disabled people into an important resource for securing our
Nation's future.

In preparing for these hearings, we have made extensive efforts
to listen to State VR agencies, community-based service providers,
consumer and advocacy organizations, parents, employers and indi-
viduals with disabilities. The public contribution has been very val-
uable in developing our recommendations for reauthorization.

With this in mind, I would like to give you our suggestions in
seven broad goal areas. I will also discuss how proposals to S.143,
the Workforce Development Act of 1995, and H.R.1385, the Em-
ployment, Training and Literacy Enhancement Act of 1997, which
was passed by the House this past May, address these goals.

First, we should strengthen the Act's emphasis on serving indi-
viduals with the most significant disabilities. Rehabilitation serv-
ices may be useful to all individuals with disabilities, but they are
absolutely vital to individuals with the most significant disabilities.
We should do nothing to weaken the Act's current direction, which
places priority on serving populations that have historically be
unserved or undeserved. We also recognize that, given limited re-
sources, the VR system will not be able to accommodate all individ-
uals who require services, so we need to make a significant effort
to improve the connections that link State VR programs and other
employment and training programs.

We need to be thinking hard about how we can develop stronger
links with other job training programs without losing the integrity
and expertise that has been developed in helping Americans with
disabilities to lead independent and productive lives. We believe
that language in S.143 regarding establishing appropriate linkages
between the State VR agency and generic work force development
programs would help to promote this goal.

Second, we must continue to enhance consumer choice and pro-
tection. The 1992 Amendments set forth the policy that individuals
with disabilities be active participants in the own rehabilitation
programs. This is an important policy that continues to dominate
our thinking. We therefore support the new language in H.R. 1385
that provides for informed choice throughout the rehabilitation
process. This amendment makes it clear that consumers have the
right to choose, in regard to the selection of their employment goal,

10



the services needed to reach their goal, the providers of such serv-
ices, and the methods to be used to procure the services and pro-
vide a clear framework of how choice is to be provided.

Similarly, we support the language in H.R. 1385 that provides
for an individual employment plan. This amendment would im-
prove upon the current requirements for an individual written re-
habilitation plan by streamlining them and giving consumers who
want to take responsibility for developing their plan the option of
doing so.

To enhance consumer protections under the Act, we would like
to work with you to improve the process under the Act for resolving
consumer complaints about services provided by State VB. agencies.

Third, we must promote high-quality employment outcomes. In
our effort to help States in improving employment outcomes, RSA
has shifted the focus of its monitoring system from a compliance-
based approach to an outcome-based approach that emphasizes
how well State VR agencies are fulfilling the purposes of the Act,
assisting individuals with disabilities to move into meaningful em-
ployment. RSA is also developing performance measures for States
to ensure accountability for client outcomes and to encourage con-
tinuous program improvement.

Fourth, we have to increase employer involvement. In the 4
years I have served as assistant secretary, RSA Commissioner Fred
Schroeder and myself have spoken with employers all across the
United States. The common theme running through all of the dis-
cussions was the need for service providers to take the time to
know their employers, to understand their businesses, and to learn
what jobs are out there and what skills they require. Our discus-
sions with employers have taught us that employers must be active
partners in efforts to increase the employment of individuals with
disabilities. We must work together to develop employer incentives
to keep disabled employees in the work force.

Fifth, we need to do even more to streamline the rehabilitation
process. Specifically, we propose that recipients of disability bene-
fits under Titles II and XVI of the Social Security Act be presumed
to be eligible for VR services. This presumption acknowledges that
these individuals have already been determined to be disabled or
blind by another Federal agency and to have a work-related im-
pairment.

We also support changes to streamline the VR State plan process
to reduce paperwork burden on State VR agencies.

S. 143 takes a step in the right direction, but we recommend fur-
ther changes along these lines. We would propose to consolidate
and simplify a number of overlapping and confusing provisions that
are scattered through the Act and to eliminate unnecessary paper-
work and burden imposed on State agencies. For example, we rec-
ommend that planning for in-service training be made an integral
component of the State plan, and that the funding for such training
be provided as part of each State's basic grant, rather than through
a separate categorical competitive grant program.

Sixth, independent living is more than just a job. Holding down
a job and putting a regular paycheck in the bank is only one impor-
tant part of independent living. This is why RSA supports several
programs that address the independent living needs of individuals

11
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with significant disabilities. The largest of thesethe centers for
independent livingsupports approximately 240 centers that are
designed and operated within local communities by individuals
with disabilities, such as the program Senator Wellstone was dis-
cussing. These centers provide a broad range of independent living
services and served approximately 136,000 individuals across the
country in 1995.

In recognition of the growth in the population of older individuals
who could continue to live independently with appropriate services,
we will also suggest that language be added to the authorities of
the State grants and centers programs for independent living to
specifically reference services to older individuals as an authonzed
activity.

And finally, we want to use research more effectively. The Na-
tional Institute on Disability and Rehabilitation Research, other-
wise known as NIDRR, funded under Title II of the Rehabilitation
Act, brings a comprehensive view and an intensity of the focus on
applied research that enables persons with disabilities to function
better at work, in the family and in their communities. We believe
that Title II of the Rehabilitation Act provides an appropriate stat-
utory framework for carrying out effective research, and therefore,
we are not recommending any amendments to NIDRR's authority.

We do suggest, however, that the companion amendments in
Title III that are administered by RSA be modified to allow RSA
to support a broader range of activities. In addition to funding
demonstrations that provide direct services to individuals, RSA
should have the authority to carry out other replication, dissemina-
tion and utilization projects and activities directed at State sys-
temic change.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, we envision a system that focuses
resources on the greatest needs and promotes accountability for
consumer outcomes while supporting continuous program improve-
ments. We envision a system that is driven by the informed choices
of its consumers, includes partnerships with employers and other
employment and training programs, strengthens the rehabilitation
process, and uses research and technology to improve services.

We know that Americans with disabilities want to work, and all
three of us sitting before you today know that the Rehabilitation
Services Administration does work, because we have all benefited
from it.

Thank you for your time, and we look forward to your questions.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Heumann may be found in the

appendix.]
Senator DEWINE. Secretary Heumann, thank you very much.
It is my understanding that Commissioner Schroeder and Dr.

Seelman are available for questions, but they do not have a state-
ment. Is that correct?

Ms. HEUMANN. That is correct.
Senator DEWrNE. Let me proceed, then. What we are concerned

about this morning, obviously, is not just the beginning of the reau-
thorization drafting. Entailed in that, obviously, is trying to see the
big picturewhere we are. Reauthorizations give us the oppor-
tunity to look back and see what is working, what is not working,
what fine-tuning needs to be done, what changes, if any, need to

12
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be done. And so I hope that all the panelists, not just this panel
but the second and third panels, will try to keep coming back to
the big picture.

You have outlined in your written testimony, which will, of
course, be a part of the record, some very specific recommendations
and comments, but I would also like you to avail yourself of the op-
portunity to help continue to educate this committeeand there
are many members of this committee who have been involved in
this for a number of years and have dealt with these issues for a
number of yearsbut I would ask you to continue to reeducate the
committee or update the committee on exactly where we are as a
society on many of the issues that you have already touched upon
and will continue to touch upon in the field that you work in.

Let me ask you, if I could, sort of a big picture question, Sec-
retary Heumann. What do you see as the biggest challenge or prob-
lem that the system has today?

Ms. HEUMANN. I think there are many challenges. One of them
is that we have many people who need services, and we do not
have a s stem sufficiently large enough to meet all those needs.

I think one of the other prevailing problems is that we have still
not been successful in getting other agencies that could provide
services to some disabled individuals to recognize that disabled in-
dividuals are capable of working and want to work, and in many
cases, those agencies are not willingly coming to the table to as
for the kind of assistance that programs like State rehab agencies
could provide them.

So I think that what we need to continue to do as leaders, like
yourselves, is to continue in our regular speeches in our local com-
munities to talk about how we believe the work force needs to more
effectively represent the true diversity of our cominunities, and
that disabled individuals are really one of the last groups of indi-
viduals to be brought into the work force.

And then I think we really have to continue to change many peo-
ple's mindsets. I think we still have many individuals who believe
that disabled individuals are unable to work. It is very true that,
for the population of individuals that this legislation is significantly
focusing onthose with significant disabilitiesthat simple job
placement services in many cases are not sufficient; that individ-
uals are really needing not only to have a better understanding of
what the world of work is, but they have a whole array of needs.
If you just look at myself and Fred and Kate, each one of us has
been successful in higher education, but each one of us, independ-
ently, would not be able to move into a job without some additional
supportswhether it is reader services, sign language interpreter
services or, in my case, personal assistant services. So there are
some legitimate costs that business does not necessarily want to be
accommodating. For individuals who have developmental disabil-
ities, supportive employment services is certainly another very big
issue.

I think we are needing to have a much more effective dialogue
with the United States about what it is that we are capable of
doing, and we envision rehab as being an integral part of this dis-
cussion, because 'I think what you see around the room today, and
when you go back to your State of Ohiowhich I think is a perfect
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example of a State that has done some very innovative and creative
workyou see a group of people who want to work. If you sit down
and talk to counselors, you will also hear, I thinkand people in
independent living centers and the ARCs and UCPs and others
who have been working on getting people into the workforceyou
will hear some of the real challenges that people are facing when
trying to connect disabled people with employers.

So I think we have many challenges, but I agree with Senator
Harkin that legislation like the Americans with Disabilities Act
and IDEA, and so on have really given us the tools that we need
now to help prepare people to move into the world of work and
through the door.

Senator DEWINE. You believe that we are not totally utilizing
and I cannot recall exactly, because I did not write it down, your
terminologybut I got the impression that you are talking about
other State agencies, that we are not totally utilizing them as well
as we should. What do we do through legislation to deal with that?
You talked about basically the bully pulpit of using the forum of
the Senate and the forum of our different positions to talk about
this issue, which is certainly very, very important. What, though,
as we look at this piece of legislation, do we do to try to maximize
that integration where that integration would be helpful and make
sure that someone who comes under the VR system does not, just
because they qualify for VR, get excluded from something else; or
the culture excludes them, the culture in another system excludes
them and says, oh, no, you are over here, and you should be
availing yourself of these services, when the person may look up
and say, yes, but I can avail myself of the services you are provid-
ing?

Ms. HEUMANN. I think provisions that were part of S.143 last
year are provisions that the committee needs to seriously consider
because it would integrate into statute the need for these agencies
to work more collaboratively together and would look at issues like
training between the agencies, and referrals, and the ability to
share data, which, in some cases, you have from the regular labor
programs that is not necessarily easy for the departments of reha-
bilitation to get.

So I think there has been a lot of discussion on this which we
can easily look at integrating into the new reauthorization.

Senator DEWINE. Thank you.
Senator Wellstone?
Senator WELLSTONE. Madam Secretary, I have just two ques-

tions. One isjust to get sort of beyond the program and get to the
underlying philosophywhat has independent living meant to you?

Ms. HEUMANN. Oh, to me. [Laughter.]
Senator HARKIN. She is assistant secretary.
Ms. HEUMANN. Well, I think independent livingthere are really

a number of ways of looking at it. Basically, I think, in the 1970's,
we really saw a very strong movement of disabled individuals
around the United States coming together saying that, regardless
of the significance of our disability, we are able and want to make
contributions in our society. So I think we have seen the develop-
ment of programs like the 240 independent living centers, which
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Federal funds and State funds help to support, emerging all over
the country.

We have also seen, though, other movements like the People
First movement which has been developing, and the movement of
individuals with psychiatric disabilities emerging. And I think all
of these groups of disabled individuals and parents also are really
forming a very strong basis to continue to move the message for-
ward that disabled people want to be an integral part of the com-
munity.

And we have a lot of changes that we are having to make in the
American psyche, and I really continue to talk about that because
we think, in our daily living, of charity. You give money for dis-
abled individuals to take care of us. So when we come forward and
say that we want to be making contributions like any other Amer-
ican, and we may need additional supports in order for that to
occur, it takes time for people to see those changes.

I think the grassroots organizations around the United States
have been very helpful in allowing the laws that you have all
passed over the last 20 and 30 years, to make the changes which
are bringing disabled people into the community, and I think for
the first time in many communities around the United States, peo-
ple are really getting to talk to disabled children and adults in an
integrated way and are really beginning to recognize that we are
not pariahs; we have similar goals and aspirations; we may look
differently, we may sound differently, we may communicate dif-
ferently, but we have the same goals.

So now, I think the challenge is to take all of this together and
really allow us to get what I think is one of the most meaningful
parts of success, and that is a job which is a meaningful jobnot
just a job for the sake of a job, but one which pays us a reasonable
wage and provides benefits.

I also think it is important for the committee to maybe stretch
across to some other committees and really look at the breadth of
the employment issue, because we see, for example, in data that we
collectand GAO has information out alsowhich has been saying
that one of the reasons why disabled individuals cannot move back
into the world of work is because of their fear of losing health care
benefits and because of their fear of losing the very meager amount
of money that they would get on SSI or SSDI. None of us believes
that SSI or SSDI is something anyone is going out to try to obtain
to live on. I mean, it is not a lot of money. But if it is your basic
floor, and you are afraid of losing that in health care, you cannot
afford it.

And I guess there is just one other thing I want to say and that
is that I think we are seeing that there are policies that exist in
some other countries that I believe it would be appropriate for us
to look at. Like in the area of health care and other work incen-
tives, we have little bits of data now that I know, through some of
the NIDRR research in employment, which are showing things, for
example, like spinal cord-injured individuals in Canada and Eng-
land moving back into the world of work in greater numbers than
spinal cord-injured individuals in the United States, and it is at-
tributable to health care benefits and other supports. A woman
whom I met recently who works in New Zealand runs 27 programs
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around the country of New Zealand, supported by the government,
where they are seeming to have interesting successes in moving
people back into the world of work because, as a basic package,
New Zealand provides health care, technology and other types of
assistance like reader services, personal assistants and interpreter
services.

So I think that if we are really wanting to have a very strong
discussion on moving people into the world of work, changes in the
legislation are critically important, but changes in and of them-
selves will not produce the results that we all want to achieve.

Senator WELLSTONE. Wellthe light will turn red in a minute
and of course, you are the Secretary, as Senator Harkin said when
I asked what does independent living mean; you embody itbut I
cannot tell you the number of times, and I would imagine every-
body on this panel has heard the same thing, that I have the same
conversation with people who say they just feel trapped because if
they work, they end up losing their medical assistance, or they lose
whatever SSI they have. I worry about this. because in the pres-
sures of budget cutting, in the short run, if you are going to really
try to enable peoplethere is the issue of job training and how to
have access to that, but there is the other issue of whether people
can afford to work. And in the short run, that would require, I
think, an investment of more resources. In the medium run and
longer run

Ms. HEUMANN. It may be a shifting of resources.
Senator WELLSTONE. Or a shifting of resources; we recoup it

many times overI mean, over and over and over again. I think
I hear that from people more than anything else, and as long as
we are talking about an integrated approach, somehow we have got
to break through that.

I think I have run out of time.
Ms. HEUMANN. The reality is that I spend something like $3,500

a month on my attendant services at home and the rent on my
apartment.

Senator DEWINE. How much did you say? I am sorry.
Ms. HEUMANN. Three thousand five hundred dollars, because I

need two people living in the house with me; I need to live in an
apartment which is near a Metro and, as all of you know, it is
much more expensive to live in the city near a Metro. So the ex-
penses are extraordinary.

Senator WELLSTONE. And the attendant; people are deathly
afraid of what is going to happen with personal attendants. That
is the other thing that is totally, just 100 percent correlated to this.

Ms. HEUMANN. Well, in the 1992 Amendments, it was the first
time that we acknowledged personal assistant services in the stat-
ute, which is very important. But obviously, this legislation is not
going to be able to cover the personal assistance services cost of in-
dividuals who need it. And there we define it in the broadest con-
textreader services, interpreter services, services for persons with
physical disabilities and individuals with cognitive and psychiatric
disabilities.

Senator DEWINE. Senator Jeffords?
The CHAIRMAN. No questions. It is just a pleasure to have you

here with us.
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Ms. HEUMANN. Thank you. It is nice to be here.
Senator DEWINE. Senator Kennedy?
Senator KENNEDY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank

you for chairing this hearing, and thank Senator Jeffords, the
chairman of our committee, for providing leadership in this area,
and our good friends, Senator Wellstone and Senator Harkin. Sen-
ator Harkin has done such a great job in all of these areas involv-
ing the disabled.

I would like to include my statement in the record.
I am delighted, Mr. Chairman, just to mention that we have

Elmer Bartels, who is our commissionerhe is not testifying, but
he is down here today to, with his presence, add much to our un-
derstanding of this issue. He has just been an extraordinary leader
in Massachusetts on so many of these related issues and has en-
hanced all of our understanding of the challenges that we are fac-
ing, so it is good to see an old friend.

I really have just two issuesand I am delighted to welcome you
back. Continuing on the health-related issues to employment, there
is a recent studythe National Institute on Disability and Reha-
bilitation Research had a recent report on thisbut how are we
going to get that kind of information that you have just talked
about disseminated so that communities and groups in States and
localities are going to know about it? It is incredibly important;
more has to be done. I think that with a greater understanding, it
will build additional political will to try and do some of these.
Would you comment briefly on that?

Ms. HEUMANN. Dr. Seelman?
Ms. SEELMAN. In terms of dissemination efforts, there is a broad

dissemination effort in the National Institute on Disability and Re-
habilitation Research. For one thing, most of our research is on our
Web site, and I can provide that. In addition, we have established
a very rigorous and quick-moving electronic Web site at the Na-
tional Center for Dissemination of Research. We also have the
NARECthe National Center for Rehabilitation Information, and
people can call in. So we have paper and electronicvery impor-
tant, very quick.

In addition, of course, we are going to have to support continuing
research here, because this is a dynamic, moving situation for peo-
ple with disabilities, so we are anticipating working with, of course,
HHS, on a continuing research effort and commitment in the area
of health.

Senator KENNEDY. I hope you will let us know if there are things
that we ought to be doing to help to assist you in that, because I
think it is very, very important.

We made some changes in the Act in 1992, and we are always
aware that there are scarce resources and how you allocate scarce
resources in a community that can use them up very quickly, and
whether those with more severe disabilities are being attended to.
How do we strike the balance here? I can think of some groups, for
example, the mentally retarded, that face some rather special
needs, and the course of attention to those individuals may be
somewhat more costly.

We tried in the 1992 Act to give some guidance, and I am won-
dering if you could, Madam Secretary, just tell us a little bit about
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how you have seen the changes that have taken place; what are
your own assessments of those changes, and do you feel you have
made some progress in the area?

Ms. HEUMANN. The commissioner and I will both answer that
question.

I do believe that the data is showing that we are, in fact, making
progress in that area. We are seeing that more individuals are
moving into the system quicker, and those individuals have more
significant disabilities, and we are also seeing greater success with
the number of individuals who are moving into the world of work
who have more significant disabilities, including persons with men-
tal retardation.

In saying that, it is very obvious that there is a lot more that
does need to be done, and I also think that the S. 143 approach,
which would be getting other agencies to do their fair share, would
allow the agencies to have more time to work with individuals with
more significant disabilities.

Mr. SCHROEDER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Kennedy.
Let me say that this is an area that we are also very concerned

about, that people with the greatest need for rehabilitation services
have access to the rehabilitation system.

Since the 1992 Amendments, the number of people successfully
placed in employment each year has risen considerably. In 1992,
we had 191,890 individuals successfully placed in employment, and
this last year, that number was up to 213,520an increase of 11.3
percent. But getting specifically to your issue, if you look at a sub-
set of those individuals with severe and the most severe disabil-
ities, the rate of increase in successful closures has risen by ap-
proximately 24 percent. So this is an area that we are certainly
keeping a focus on and agree with your concern.

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much. I would think, particu-
larly now, with the employment situation the way it is, and the low
unemployment rate, that there are additional opportunities to fur-
ther advance that and take advantage of those opportunities.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Senator Kennedy follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for your leadership in expediting
our consideration of this important legislation, and I look forward
to our work together on it.

I also commend Senator Jeffords, Senator Wellstone and Senator
Harkin for their leadership in making this reauthorization a top
priority.

For more than two decades, since it was first enacted in 1973,
the Vocational Rehabilitation Act has brought great hope to indi-
viduals with disabilities throughout the country that they can work
and participate in their communities.

The Vocational Rehabilitation Act also provides the necessary
skills and support to keep the promise of the Americans with Dis-
abilities Act. The rehabilitation system as a whole is opening re-
markable doors for individuals with disabilities, especially those
with significant disabilities, to achieve their full potential and be
part of the mainstream of American life.
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Originally, vocational rehabilitation was aimed solely at helping
injured workers return to the workplace. We have come a long way
since then, and I am proud that Massachusetts has played such a
leading role in helping more individuals with disabilities reach
their employment goals. One of the leaders in that effort is our
State Director of Vocational Rehabilitation, Commissioner Elmer
Bartels, and it is a special honor to have him here with us today.

We can build on the positive gains we have made through the
Vocational Rehabilitation Act during this reauthorization. This
pending bill gives us an excellent opportunity to ensure that all
working-age individuals with disabilities, even those with the most
significant disabilities, have realistic opportunities to find and keep
a job and obtain the supports they need.

As we listen to the witnesses today and debate the issues in the
coming weeks, hope we can work together to build a strong biparti-
san consensus for this legislation, so that the talents, strengths,
competence and interests of all individuals with disabilities will be
recognized and rewarded in the communities and workplaces across
the Nation.

Senator DEWINE. Senator Harkin?
Senator HARKIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Again, I just want to thank Secretary Heumann and Commis-

sioner Schroeder and Dr. Seelman for all of your great leadership
in this area and to compliment you on what you have done to carry
out the provisions of this Act since 1992.

While it is really not part of this, Secretary Heumann, you men-
tioned about how well it has worked to have personal assistant
services that we put in the 1992 bill, during job training, voc rehab.
The problem is that once you are done, and you get out into the
work force, we do not have PAS anymore. And one of the questions
I was going to ask you is what else do we need to do to improve
the employment situation of people with disabilities. And I must
lay my cards on the tableI have said all along that one of the
great missing pieces of this is personal assistant services. And I am
just wondering if you could just elaborate on that a little bit. I
know that is not part of this, but it all kind of fits together. What
happens when those personal assistant services stop for someone
who is in voc rehab?

Ms. HEUMANN. For somebody like myself, if you cannot get the
employer to pick up the personal assistant services costs for the
job-related activities, it is not possible to workor you will hear
stories like I have heard from friends of minethese are true sto-
rieswhere people, when they are younger, who need personal as-
sistant services, will not drink and go to work, not having to go to
the bathroom. And when they get older, they cannot do that any-
more. So, you will talk to people who are actually leaving their jobs
because they have gotten olderand I do not mean older, like 65
years old, but people who are in their 30'swho really cannot
maintain that kind of inappropriate activity.

But I think, also, the reality is that if you cannot get up in the
morning, even if you have an employer who will pay for personal
assistant services, it is very difficult. I talked to a woman the other
day who is for the summer in a Federal internship program where
that the President's committee is working with the governmental
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agencies. She has no personal assistant services; she cannot afford
it. She is getting up at 4 o'clock in the morning in order to be able
to get up and to work by 9 o'clock in the morning. She is 20-some
years old, and she can do that. But that is only going to last for
so long, and if in fact personal assistant services were provided, she
could get upit might take her a little bit longer than for a non-
disabled person, but not significantly.

I do think it is important to look at the issue of personal assist-
ant services in the broader context also, as for interpreters and
readers and individuals who need supported employment services,
because here again, supported employment is another issueyou
can get the services for a period of time, but if you cannot get the
employer to pick it up, the services leave.

So, I think that as a society, we really have to grapple with, if
we want to serve individuals who have the most significant disabil-
ities, who in fact want to work and can work, we really have to
look at the policies that need to be changed to facilitate that. And
I do not think that in all cases, it is going to mean more money.
I really do think that in many cases, we are talking about the shift-
ing of dollars, and if we could shift dollars to provide some of these
services and then get people into the work force who then really
could become taxpayers, I think we would really begin to see a
change.

Right now, I feel like we have been really unwilling to look at
some of these major policy issues, so we keep batting our head
against the wall, trying to move people in the system, trying to
keep focusing on those with the most significant disabilities who,
because they have the most significant disabilities, have the great-
est needs.

Senator HARKIN. So again, you have had some experience now
with personal assistant services and rehab, and without putting
words in your mouth, I think you could say that it has been very
significant in enabling people to get through the program.

Ms. HEUMANN. Yes.
Did you want to comment on that, Fred?
Senator HARKIN. Fred?
Mr. SCHROEDER. Well, it certainly has been for all of the reasons

that Secretary Heumann mentioned. Again, the problem that we
facewhen a person is in the vocational rehabilitation system, the
system has a tremendous amount of flexibility to provide the need-
ed supports that that individual might requirethe real difficulty
is that the VR system is time-limited, and at the end of that serv-
ice, if that individual has gone to work, for example, in a minimum
wage job and is making $11,000 a year, to assume that that indi-
vidual would be able to pick up these expenses individually, of
course, is just not possible.

Senator HARKIN. It is not possible. I just wanted to point that
out, because I think that in this committee, we have to continue
to push ahead on this whole area of personal assistant services,
broadening it to supported employment, to in-home services, trans-
portation servicesall those thingsand I can make the case that
it is very cost-effective, extremely cost-effective.

Fred, I think you might be the appropriate person to ask this.
In the 1992 bill, we were concerned at that time about having the
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voc rehab system encouraging high-quality placement, and not just
place a premium on numbers and on how many you get through
the system, but focusing on really high-quality placement, again, so
that counselors are not driven just to rack up the numbers, but to
actually focus on people and, again, what their consumer choice is
and to have the presumption thatthere is a presumption, as you
know, that a person is able to do a jobI guess I am wondering,
how has that worked? Do you see any problems out there? Are we
focusing on high-quality placement? Have there been any problems
with trying to just get the numbers up?

I am concerned about that, and I just want to know what your
sense is of whether or not that sort of goal that we put in the 1992
bill is being achieved.

Mr. SCHROEDER. Mr. Chairman, Senator Harkin, this is a con-
cern that we have as well. Certainly, the rehabilitation system
needs to place more and more people in employment each year. The
number of people with disabilities who are unemployed is unaccept-
ably high in this Nation, and yet, we feel very strongly that if we
only track people into the quickest, easiest, cheapest placements,
we really do not meet our fundamental responsibility to people
with disabilities or to society generally.

We need to place people in high-quality employment and really
for two reasons, as I see it. One is what we were talking about a
moment ago in terms of some of the costs that people with severe
disabilities have. If we only place people in minimum wage or
entry-level work, the prospect of those individuals being able to
pick up those ongoing costs is just simply not realistic.

If you look, for example, at SSI and SSDI recipients who are in
the system, who are not successful, who do not go to work, 42 per-
cent say to us that they fear that if they go to work, they will lose
medical benefits that are essential to their being able to keep body
and soul together. Forty-three percent say that they are afraid that
if they go to work and lose that job, they will have no safety net
that they will not be able to return to some type of public benefit.

So we need to have employment that really allows a person to
earn enough money to be able to pay those disability-related costs
that they have that are critical to their needs. But the other is per-
haps more intangible, and Secretary Heumann alluded to this ear-
lier when she talked about society's expectations for people with
disabilities. Society has come a long way. Society has come to un-
derstand that people with disabilitiesor at least most people with
disabilitiescan work, but yet, society still assumes that people
with disabilities work at fairly low levels, at fairly rudimentary-
type work. And by helping people gain a place of integration into
higher levels of employment, we help change that perception, and
by changing that perception, we help expand employment opportu-
nities for people with disabilities.

So we feel very strongly that quality placement is certainly some-
thing that is and should continue to be the hallmark of the voca-
tional rehabilitation program.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Senator DEWINE. I would like to thank all of you, Secretary
Heumann, Commissioner Schroeder, Dr. Seelman. We appreciate
your testimony very much, and look forward to working with you.

Do you have an additional comment, Madam Secretary?
Ms. HEUMANN. Yes. I would like to say that I appreciate the

openness of this discussion; I think we have really gotten into talk-
ing about some broader issues that we do not typically deal with
in these types of hearings.

I would just like to make one other suggestion, and that is with
regard to disabled veterans in this country. If the three of us had
been disabled in the line of service, the benefits that we would be
getting would deal with many of the issues that we have been dis-
cussing. So I think that we actually do have a system in the coun-
try which has acknowledged that for people with disabilities, there
is a whole ranking system which then allocates supports based on
levels of disability. That may be something the committee wants to
look at.

Thank you very much.
Senator DEWINE. Good. Thank you very much.
Senator Warner is here. Senator, do you
Senator WARNER. Thank you. I will pass, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DEWINE. Thank you very much.
We again thank you all for coming very much.
Let me ask our second panel to come up, and as you come up,

I will take this opportunity to introduce the second panel.
Let me start with Eric Parks. Mr. Parks was appointed by the

Governor of Ohio to the State's Rehabilitation Services Commission
in 1991. He has chaired the commission since September 1995, and
has recently been reappointed by Governor Voinovich to a term ex-
tending through the year 2001. Mr. Parks has always taken a lead-
ership role in his community and, prior to his service to the com-
mission, Mr. parks was a member of the Ohio General Assembly
Joint Committee on Assisted Living.

Traci Meece is currently a consumer with the Ohio Rehabilita-
tion Services Commission. Born with poor eyesight, she has become
a self-employed photographer. In 1995, she suffered an optical
hemorrhage, leaving her totally blind. With the help of Ohio Reha-
bilitation Services, she has amazingly adapted to her impairment
and continues her thriving business.

Ms. Kevin Veller earned her bachelor of arts in public address
from the University of Vermont, and her postgraduate degree in
Norwegian language and literature from the University of Oslo in
Oslo, Norway. She is a member of the Vermont Governor's Commit-
tee on Employment of People with Disabilities.

Jay Johnson is executive director of Options Interstate Resource
Center for Independent Living in East Grand Forks, Minnesota. He
serves on the Minnesota State Independent Living Council, as well
as the National Council for Independent Living.

Senator Jeffords?
The CHAIRMAN. Kevin, it is good to have you with us. You have

been a long time friend and very, very helpful to me, and I deeply
appreciate your willingness to come here to testify. Kevin manages
and administers a private, nonprofit employment rehab office agen-
cy that serves employers, individuals with disabilities who are
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seeking jobs, and human resource organization, and she also over-
see the advisory council with more than 50 member businesses.
You are busy, and you have done a heck of a job, and it is just
great to have you with us.

Mr. YELLER. Thanks.
Senator DEWINE. Let me start from our left to your right and

call first on Mr. Parks.
STATEMENTS OF ERIC PARKS, CHAIRMAN, OHIO REHABILITA-

TION SERVICES COMMISSION, COLUMBUS, OH; TRACI
MEECE, CONSUMER, OHIO REHABILITATION SERVICES COM-
MISSION, COLUMBUS, OH; KEVIN YELLER, EXECUTIVE DI-
RECTOR, VERMONT ASSOCIATION OF BUSINESS, INDUSTRY,
AND REHABILITATION, WINOOSKI, VT; AND JAY JOHNSON,
DIRECTOR, NATIONAL COUNCIL FOR INDEPENDENT LIVING,
EAST GRAND FORKS, MN
Mr. PARKS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the commit-

tee. It is indeed an honor to have the opportunity to speak with you
today about the vocational rehabilitation programming, the Rehab
Act and its reauthorization.

I was reminded of the most essential part of what we are about
yesterday afternoon as I was flying in. Probably 45 seconds after
the gentleman to my right sat down in the airplane, I asked, "So,
what do you do in Phoenix?"

He did not answer with anything but, "I am a detective for the
Tempe, AZ, police department." He could have easily told me about
his wife and two kids sitting across the aisle; that they were all
baseball enthusiasts; that they had just returned from the All-Star
game in Cleveland the night before. Or he could have told me that
they were coming to visit the beautiful Capital city. But he did not.
He talked about the thing that gave meaningdefinitionto his
lifehis workbecause that is the thing that permits him to have
self-sufficiency and economic independence and then, in turn,
makes it possible to enjoy fun, family and friends.

It is also that way with everyone in this room. We probably had
the same experience over the 4th of July weekend, asking someone,
what's new, where do you workor, not where do you work, but
what do you doand when you asked, what do you do, you found
out that you worked for the staff of the subcommittee or some pro-
gram, and never talked about skydiving and knitting and hot race
cars until later in the conversation.

It is that way for people with disabilities, also. They, too, want
to join in the pursuit of happiness. In order to join in that pursuit,
they must be able to have economic independence and self-suffi-
ciency. And they only get to that economic independence and self-
sufficiency through a job.

In 1986 through 1991 in Ohio, the Rehabilitation Services Com-
mission suffered a series of years where, each successive year, they
served fewer people, and fewer people with severe disabilities were
placed in competitive employment. In 1991, when Governor
Voinovich appointed me, it was also with a clear indication that he
would like to see those patterns changed.

We attempted to change the patterns by doing two or three fun-
damental, philosophical things. We attempted to no longer be all
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things to all people with all disabilities in Ohio. We refocused the
mission on what the voc rehab was aboutemployment, a job, self-
sufficiency and independence through work.

We did that with two basic concepts. One concept, we borrowed
from a former Governor of Ohio who once told a candidate that
there were three issues in a campaign, and they were jobs, jobs and
jobs. I would submit to you that he would also understand that the
three issues before us today in the reauthorization of the Rehab
Act are jobs, more jobs, and better jobs.

The second principle we attempted to adopt in 1991 and again,
attempted to apply each and every time throughout the last 6
years, has been to ask the following question: What about the pol-
icy that we are about to implement will change this circumstance
so that more people will get jobs, and what about what we are
about to do will make us more accountable to both the taxpayer
and to the individual with disabilities?

In attempting to apply these policies and approaches the Ohio
Rehabilitation Services Commission, which is made up of seven
commissioners appointed by the Governor, a majority of whom
must be persons with disabilities, and at least three of whom must
have received vocational rehabilitation services, has the full re-
sponsibility of the fiduciary, policymaking and fiscal operation of
the State agency. We hire, in turn, an administrator who is the
State director and serves at our pleasure in implementing the pol-
icy.

We worked diligently with Mr. Robbe, our State director, and the
seven commissioners to adopt these changes. In 1991, approxi-
mately 2,900 people in Ohio with severe disabilities were employed.
This year, 1997, 6 years later, we will competitively place more
than 5,800 people with severe disabilities. During that period, our
budget has increased by about 50 percent, and today we employ
fewer people in July of 1997 than we did in July of 1991and we
are second in the country in placements of people with severe dis-
abilities. I believe that all of that came about because we applied
the question of jobs, more jobs and better jobs, and what about
what changes we make will make a difference in placing more peo-
ple in competitive employment and make us accountable.

We have done thatI will be very briefwe have done that pri-
marily through partnerships with many different organizations in
Ohio. We have public and private partnerships-21 counties, 19
other subpolitical divisions, 180 private providers we have partner-
ships with. We have a PWI that is nationally recognized with the
Ohio Restaurant Association in which we place several hundred
people each year. We have relationships with eight different de-
partments in the State of Ohio, including the department of youth
services, where we work with troubled youth who often have dis-
abilities, psychological as well as physical.

In conclusion, often as I have walked around the Hill talking
with people about this reauthorization, staff and others have said
to me, Well, Eric, that is all great, but things are different in Ohio
than they are elsewhere.

Well, my question is: Why not? Why not be like Ohio? Why not
apply to what we are about today the question of how will more
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people get jobs, and how we will be more accountable to the tax-
payer and to the person with a disability.

We would challenge this subcommittee, Congress and the other
States to join us in striving to achieve jobs, more jobs and better
jobs.

I will be happy to answer your questions later.
Senator DEWINE. Mr. Parks, thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Parks may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator DEWINE. Ms. Meece?
Ms. MEECE. Mr. Chairman, Senators, it is an honor to be here.

The only thing I can think of that might be more exciting than this
is to meet Oprah and Garth Brooks. If anybody can help me with
that, please let me know. [Laughter.]

I am not a politician, so I can and will be brief. [Laughter.]
Senator WELLSTONE. Boy, oh, boy. Listen, I think the Repub-

licans need to hear that, okay.
Ms. MEECE. Obviously, that is whom it was directed to.
Senator WELLSTONE. Of course. [Laughter.]
Ms. MEECE. Gentlemen, it is show-and-tell time. I am a photog-

rapher, so I have to show you some pictures to tell my story, and
I am going to stand up, if that is okay.

Now, if you can see these photographs from there, that is amaz-
ing to me, first of all. This is the very first picture that I ever took.
My instructor told me that my first three or four rolls of film were
ping to turn out really badly and that I would not have any usable
images on them. I think he was wrong. I love this picture, and I
was so excited about this picture that I quit my job, a full-time job,
and went back to school. And to this day, this continues to be my
very favorite pictureand for $75, anyone in the room can have
one just like it. [Laughter.]

Senator DEWINE. It is a great picture. Where was the picture
taken?

Ms. MEECE. It looks like a flower bed, like a field of tulips. Actu-
ally, this is a flower bed at a cemetery.

Senator DEWINE. Really?
Ms. MEECE. Yes. It is not even as long as this table and probably

not as wide. "Vanna" will be bringing those around to you. [Laugh-
ter.]

Senator DEWINE. I will not comment on that.
Ms. MEECE. He probably will appreciate that.
This picture, I did while I was in school, and school was ex-

tremely difficult for me, because I had 20/50 vision then. To put
that in perspective for those of you who can see, 20/50 is just good
enough to get a daylight-only driver's license. At that point, I was
26-years-old, and I had to be home at 5 o'clock, because that is
when it got dark. If you all saw 20/50 with your glasses, you would
be running to your eye doctor, saying, oh, my God, I cannot see
anything.

School was such a challenge, but I_just loved it, and I did it, and
I thought the worst was over. Little did I know that 3 months after
I graduated from school, I was going to have an optical hemor-
rhage. My vision dropped, literally, in the blink of an eye. I mean,
I literally was driving down the road, blinked, and I could not see
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anythingit is not real good to be driving a car and have that hap-
pen. But I got to where I was going. My vision dropped from 20/
50 to 20/400, which means that now, I cannot see anything.

I found the Rehabilitation Services Commission at that point
I do not remember howand they got me some adaptive equip-
ment, which was very exciting. But the best thing and the most
valuable part of my program was the BOSS program. I went to
school; I learned how to write a business plan which was absolutely
terrifyingit was very fun, though, after I got into itand as a di-
rect result of that, I figured out that I could not be taking pictures
of just anything. Architectural photography is what I have to do.
I cannot see faces well enough to focus on them. For instance, right
now, all of youand are three of you there?

Senator DEWINE. Four.
Ms. MEECE. Oh, I am missing someone.
Senator DEWINE. It must be Senator Warner. [Laughter.]
Ms. MEECE. But you are all blobs. [Laughter.]
Senator DEWINE. We have been called a lot of things.
Ms. MEECE. I am sureprobably a lot worse.
Senator DEWIITE. A lot worse, that is correct. [Laughter.]
Ms. MEECE. Now, obviously, I know that Mr. Chairman is the

best-looking blob, but other than that, I cannot tell whether or not
any of you have hair or how old you are, or whether you are wear-
ing tiesI would guess that you arebut I cannot see any of that,
standing here, from where I am.

This is one of the pictures that I did last summer for a client.
This is Saint Xavier Church in Cincinnati. This is, again, a picture
thatI cannot see this; even as an 11- by-14 photo, I cannot tell
what is in this picture unless I put it under my CCTV, and I blow
it up, and then I look at it and I think, oh, there is an altar there.
That is good.

So, it is a challenge to be a blind photographer. You are probably
wondering now how I do that. Well, I see 20/400that is usually
on a good day. I see light and dark, I see color, I am very, very
sensitive to texture, and I can see shape. And if you really stop to
think about it, that is what a photograph is made ofall of those
elements. Now, I have learned some tricks on how to focus the
camera. Some days they work, and other days they do not. And I
have a sighted assistant who helps me with that.

The point of all this, I guesswell, actually, now that you know
how I see, I guess you can understand the name of my business
a little bit. It is Miracle Images. That is, if the picture is in focus,
it will be a miracle.

Without the RSC program and the BOSS program especially, my
miracle would not have ever happened. It would not exist. And that
is what I wanted to tell you here today.

I have a portfolio of pictures if any of you have a chance or if
anyone in the audience would like to afterwards. I will be here, and
I will be happy to answer your questions.

Thank you very much.
Senator DEWINE. Thank you very much. That was fantastic.

Your timing is perfect.
You win the prize.
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[The prepared statement of Ms. Meece may be found in the ap-
pendix.]

Senator DEWENTE. Ms. Yeller?
Mr. YELLER. Good morning, Chairman, Senator Jeffords and

members of the subcommittee.
My name is Kevin Veller, and I run a program under Projects

with Industry, under Title VI of the Rehabilitation Act. I am also
chair of the International Association of Business, Industry and Re-
habilitation.

Projects with Industry was created in 1968 as an experiment, as
an innovative experiment in involving the private sector in the re-
habilitation process. Not only have we been proving our worth
since then, but our methodology has been adopted by other place-
ment agencies. In my view, successful job placement cannot occur
without the involvement of employers, because ultimately, it is em-
ployers who have the decision to hire or not to hire the people that
we refer for jobs.

We do this through the creation of business advisory councils.
The business advisory councils provide a business-oriented bridge
between rehabilitation and employers, between jobseekers and jobs.
PWI complements the State Vocational Rehabilitation program.
The vast majority of people we serve come to us through State voc
rehab which work with them for the other rehabilitation needs.

We are making a number of recommendations to increase the
linkage between rehabilitation, business, and jobseekers with dis-
abilities.

First, recent regulations within RSA require that PWIs provide
or make available skills training. This requirement virtually makes
it impossible for an agency the size of mine in a rural community
like Vermont to deliver such services. But the good news is that
employers tell us repeatedly that they are looking for the right per-
son, and that they, the employers, will provide the skills training
on the job. That is why many PWIs emphasize the importance of
job readiness training and job seeking skills training. The training
component should be left to the individual projects as guided by the
local business community which serves on their business advisory
councils.

Second, a job seeker with a disability has many barriers to over-
come in the process of looking for work. Eligibility for services
which are designed to serve them should not be one of those bar-
riers.

PWIs should be a vehicle to consumer choice and to jobs. Cur-
rently, eligibility for PWI services is limited to those who are al-
ready State voc rehab clients. The PWI authority should be modi-
fied to allow services to people determined eligible for State voc
rehab services, or people determined eligible for SSI or SSDI, or
people in special education, or individuals with disabilities, includ-
ing physical, emotional, mental or other severe functional limita-
tions in accordance with the definition under the Job Training
Partnership Act.

Third, PWI has had standards and indicators which we are ac-
countable for since the late 1980's. RSA should update these regu-
larly so that they are true measurements of outcome.
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Fourth, it is time for Congress to ensure that PWI funding is
commensurate with our proven success. In fiscal year94, which is
the most recent year for which RSA has the data, PWI placed
11,604 people into employment, 77 percent of whom were consid-
ered to be severely disabled. In Vermont last year, if we use my
State as an example, we placed 241 individuals into employment
at a cost per placement of about $1,400 per person, at a return for
the investment of about seven-and-a-half to one. Based on the peo-
ple whom we were helping to get off Social Security, the savings
in taxes paid will result in an estimated gain of close to $600,000
to the Federal Government in 1 year alone.

Despite our results in Vermont, we do not know if we will have
funding come October 1st. RSA has reduced the maximum levels
of funding that any one project can receive by 25 percent. So at the
very best, we will receive 25 percent less funding, and at the very
best, we will place 100 fewer people into jobs next year.

PWI nationally receives less than one percent of the funds for
basic State grants. I would ask the subcommittee to consider in-
creasing that to 2.5 percent of the overall Title I funding, thereby
dramatically increasing job placement for people with disabilities
and more than doubling our placements.

Fifth, the beauty of Projects with Industry is its entrepreneurial
nature and its close alliance with service providers in the private
sector. In order to preserve this and to maintain the enormous
amount of time and energy and money that we receive from the
private sector, PWI needs to be maintained as a separate, discre-
tionary program.

Sixth, use PWI as a link with other programs. PWI can be a ve-
hicle to improve linkage between Department of Education, Depart-
ment of Labor, and Social Security. Any new legislation concerning
job training programs should include people with disabilities
among the targeted population; include people with disabilities and
service providers of people with disabilitiesjust real quicklyin
the work force development boards; and use the DOL demonstra-
tion authority to develop PWI models for replication at the local
level.

These are essentially my highlights. We agree in concept with
most of the points that are put forth by the Consortium of Citizens
with Disabilities, and I appreciate the opportunity to be here.

Senator DEWINE. Good. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Veller may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator DEWINE. Mr. Johnson?
Mr. JOHNSON. Mr. Chairman, Senator Wellstone and members of

the committee, thank you for the time to come here.
I actually feel real lucky that I can be here with the issues that

we just went through in Minnesota and North Dakota with the
floods. Our center did take 5 feet of water on the main floor. Four
of our staff lost their homes or had significant damage. And I want
to report today that this is a success story. Options was back up
and runningthe flood happened Fridaywe were back up and
running as a center for independent living out of a staff member's
home on Monday, the day after the flood. Within 2 weeks, we had
temporary office space. We are working, and I put together this tes-
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timony on folding tables with pretty dilapidated, kind of wet com-
puters, but we got it all put together, and I am happy. I am happy
that I am here. I wanted to wear a T-shirt, though, that said,
"FEMA: Show me the money," because that is a concern.

I have been involved in independent living for a number of years.
I ended up in a wheelchair almost 20 years ago and went through
the vocational rehabilitation process and established Options 10
years agoit will be 11 years ago in October. And one of the major
guiding principles of independent living is consumer control. People
with disabilities need to have control over what kinds of services
and programs are going to be provided. One of the definitions of
consumer control within Title VII of the Act which governs inde-
pendent living, says that we need to "vest power and authority in
individuals with disabilities." That is a critical component within
independent living.

In 1992, with the reauthorization, we saw more and tighter
consumer control and choice principles implemented within the
Act, within independent living. And they are working great. They
are reducing paperwork, they are giving people more control over
what is going on, and we are able to help more people live more
independently out in the community.

Statewide independent living councils, which were set up to pro-
vide input and guidance and direction for the development of inde-
pendent living within each State, are going great, especially in
Minnesota.

One thing that we have to look at doing, though, is providing
more control and giving them control over their funding and infor-
mation so that we can make sure that they are on a level playing
field with the State voc rehab agency or the designated State
unitwhoever they are. If one entity has the information and has
the money, it is kind of hard to play ball with them. So what we
want to do is try to make sure that you give some of that authority
to those consumer-controlled entities, and that is the Statewide
independent living council that guides independent living. And I
think you also have to take a hard and fast look at the rehab advi-
sory committee and try to invest some more power into that.

In Minnesota, Senator Wellstone, we have got a wonderful rehab
advisory committee that does great work; they are empowered indi-
viduals. But the information that they provide is literally consid-
ered advisory. And when we got into this whole work force center
implementation within the State of Minnesota, it was a bloody
nightmare, because they did not listen to people with disabilities.
And if you do not take the information and base what you are
doing on the needs of individuals with disabilities, you are not
going to develop a program that is going to do anything. It is not
going to be as successful. And independent living has proven that.
Within both the State of Minnesota and the State of North Dakota,
the State invested additional money into independent living. And
I think that is something, Mr. Chairman, that you want to do. You
want to set up a program and implement policies and procedures
where people want to invest more money from the State level and
make a partnership that works. I think that is something that we
can do.
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And right here, you cannot regulate relationshipswe under-
stand thatbut you can produce an environment through your reg-
ulations that makes it conducive for good relationships to happen.
I have a wonderful working relationship with the VR agency in
Minnesota and with the VR agency in North Dakotawonderful.
I think vocational rehabilitation and independent living go together
like a hand inside of a glove, because you cannot live independently
without having some type of employment; and you cannot really go
out there and be employed unless you learn how to live independ-
ently. I mean, it is the reality of it.

We all know that there are certain individuals with disabilities
who will not have a career-based job. We understand that, and we
need to provide and have provisions for that. But within the voca-
tional rehabilitation system, we can make it so that people can
have careers.

I see the yellow light coming on. There is one point that I want
to make at the end. There is a 130 projectvocational rehabilita-
tion for Native Americans. We can make that program flexible by
letting them provide independent living services, as long as they
follow the consumer control and consumer choice principles, and
give them an opportunity to do whatever they want to do.

What I have seen, in working with the Red Lake band of Chip-
pewa in Minnesota and with the Lakota in North Dakota is that
we can do thisthis is something that you can do with a small,
simple regulation and provide flexibility to the Native American
population so that they can provide services to their people and
help them live independently and get a job, too.

My last point is that independent living is not Republican; it is
not Democrat. It is just plain, good, common sense. It helps people
with disabilities help other people with disabilities to live as inde-
pendently as possible in the community of their choice and get jobs,
as long as we work together with vocational rehabilitation.

Thank you. Any questions?
[The prepared statement of Mr. Johnson may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator DEWINE. Thank you all very much.
Let me start with a question to Ms. Meece. You had what you

describe as a very positive experience with vocational rehabilitation
in Ohio. I wonder, though, if you have, based on your experience
or any other information, any suggestions as to how the system
could be improved?

Ms. MEECE. Specifically, it would be better for Mr. Parks to an-
swer that, but I can tell you in general, yes. The services that I
received were tremendous. What I gotthe concrete things that I
havehave helped me tremendously. Besides mobility training, I
have a little telescope that helps me see street signs and things
like that; I have a computer system. Those thingsand my
CCTVhave helped me tremendously.

But there has got to be a way to streamline this entire process.
If you, Mr. Chairman, or any Senator had to jump through the
hoops that we have to jump through, I think you would be fed up
with the system and tempted to quit. So I think streamlining
there has got to be a way.
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Senator DEWINE. Do you want to describe that a little bit? For
people, such as ourselves, who have not been through that, as you
say, what do you mean?

Ms. MEECE. The hoops that I had to jump through?
Senator DEWINE. Yes. Without giving us all the gory details,

what do you mean by that? Explain to someone who has not been
through that what that means and what kind of challenges you
had to face, or anybody has to face.

Ms. MEECE. Well, Mr. Chairman, I guess it is the time that it
takes to get anything. For instance, I knew that I needed a
CCTVor, actually, I did not. They told me what a CCTV was, and
I thought, wow, I could use one of these. And the time it took be-
tween going to the Low Vision Center in Columbus and the time
that I actually received it, just seemed like an unacceptable
amount of time. And I understand that that is not because of the
paperwork I have to do, but the paperwork that a counselor has to
do. And Mr. Parks might be able to explain a little bit more about
what all that involves, but it just seems that it takes so long to get
things, to get services that you need.

Senator DEWINE. Let me use that as an example, or pose that
as a question to our other three panelists, as far as what specifi-
cally can be done, if anything, as we write this legislation or re-
write this legislation. And we always run into the problem that you
write legislation with one intent, and maybe there are some unin-
tended consequences to that, and I would like you to address that.
Also, obviously, there are the things that can always be done at the
State level to streamline a system, but the topic of today and what
our responsibility is as we reauthorize this legislationwe all, ob-
viously, want to do whatever we can to streamline the system and
deal with the problems that have been outlined by Ms. Meece.

Mr. Parks, why don't we start with you?
Mr. PARKS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The problem is that the Title I of the Rehab Act is replete with

prescriptive language, and yet we are asked to adapt that to indi-
vidual cases. It becomes extraordinarily cumbersome for the coun-
selor who, in order to buy Ms. Meece's CCTV, may have to spend
4 or 5 hours writing all the rationale and justification for that pur-
chase.

The IWRP has some arbitrary prescriptive time lines, for exam-
ple. We have submitted to your staff previously and have available
today copies of a marked-up Title I. Our staff certainly does not
profess to be experts in Title I; on the other hand, they have to
work with it every day. And three of our staff people, in the course
of a couple of afternoons, were able to reduce the 100-plus pages
of Title I to about 75, and in fact, we went through and separately
reduced Title I to 2 pages. Now, I know there will not be enough
"Whereases" in that for this committee to ever consider those 2
pages, but in fact, the essence of Title I can be boiled down to two
pages. We think it is far too focused on process and not enough fo-
cused on outcome.

And I fear that the regulations and standards and indicators
the regulations that were only recently produced, and the stand-
ards and indicators that are not yet outboth make even more
cumbersome the process for our counselors. I guess that is our big-
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gest concern in getting a case like Ms. Meece's handled, is that our
counselors spend so much time doing paperwork to justify why a
blind woman who cannot tell whether you are a blob or not needs
a CCTV.

Senator DEWINE. Ms. Veller?
Mr. VELLER. Yes, I would echo that. I feel that we in rehab prac-

tice defensive rehabilitation. And we spend a lot of time and energy
with the thought that we will be audited and our paperwork will
be reviewed. I think that any time you legislate process, it gets in
the way of the intent; I think that if we in rehab ran it like a busi-
ness, we would look at everymy language is to call people "job-
seekers with disabilities"and we would be knocking ourselves out
to touch as many jobseekers with disabilities as we could.

The process gets in the way of that. If somebody knocks on our
door for services, generally, they are not going to get services that
day. They are going to be told to go away and come back when it
is convenient for us. So I think that, rather than legislate the proc-
ess, it is with the outcomes in mind.

Senator DEWINE. Mr. Johnson?
Mr. JOHNSON. I think one of the major issues is that if you could

implement consumer control and choice and get information from
people with disabilities, they would tell you point blank how to
streamline the process.

Two real quick points. One is to streamline eligibility. Somebody
who is blind who walks into a VR officeand I mean, they are
blindyou should make them eligible right there and then. It
should not take 60 days. It should beboomdone, and then pro-
vide them an option for the waiver on the IWRP.

A lot of short-term peopleif people come in and they just need
a small amount of assistance, we do not need to go through a whole
IWRP process. Let us give them the option to waiver. We did it
within independent living in 1992, and it worked. It has worked
great.

Senator DEWINE. Good.
Ms. Veller?
Mr. VELLER. Could I add one thingaround careers, the same

sort of thing. The current system makes it very difficult for my
services to be available to somebody who wishes to come back for
the next job, or their own career development.

Senator DEWINE. Let me just say that we appreciate very much
your input, Mr. Parks. We have received the information from you
and the assistance of your folks, and I would welcome, after this
hearing, additional input from any members of the panel or any
members of the audience, to try and streamline this system. We
write the law, regulations are put out, and then you have to deal
with it. And many times, Congress does not fully appreciate, I
think, what you have to go through, but more importantly, what
the consumer has to go through, the client has to go through, and
the time that they have to wait. If there is anything that we can
do to cut that down, we certainly want to do it. That is not a par-
tisan issue, and I do not think that there is any member of this
panel who wants to sit up here and try to increase the time or who
would not be very interested in cutting that time down.
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We do haveSenator Wellstone wants to make a comment,
which I am going to let him do, but we do have a vote on, and we
have about 7 minutes to go. I am going to turn to Senator
Wellstone for any comment or question he has. Then I would ask
that we stop and vote, and I am going to go ahead.

Senator WELLSTONE. I am actually not going to ask the question,
because I am not going to be able to get down there in time for the
vote. But let me just make one comment while you are here, and
then we will both take off.

First of all, thank you. This was great testimony. Just one other
perspective to throw into the equationit came from your testi-
mony, Ms. Veller. I heard from all of youand Jay, you talked
about this a lotconsumer choice, decentralize it, streamline. But
I also think we have to understand that vocational rehab is under-
funded. So let us not, just for the matter of the record

Mr. JOHNSON. Amen.
Senator WELLSTONE [continuing]. Let us not just get carried

away on streamlining and administrative changes without the ade-
quate funding. If you have a lot of money, and you do not have
consumer choice and decentralization, it will not work, but you can
have all the consumer choice in the world and all the streamlining,
and if you do not have the adequate investment, it is not going to
work. So let us please make sure that we keep our eye on that
prize as well.

Thank you very much.
Senator DEWINE. We would just advise the panel. We will be

back in 10 to 15 minutes. At that time, we will resume questions
for this same panel with any members who are hereSenator
Wellstone, then Senator Jeffords. So, you almost made it, but not
quite. We appreciate it very much. We apologize, but we do have
to go vote.

Thank you.
[Recess.]
Senator DEWINE. We thank you all for your indulgence and pa-

tience. Let me turn now to Senator Jeffords.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It has been a great

morning of wonderful testimony. This is an area, as you know, in
which I am deeply involved, and now, sitting also on the Finance
Committee, I also have an opportunity to try to handle other as-
pects of it.

That is why I had the Disability Work Incentives Improvement
Act of 1997, which I believe you are probably familiar with, which
will try to remove some of those disincentives which you had talked
about, like going to work and losing your benefits. And I just want
to let you know thattalk it up--I appreciate all the help I can
get, because I want to really move that, hopefully, out of the Fi-
nance Committee this year. It would be so helpful to all of us to
remove those disincentives built into Medicaid and other Federal
programs.

Right now, I would like to concentrate along those lineson get-
ting a job, and what we need to do and how we need to improve
things to get a job. And Kevin, because I believe that Vermont is
so fantastic, and you are an example of it, I would like to get a lit-
tle bit more information on how you handle the certain areas. The
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Vermont Human Resources Investment Corpsthe Council, rath-
erthe entity which tries to work with the work force development
policies and training policies and so forthwhat additional steps
need to be taken to further enhance Vermont's HRIC and other
States' efforts in this area?

Mr. VELLER. Well, am not totally sure, but I sit onthere are re-
gional groups throughout the State, and I sit on

The CHAIRMAN. Maybe you better explain a little bit what we do
there.

Mr. VELLER. We have a Workforce Investment Board that is
Statewide, and the thinking is that it will be a conduit for funding
that will go to pockets throughout the State. And simultaneously,
what has happened in those various pockets is a lot of school-to-
work efforts. And the thinking is that if we can get training and
education more in alignment with what employers are looking for,
that it will be a better, consolidated effort.

I sit on one school-to-work effort in Chittenden County, VT,
which is our largest community. We are trying to figure out how
we are going to connect with the WIBs, the Workforce InvestmentBoards

The CHAIRMAN. Explain a little bit what the Workforce Invest-
ment Board is.

Mr. VELLER. To the best of my knowledge, it is consolidating the
various training programs so that we are working in better align-
ment and collaboration with each other. But I must admit from my
perspective, and from where I sit on the local group, that we are
still waiting to see how well we really will connect.

The other observation that I have is that we want employers to
be involved, but it is difficult, and I think that when there is a gov-
ernmental structure, what often happens is that the employers will
come to the table, and then they will disconnect. And I see that.
So I am working on a local effort, and part of what I am supposed
to do is to bring in my employers from our business advisory coun-
cil and bring them to the table, and to keep the agenda on the
table for people with disabilities in this overall scheme.

The CHAIRMAN. The Workforce Investment Boards are basically
created to tie in the training people with the business community
so that they train for jobs that are available, and obviously, we
have to fit into that with the rehabilitation picture in order to take
advantage of that marriage so that we have a complete connection
of rehabilitation groups with the training groups with the business
groups, so that we can get everybody working together to help co-
ordinate these efforts.

Mr. VELLER. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. I am a great fan of it. We are kind of in the

learning stage on these things, but I just want to say again that
I appreciate what you have done for our people in Vermont, and
we look forward to continuing to work with you.

Mr. VELLER. Likewise.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Chairman, I have a statement that I would

like to place in the record.
Senator DEWINE. It will be made a part of the record.
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The CHAIRMAN. And I have to leave to go to another committee
now, but thank you. It was wonderful testimony. You are really
dedicated people, and I appreciate your work. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Senator Jeffords follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

Mr. Chairman: You are to be commended for holding this reau-
thorization hearing on the Rehabilitation Act. We all have a special
interest in strengthening America's work force and making sure
that our workers and potential workers have the training, skills,
and supports they need to be competitive in a global economy. The
programs authorized under the Rehabilitation Act annually provide
funding for post-secondary education, skills training, job place-
ments, and supports for 1.25 million individuals with disabilities
who want to work, can work, and do work.

The challenge we face in this reauthorization is to make the Re-
habilitation Actthe programs it supportsready, willing, and
able to be a full partner in every State's effort to move toward a
comprehensive statewide work force development system. This is
essential because, although State vocational rehabilitation agencies
are able to reach and assist 1.25 million individuals with disabil-
ities each year, there are 18 plus million individuals with disabil-
ities that are unemployed or underemployed, who go without help,
many of whom are without hope.

Who are these individuals? They are young men and women with
learning disabilities, who have potential and motivation, but lack
the current ability to read, compute, or express themselves in a
way that allows them to find jobs independently. They are individ-
uals who are losing their sight and cannot find computer software
that can help them to continue in their current jobs. They are indi-
viduals who cannot leave their home because they cannot find
transportation to &et to jobs. They are individuals, for whom soci-
ety and their families, make decisions about if they can work or
what they can do if they do work, and many, many more.

Clearly, if systems that help individuals find and keep jobs were
streamlined and coordinated, individuals with disabilities would
have increased opportunities to get and keep jobs they want. In
this reauthorization we have two choices. We can either take a
minimalist approach, and simply extend the Rehabilitation Act for
a few years without change. Or, we can amend the Rehabilitation
Act so that it will be a strong, viable partner to State work force
development systems. This latter choice would be my preference.

Much of the work has been done for us. For example, the amend-
ments in S. 143, adopted by this Committee in the last Congress,
offer us provisions to link State vocational rehabilitation agencies
to State work force development systems. The consensus achieved
on these provisions has not unraveled. In addition, the amend-
ments to the Rehabilitation Act contained in H.R.1385, legislation
recently passed by the House, also benefit from broad support.

I recommend that we build on the foundation of the Rehabilita-
tion Act and the amendments to it contained in S. 143 and H.R.
1385, by considering additional amendments that would: strength-
en the role of the individual with a disability in developing his or
her individualized rehabilitation employment plan; streamline the
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vocational rehabilitation process, by eliminating artificial or unin-
tentional barriers to an individual's employment goal; streamline
the rehabilitation process to maximize the use of limited resources;
provide broad access to core services, when operating under an
order of selection; improve the ability of counselors, in a fair and
consistent manner, to identify individuals most in need of assist-
ance from a State vocational rehabilitation agency, when an order
of selection is in effect; reduce the paperwork burden on State voca-
tional rehabilitation agencies by simplifying the data reporting re-
quirements; and bring new levels of accountability to the rehabili-
tation process by comparing vocational rehabilitation offices within
States and vocational rehabilitation agencies across States in terms
of how many individuals with disabilities, who were assisted, ob-
tained jobs, at or above the minimum wage, with or without bene-
fits, for at least nine months.

With the consideration and subsequent adoption of these amend-
ments, it is my firm belief that we can strengthen the ability of the
vocational rehabilitation system to serve individuals with disabil-
ities.

We can improve the employment outcomes for vocational reha-
bilitation participants by increasing their employment options.

Ultimately we can move closer to our goal of providing oppor-
tunity, encouraging participation, fostering independence thereby
decreasing dependence, and improving the quality of life for indi-
viduals with disabilities.

Senator DEWLI4E. Let me thank all of you very much for your tes-
timony. It has been very, very helpful. It has, I think, been very
instructive for this committee as we try to see what improvements
we can make in the legislation.

We have come a long way in this country, and we have a way
to go, and we appreciate very, very much your help in helping us
to try to craft legislation this year that will be easier for the States
to administer, easier for you to deal with. And we certainly are
going to take your suggestions in regard to trying to streamline the
process and cut down on the red tape, and again, I would invite
you as I did earlier, if you have any additional suggestions or com-
ments in the weeks ahead as we work through this legislation, to
please feel free to contact our staff, and we would welcome those
comments. Again, thank you very much.

Let me invite our third and final panel now to come up, and as
they come up, I will introduce the members of the panel.

Janet Samuelson has worked in the rehabilitation and employ-
ment field for 20 years. Before moving to Virginia, she ran a com-
munity rehabilitation program in Florida. She currently serves on
the board of the Virginia Association for Community Rehabilitation
Programs and is the secretary of the board of directors of the
American Rehabilitation Association and chair of its vocational di-
vision. She testifies today, however, as the president of Fairfax Op-
portunities Unlimited, a nonprofit community rehabilitation pro-
gram headquartered in Fairfax, VA.

Mr. Douglas Taksar is our next witness. Following his gradua-
tion from a special education program in Chantilly, VA, Mr. Taksar
and his family relocated to Germany, where he worked in a mili-
tary warehouse as a stocker and was later promoted to the position
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of warehouseman. Upon his return to the United States, finding it
difficult to find work, he was referred to Virginia's Department of
Rehabilitative Services and to Fairfax Opportunities Unlimited.
There, he has excelled, found permanent employment and has re-
ceived numerous accolades for his achievements.

Our next witness will be Bobby Simpson. Prior to joining the Ar-
kansas Rehabilitation Services Agency where he now serves as
commissioner, he was the research and training coordinator for the
Region VI rehabilitation continuing education program in Hot
Springs, AK. He recently assumed the presidency of the Council of
State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation, and it is in this
capacity that he testifies today.

Mr. Paul Marchand, in addition to being the director of govern-
mental affairs for the Office of the Arc, is the chairman of the Con-
sortium for Citizens with Disabilities. Citizens with Disabilities is
a coalition of almost 100 national disability organizations advocat-
ing public policy affecting individuals with disabilities.

Let me start with Ms. Samuelson. Thank you all for joining us.

STATEMENTS OF JANET E. SAMUELSON, PRESIDENT, FAIRFAX
OPPORTUNITIES UNLIMITED, ALEXANDRIA, VA; DOUGLAS
TAKSAR, FORMER CONSUMER, FAIRFAX OPPORTUNITIES
UNLIMITED; PAUL MARCHAND, CHAIRMAN, CONSORTIUM
FOR CITIZENS WITH DISABILITIES, WASHINGTON, DC; AND
BOBBY C. SIMPSON, PRESIDENT, COUNCIL OF STATE ADMIN-
ISTRATORS OF VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION, AND DIREC-
TOR, ARKANSAS REHABILITATION SERVICES, HOT SPRINGS,
AK

Ms. SAMUELSON. Senator De Wine, thanks for having me here to
speak from a community rehabilitation program perspective.

As you said, I represent Fairfax Opportunities Unlimited. We are
a nonprofit organization with a mission to put people with disabil-
ities to work. We serve about 850 people annually in four States
and the District of Columbia. I want to take just a minute or two
to tell you about our program, because I think it provides a philo-
sophical framework for my thoughts about the Rehab Act.

Over 80 percent of the people we serve have either a cognitive
disability or mental illness as a primary disability. We create em-
ployment by working in partnership with business and with Gov-
ernment, both by directly placing people with employers and also
by affirmatively employing people.

Only about 20 percent of our $14 million annual budget is earned
through public rehabilitation contracts. About half of our program
participants are funded through public sources, so you can see that
we substantially leverage public support to create value for our
public sector customers, as well as to fund services for people who
are not eligible for public support.

Most of our revenue comes from affirmative business services
that are provided to Government and business. We really specialize
in applying the right solution of people and technology and training
in order to meet a business customer's needs, and that allows us
to fulfill our mission by using that labor market-driven approach
to create employment opportunities for people with disabilities.
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We really think that the future of opportunities with significant
disabilities is created by our ability to help people compete in a
technologically changing work force.

My written testimony has more detail about my thoughts, but
here is the relatively short versionand you will hear me affirm
some of the things that I think you have already heard today.

Generally, I think the Rehab Act is woefully underfunded and
overregulated. The Act is really the primary enabling legislation for
people with disabilities to get jobs, and yet I have seen it become
a bit player in many community rehabilitation programs. Way too
much of already limited available resources get used in things like
eligibility determination, assessment, individual plan development
and a lot of other activities before getting to the actual services
which get jobs. I have always heard from consumers and VR coun-
selors and staff alike, and I think that you heard it today, too, that
there is a lot more process than adds value to an employment out-
come.

Everything that you can propose to strengthen an applicant and
a client's ability to direct and control the process is excellent. The
Act should send a clear message not only that the program
consumer be a full and active partner, but also really the driving
force in the process.

Everything that you can do to eliminate barriers to quick, effec-
tive and efficient services for an individual is good. I particularly
commend the proposed streamlining of the individual written reha-
bilitation service planning process. The services such as assessment
and planning should really be tools for an applicant and the coun-
selor and should not require paperwork.

It seems clear to me that the Act should be as inclusive as pos-
sible in allowing a person options for individual services. I think
it is great to see all the new interest in self-employment and busi-
ness ownership. Frankly, I hope that that does not mean that coun-
selors are expected to be competent venture capitalists.

In the interest of having options open, I also have very mixed
feelings about the idea of restricting supported employment or
other services to people who can earn minimum wage. In my 20
years in the field, I have seen dramatic changes in the concept of
who gets considered not only competitively employable, but employ-
able at all, and I am concerned that it is a very shortsighted per-
spective. I know that in Virginia, very few resources get used in
supporting sub-minimum wage options, but I do think it is an im-
portant option for the counselor to have when needed.

I think all of the proposed linkages to State work force develop-
ment programs should help assure access and coordination. There
are several areas that I think could be strengthened by specific ref-
erence to community rehab programs, and that is because we bring
an effective community and labor force broker expertise that is im-
portant both to employers and to consumers.

I also believe that there should be a lot more reference in the Act
to technologyboth to finance and promote technology for the field
and for the individual consumer. I have heard a lot of talk about
the importance of quality jobs, and I think the future labor market
for quality jobs certainly involves technology. The Act should clear-
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ly and aggressively promote keeping pace with technological
changes.

I think means-testing has some benefits; it is fine with some
other specific comments that I might make. I think that, one, it
should not substitute for adequate funding of the Act, but it could
serve as a way to do some more equitable allocation of limited re-
sources, and also that it could serve as a reason for financial com-
mitment and investment in the process. I also think, personally,
that it would help do away with the impression that people with
disabilities are necessarily poor or in need of that kind of assist-
ance. There are too many things in services that promote a chari-
table model, and I do not think that that is positive in terms of the
kinds of things that we are trying to do.

Thank you for the opportunity to present my thoughts. I would
be delighted to answer questions today or any time in the process.

Senator DEWINE. Good. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Samuelson may be found in the

appendix.]
Senator DEWINE. Mr. Taksar?
Mr. TAKSAR. Yes, good morning, Mr. Speaker.
Let me tell you a little about myself. I was labeled "MMR" in

high school, and you probably look at me today and ask, well, what
is your disabilitybecause I get a lot of that.

I was classified, like I said, as mildly mentally retarded in high
school, and after graduation, like you said, Mr. Speaker, I got a
warehouse job. I was very proud of it because I got it on my own.
And then, when I came back to the States, I had real difficulty. I
was unemployed for about a year and a half. It was really difficult
on me. I was depressed. I did not want to get out of bed in the
mornings, I was so depressed, because I was out pounding the
pavement.

Then I came across the DRS, which helped me out to lead the
way to FOU, which I applied with a Government contract there in
1992. I successfully worked and learned good job skills through this
company. They are a very good organization to learn good job
skills. If it had not been for them, to tell you the truth, I do not
know where I would be today, because now, I have graduated from
them, and I work for the Environmental Protection Agency. I deal
with opening, stamping and sorting mail for the administrator and
the deputy, for the honorable deputy and Carol Browner and her
staff on the 12th floor. I also make mail runs up there.

I am very proud, and I have accomplished a lot, and I cannot be-
lieve that a person with a disability could get as far as I have. If
you want to count it hourly, I am making more than minimum
wagea lot moreand so I am just real proud.

They gave me this button right here when I graduated, during
the awards ceremony, and one of the guys who gave it to me who
was with Janet said, "I do not want you to ever forget your roots,"
and this is where it sits, right by my heart.

I thank you for listening to me.
Senator DEWINE. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Taksar may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator DEWINE. Mr. Marchand?
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Mr. MARCHAND. Good morning, Mr. Chairmanor, is it after-
noon?

My name is Paul Marchand and I am the director of the govern-
mental affairs office of The Arc and also serve as chair of the Con-
sortium for Citizens with Disabilities. I would be glad to yield to
Mr. Simpson if you would like to stay in that order.

Mr. SiivtPsoN. No; go right ahead. Go ahead.
Senator DEWINE. Whichever way the two of you prefer is fine.
Mr. MARCHAND. We serve on boards together, so we get along

real well.
CCD is a coalition of almost 100 national organizations that rep-

resent consumers, advocacy groups, providers and professional as-
sociations, and we all advocate on behalf of children and adults
with disabilities and their families. The CCD employment and
training task force that I am representing today monitors Federal
policy that affects the employment of people with disabilities, and
I would like to summarize our written statement, which I hope will
be made part of the record.

Mr. Chairman, a few initial points.
First, the Rehab Act is a crucial law. For approximately a quar-

ter of a million Americans each year, it opens or reopens the door
to a job and results in productive, more independent, taxpaying
citizens.

Second, the Rehabilitation Act, as another panelist has just said
in exactly the same words, is woefully underfunded. People with
disabilities want to be part of the solution to the economic vitality
of this Nation, not part of the problem. Yet it is astounding and
shameful that the doors to rehabilitation and training remain
closed to so many, solely because the money is not there.

We urge this subcommittee to strongly encourage the appropri-
ators in the Senate to substantially increase funding for this vital
program.

I also wish to call to your attention that this Act and virtually
all Federal disability policy has been crafted on a bipartisan basis,
and we encourage you to continue on this path.

CCD appreciates and supports this subcommittee's general ap-
proach that the Rehab Act reauthorization concentrates on fine-
tuning this vital law, as the 102nd Congress made major changes
to this law in 1992. Since final regulations for many of these
changes were not published until earlier this year, many of the
new provisions have not yet been fully implemented. CCD believes
it is wise for the Congress to withhold any further major changes
and postpone a lengthy reauthorization until the impact of the
1992 Amendments is better understood.

Now for some specifics. Real wages for real work is an obvious
goal of rehabilitation and training. People with disabilities, like
most people, want to maximize their earnings to be as independent
as possible. That is also true for those individuals with severe dis-
abilities who need and use supported employment to enter and re-
main in the work force.

Present data indicate that about 30 percent of people in sup-
ported employment now earn below the minimum wage. It is vital
that the Federal Government set policy that allows such individ-
uals to maintain their jobs and work toward earning at least the
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minimum wage. Supported employment is funded in most States by
both the Title I and Title VI-C supported employment State grants.
CCD urges that both of these sources remain available to any indi-
viduals who need supported employment.

To address the minimum wage issue, we recommend a new defi-
nition of individual and supported employment for both Title I and
Title VI to mean an individual who is competitively employed in an
integrated setting or working toward the goal of competitive em-
ployment.

Further, we recommend that the Act be amended to make clear
that all workers in VR-funded supported employment have the
stated goal of at least earning the minimum wage.

The 1992 Amendments significantly empowered consumers of VR
services by giving them choices regarding the employment goals,
the services that they need, the providers who offer those services,
and how those services are delivered. In theory, if not in fact, the
consumer is a full partner with the rehab agency in making deci-
sions about vocational goals. Essential to this process is the IWRP,
which is the individual plan of how best to achieve employment.

Despite this policy improvement, many individuals seeking rehab
services report that the VR systems often dictate what services are
available. Many believe the IWRP process should be streamlined to
allow for more informed choices for consumers. A provision in the
House bill moves well in this direction. If the Senate moves even
further in this directionand we hope you dowe recommend that
at a minimum, the following five elements be contained in any
streamlined IWRP: 1) the employment goal sought by the individ-
ual; 2) the services the State agency agrees to provide; 3) the re-
sponsibility the individual assumes; 4) a statement of the individ-
ual's rights under the Rehab Act and the remedies available to en-
sure those rights; and 5) a statement about the availability of as-
sistance from the client assistance program.

CCD is very concerned that this subcommittee is considering fi-
nancial means-testing of rehab services. While it is clear that there
are not nearly enough resources to rehabilitate and train the hun-
dreds of thousands of people with disabilities who want to work
and become taxpayers, there is no known data that suggests that
means- testing rehab services will alleviate this problem. Prior to
moving ahead on this, we recommend a study. Instead, we suggest
exploration of other strategies for States where the demand for
services far exceeds the resources availableand we have a concept
which is contained in our written statement.

Senator DEWINE. Would you like to just take a moment and
elaborate on that? Explain that to us here today.

Mr. MARCHAND. Yes, I would. I would be glad to.
Our recommendation, which is not a formal recommendationwe

are still chewing on it ourselveswould maintain the present order
of selection, which is a process where, if a State says, we do not
have enough money to support all of those clients or potential cli-
ents who will enter our system, we will look at serving those with
the most severe disabilities first, and the States decide on how that
process works. In addition to that, we would layer another set of
considerations.
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First, you would look at those people who have never been em-
ployedthey have never had a job beforeand then you would look
at those who have been previously employed but, suddenly, for
whatever reason, are unemployed. Then, you would look at those
people who are underemployedand there are millions of people
with disabilities who are underemployed. Then, you would look at
those who might be in very serious jeopardy of losing their job, and
you would want to prevent that if it is at all possible. Then, finally,
you would look at those people who are now employed but are look -
ing toward enhancing their skills for career development.

Senator DEWINE. So that priority list, then, would be contained
in the legislation.

Mr. MARCHAND. We would maintain the current order of selec-
tion, and then you would look at this other way of trying to make
that a prioritization of who might get served first.

Senator DEWETE. I wonder if we could get a reaction on that
from any of the panelists? Mr. Simpson I apologize, we have not
gotten to you yet, but I want to just take it by item if we could,
and I am interested to see if anyone would like to react to that sug-
gestion.

Mr. SIMPSON. I will always be glad to react. I have not had the
opportunity to see this particular proposal. Obviously

Senator DEWINE. You have heard what we have heard, basically.
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes, sir, I certainly have. It appears quite difficult

to administer to me in terms of the level of detail. I would have
to take a much closer look at it.

The whole issue of order of selection is a tough nut to crack,
there is no doubt about it. How do you go about determining who
is the most deserving in terms of people with disabilities who need
assistance in order to enter the world of work? It is a real rough
challenge that we need to deal with.

The best answer to that is adequate resources to serve the people
who need our assistance in order to enter the world of work. That
is the best answer that I can give. I will talk later about it.

Senator DEWINE. And I do not think any one of us disagrees
with that. We are faced with the reality that I do not think anyone
expects the number of dollars available to appreciably increase in
this Congress, so I think we need, in the real world, to deal with
that in understanding the statements that you all have made, that
additional resources certainly are needed.

What this Congress is faced with and what this committee is
faced with is the reality that that probably is not going to occur
this year, at least to the extent that any of us would like. Then,
the question is how do we deal with that. We have to end up mak-
ing that decision, and obviously, as you administer it, you make
that decision every day, and people across this country have to
make that decision every day, and I guess the issue is whether
there is anything that we can do here that we should be doing dif-
ferently as we craft this legislation.

Ms. Samuelson, do you want to comment on that, or Mr. Taksar,
any comment at all?

Ms. SAMUELSON. I guess I do not have any specific comment ex-
cept that theI come over from the suburbs, and maybe I am very
naive, but the concept of first come, first served always seemed to
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make a lot of sense to me. That never seems to fly very well, but
every individual should get what he or she needs, and it becomes
very difficult when you start to prioritize on any criteria, I think,
to be sure that people really are getting what they need, or that
there aren't people who are left out of the system who could be fa-
cilitated through it otherwise.

Mr. MARCHAND. I would like to make one more point.
Senator DEWINE. Sureand Mr. Marchand, I interrupted you,

and you can just ignore the red light and keep going.
Mr. MARCHAND. I just have one more point, and that relates to

what this subcommittee is doing to the jobs training consolidation
bill and how that relates to the Vocational Rehabilitation Act.

We would appreciatelet me call three vital provisions to your
attention that we believe need to be in this job training consolida-
tion program as you are shaping it as it relates to people with dis-
abilities.

First, people with disabilities must be made clearly eligible under
the new program.

Second, people with disabilities and their advocates must have a
voice in all local decisionmaking processes that are established
under the new consolidation.

And third, national programs serving people with disabilities
that are now operated by the Department of Labor must continue
to be authorized. These are among the most successful and cost-ef-
fective training programs funded by the Federal Government.

With that, I would like to close, and say that I appreciate testify-
ing today on behalf of CCD, and we look forward to working with
you as you proceed to develop and enact a Rehab Act reauthoriza-
tion which can be fully supported by the entire disability commu-
nity.

Senator DEWINE. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Marchand may be found in the

appendix.]
Senator DEWINE. Mr. Simpson?
Mr. SIMPSON. Chairman De Wine, members of the committee, it

is indeed a pleasure to have the opportunity to provide testimony
regarding the reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act. I am really
pleased to provide testimony before so many competent and quali-
fied staff members, too; I know the value and importance of these
individuals as we go about the business of reauthorizing the Rehab
Act.

I am really proud to be testifying on behalf of the Council of
State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation. I and my 80
counterparts around the country take a great deal of pride in being
strong advocates for people with disabilities and opportunities to
provide optimal employment opportunities for folks with disabil-
ities, and we are very proud of the programs that we operate.

We have a very historic and progressive program that provides
rehabilitation services annually to some 1.2 million persons with
disabilities and obtains gainful employment for some 213,000 per-
sons with disabilities in any given year. As you know, the programs
that we administer in public vocational rehabilitation agencies are
the cornerstones of this Nation's commitment to assess eligible peo-
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ple with physical or mental disabilities prepare for and enter the
world of work.

We feel that the 1992 Amendments to the Rehabilitation Act
took some really positive steps in reaffirming the focus and the
purpose of the Rehabilitation Act, and that is to focus on competi-
tive employment outcomes, providing consumers with informed
choice, and a customer-friendly, simplified process.

Even though the Federal regulations for Title I of the Rehabilita-
tion Act were only finalized in recent months, at CSAVR, we took
the Amendments very, very seriously, and upon passage in 1992,
we took steps to immediately implement some of the provisions and
concepts in the 1992 Amendments.

We placed considerable emphasis on streamlining initiatives that
are designed to eliminate burdensome bureaucratic processes, to
reduce forms and paperwork, to put in place a system which em-
powers the rehabilitation counselor to work in partnership with the
person with a disability and take only those steps that are nec-
essary to move toward quality employment outcomes.

We have taken these steps on our own. A lot of States in this
country are really moving forward with streamlining initiatives
that we would be glad to share with you in more detail on other
occasions, and in fact, we have. We have taken steps to eliminate
on our ownin a streamlining process somewe are currently re-
quired to move people with disabilities through some approxi-
mately 22 statuses, I assume, that you may move an individual
with a disability in and out of, that gets to be a terribly cum-
bersome process.

Senator DEWINE. Do you want to explain that for me?
Mr. SIMPSON. Well, there is a wide variety of statusesevery-

thing from applicant status to a status around eligibility, to a sta-
tus where an individual has been determined eligible, yet a plan
has not been developed; you have got a status where the plan has
been developed, and the person is in the training status, so you
have got a status you have got to identify and move them to there.
When they are ready for employment, you have got a status for
that, for ready-for-employment status.

Senator DEWINE. You are up to nine so far. [Laughter.]
Mr. SIMPSON. You do not want me to take the time to name all

22.
Senator DEWINE. I think you can do it, though.
Mr. SIMPSON. I think I can. But it is a nightmare that our coun-

selors deal with on a regular basis, and they do it very effectively.
Senator DEWINE. Well, explain to a layperson who does not deal

with this every day: what does that meanyou have 22. What does
it mean for the people who have to administer it, what does it
mean to the client? What is the effect?

Mr. SIMPSON. We have heard issues around consumer choice, we
have heard issues around delays in eligibility determinationa lot
of those factors. I think this status system is a prime example of
where we tried to build in a process that is absolutely unnecessary.

What we proposeyou do not need any more than four statuses,
in our minds as rehabilitation professionals, working with people
with disabilities every, single day.
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Senator DEWINE. You are getting nodding behind you there; you
are getting affirmation.

Mr. SIMPSON. I hope so. We have a status related to assessment;
we have a status related to eligibility determination; we have a sta-
tus related towell_, forgot the assessmentwe have got to have
one, but a status related eligibility determination; a status related
to the development of the IWRP; a status that relates to delivery
of services, and a status that relates to an employment outcome,
the achievement of an appropriate employment outcome.

You really do not need more than those four statuses. We have
got State agencies around this country that right now, on our own,
are currently operating with only those four status systems, main-
taining a data system in the backgroundwhich is extremely ex-
pensive and cumbersometo keep some quite questionable data,
perhaps, as it relates to all those other statuses I have just men-
tioned. There are a number of States around the Nation that are
moving forward with that process.

Streamlining is alive and well with or without regulations, and
we have moved forward with it, and we are really committed as
people who operate State vocational rehabilitation agencies to do
everything we can to move a streamlining agenda forward.

Senator DEWINE. Your testimony is that you are doing it any-way, but
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes, sir.
Senator DEWINE [continuing]. What is the rest of that? "But" you

need what from us? Or do you need anything from us?
Mr. SIMPSON. We need you guys to really emphasize the impor-

tance of streamlining the public vocational rehabilitation system so
that we cut out unnecessary process, we still have an opportunity
to be accountable and focus on quality outcomes. Eliminate a lot of
the process requirements that our counselors feel like they have
the steps they have to take to cover themselves, so to speak, in the
event of a review, audit, or so forth.

Senator DEWINE. Mr. Simpson, how much of that derives from
the law and regulations, and how much of that derives from a cul-
ture or ado not take offense to thisbut from a bureaucratic re-
action to try to protect themselves? I see that in every form of Gov-
ernment. I have seen it at every level of Government, and those of
us at the policy level are sort of responsible, I think, for that cul-
ture, because we do not, as a matter of public policy, reward suc-
cess very much. We just blame people if they mess up, and so the
whole emphasis is do not mess up, and so you do a whole bunch
of things so you do not mess up, and the emphasis is not on getting
the job done. How much of that is culture, and how much can we
fix here?

Mr. SIMPSON. Well, I think certainly there is definitely a cultural
aspect to it, but until we set in place an environment where we ex-
pect people to do what is right and not have to cover yourself all
the timeI assure you, a big part of that is contained in law and
in regulation. The law is very prescriptive; you add regulation on
top of it, and it becomes very cumbersome to administer.

Senator DEWINE. Well, the regulation is always going to be more
prescriptive than the law. It is always just going to extrapolate
from the law, and so you have to, obviously, change the law if you
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are going to have any impact on the regulation. Go ahead. I inter-
rupted you, I am sorry.

Mr. SIMPSON. We want to work with you to do that. As I said,
we have been working hard to streamline the system. I am going
to go on for a minuteit was an important topic we were talking
about, no doubt about thatbut we have worked on our own, regu-
lations or not, to move forward to the point that Vice President
Gore did recognize our streamlining efforts and rewarded us with
the Hammer Award this past year for efforts that we have made,
and we are very proud of that.

We really are listening when it comes to the emphasis that was
placed in the 1992 Amendments, and we are paying attention; I
guarantee you that we are. We have increased the number of indi-
viduals with disabilities going to work through State public voca-
tional rehab systems each year since the passage of the 1992
Amendments. We are very proud of the fact that right now in 1997,
we will increase the number over 1996, and the number of individ-
uals with severe disabilities is some 77.6 percent of those persons
who are entering the work force through public vocational rehabili-
tation programs. All of this has occurred with essentially level
funding over the past 5 years.

I think we have done a tremendously good job, considering.
We have three bedrock issues as the foundation of the reauthor-

ization of the Rehab Act that CSAVR thinks are extremely impor-
tant.

First, we feel very strongly that there must be a 5-year reauthor-
ization. A 5-year reauthorization will assure that our customers
with disabilities and the general public realize that Congress has
faith in the purpose and the direction of the program. In February
of this past year, the Federal regulations implementing Title I of
the 1992 Amendments were just developed. We need a 5-year pe-
riod in which to fully implement those regulations which were just
released in February.

The evaluation standards and performance indicators, which we
as a council have urged the Congress to enact in the 1992 Amend-
ments, have not yet been published, much less implemented. We
have been working on those with RSA, but the program needs a
5-year period for these standards and indicators to be fully imple-
mented so that Congress and the public can properly evaluate the
performance of our program.

The second key factor is that the clear purpose and function of
the vocational rehabilitation program should be to place individuals
with disabilities in competitive employment in integrated settings,
with earnings at or above minimum wage. That should be the clear
focus of our program. People with disabilities want the same kind
of jobs that you and I want. We want jobs where we can work side-
by-side with all kinds of people, be they people with disabilities or
people without disabilities. We want those options and choices. Peo-
ple with disabilities want jobs in which they are paid a living wage
so that they can support themselves and their families. So the goal
must remain competitive employment with earnings at or above
the minimum wage.

Third, the law, the regulations, the system, as I mentioned be-
fore, has major impediments that really slow us down in terms of
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implementing competitive employment outcomes with folks with
disabilities. We have an agreement with the Rehab Services Ad-
ministration to streamline the system. We hope that you will accel-
erate this streamlining initiative by helping us in the reauthoriza-
tion clean out unnecessary State plan provisions. Help us clean up
the IWRPthe Individualized Written Rehab Program.

We know that we can streamline that program; we need your
help to do it. We do not need a 3-year strategic plan and .a 3-year
State plan. You ought to eliminate the strategic plan; it is unneces-
sary. The provisions in the State plan have multiplied over the
years, but we have a number of provisions that we can point to
which can be eliminated without negatively impacting on our cus-
tomers. We really want to emphasize that.

As I said, the IWRP is burdened with excessive specificity; it
slows down the process of providing services that lead to competi-
tive employment, and again, we have identified changes that can
be made there that I think the whole community can agree on that
will not be painful in any shape, form or fashion.

We hope that you will be very cautious in your deliberations
around the Rehabilitation Act. Look at the evidence. When you
hear anecdotal stories around problems with informed choice,
around appeals processes and so forth, listen to those anecdotal
stories, and look at the data. See what is there. Look at the long-
term longitudinal study that the Department of Education has con-
tracted for whichyou can read about it in my testimonyit is
well-detailed, the fact that this very expensive longitudinal study
points to a high level of satisfaction among consumers in informed
choice, and in the level of satisfaction with their services, their vo-
cational goal, and the kind of outcomes they have achieved.

I want to emphasize a couple of things real quickly. When you
talk about informed choice, I think you need to talk about partner-
ships. You talk about a variety of different IWRP approaches,
which perhaps could be very burdensome, in our opinion, as far as
administering. But if you look at the key to a successful process
that is simplified, it is a partnership between a qualified rehabilita-
tion professional and a person with a disability who is trying to
seek employment, and those folks working in partnership from the
very beginning, from that process of assessment to continuing
through eligibility, plan development, service delivery and job
placement.

The key is that genuine partnership between that qualified reha-
bilitation professional and the person with the disability from the
beginning of the processthose two people, working together. If
that person needs only a minimal amount of intervention to get the
services they need and enter the world of work, that is what they
are going to getvery minimal intervention. Then the time would
be available to really spend and focus on the counseling and guid-
ance, the plan development and assistance, that those persons with
severe disabilities need in order to enter the world of work.

I could go on, and I need to stop. But I really want to emphasize
one thing, and that is the fact that those of us who are responsible
for operating rehabilitation agencies throughout this country are
the strongest advocates; we are really committed to positive, pro-
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gressive change that will enable us to move this system forward in
an effective way.

I owe my life to this program, frankly. I have been in a wheel-
chair since the age of 18, after an automobile accident. I had a very
clear and possiblyit looked like a very appropriate vocational goal
of a professional baseball player. After my auto accident, being in
this chair, that was not going to happen. My mom and dad were
told by well-meaning medical professionals that the best thing they
could do was to keep me comfortable, and that I was likely to
spend the rest of my life in a nursing home when I could not stay
with them any longer. That was the advice that they were given.

I was very fortunate in another State during this time to run
across a rehabilitation counselor who asked me: Do you want to go
to work? I can help you go to work. He gave me hope; he gave me
my life back. He gave me an opportunity by providing me with the
confidence that I could work; he provided me with the funding to
attend college, to get the necessary equipment that I neededlike
an old, dilapidated electric wheelchair at that point in time. And
since 1974, I have been working full-time with no gaps in between.
I have repaid the cost of my rehabilitation in Federal, State and
local tax dollars many, many, many thousands of times over, all be-
cause of a good, qualified rehabilitation counselor who knew I was
capable of working and gave me the opportunity to do so.

I ask you to help us move forward in making the public voca-
tional rehabilitation system the best work force education and
training and placement program the world has ever seen.

Thank you for your time.
Senator DEWINE. Good. It was very strong testimony from not

only this panel, but all the panelists. We appreciate it very much.
Mr. Simpson, your testimony, obviously, was excellent, but your
close was very strong. We congratulate you for that. It was, frank-
ly, very moving testimony.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Simpson may be found in the ap-
pendix.]

Senator DEWINE. I want to return to a question that all of you
have touched upon, and I think Mr. Simpson probably spent more
time on, and that is the whole issue of empowering clients.

When the Congress went through reauthorization last time, that
was clearly one of the goals. I get the impression from you, Mr.
Simpson, that you thinkparticularly in your written testimony
that that is something that is occurring, that we are on track in
regard to that. I would ask you, first of all, if my reading of your
testimony is correct in regard to that, and then I would ask any
of the other panelists if they would like to comment on thatthe
basic issue of the empowerment of the client, so that the client
makes the informed choice and makes the decision about what she
does or he does with their lives.

Traci Meece, who testified earlier, is probably a great example.
She went in and told her counselor she wanted to be a photog-
rapher, and said that that was what she wanted to do. That choice
prevailed, and she has been able to do that. Whether that would
have occurred 20 years ago or not, I do not know, but clearly, that
is what we are aiming for.

Mr. Simpson, do you want to start?
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Mr. SIMPSON. Absolutely. An empowered individual with a dis-
ability is much more likely to go to work; there is no doubt about
that, I have no question about that. And I do think that in our sys-
tem as it exists now and as I feel like it can function most effec-
tively in the future, as those of us continue to be accountable for
the taxpayers' dollars, it is through an empowerment process that
emphasizes that strong partnership between a rehabilitation coun-
selor and the person with the disabilitywith the individual who
has clearly, clearly identified what he or she wants to do and how
she wants to get thereturn that person loose to go and do it. Our
system exists right now where we can do that. In eligibility deter-
mination, we do not have to go through a lengthy assessment.
Right now, we have the authority to use existing data and self-re-
port.

Senator DEWINE. But your bottom line is that we are doing okay
in that regard? We are moving forward.

Mr. SIMPSON. We are moving forward; we can always do better.
Senator DEWINE. All right.
Mr. SIMPSON. But the system is there if we are allowed to really

implement it, to really move forward very effectively in a system
that empowers people and allows them to make informed choices
in a partnership on and on and on.

Senator DEWINE. The current system allows that?
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes, sir.
Senator DEWINE. OK
Mr. SIMPSON. It certainly doesit can. The regulations make it

a little more difficult at times.
Senator DEWINE. OK What we want to do, though, is make sure

that we understand what regulations you are talking about and
what we need to do in this committee to change that.

Mr. SIMPSON. We will assist with that, certainly, sir.
Senator DEWINE. OK We appreciate that.
Mr. Marchand, any other panelists who want to comment on that

question.
Mr. MARCHAND. Consumer empowerment ought to be maximized,

and the system ought to accommodate that, so long as the
consumer is protected. By the nature of the variety of disabilities,
there are going to be some individuals with disabilities who are
going to be very well-positioned to take total controlliterally total
controlof what they belie they need, and the system ought to ac-
commodate that to the best that it is possible.

On the other hand, there are going to be, on the basis of their
disabilities, some individuals who may have extremely unrealistic
expectations of the kinds of jobs that they might be able to get.
Others will simply not be capable of making those choices for them-
selves entirely, and they will need assistance from others. We have
got to be careful as we structure the empowerment that we maxi-
mize it to the extent that it is appropriate for those individuals
and in no way am I intending to say here that people are not capa-
ble, but there will be people who will be needing assistance, there
will be people who will need advocacy, and within that
empowerment system, we need to make sure that the system con-
tinues to be accountable and that the appropriate protections are
in place.
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Senator DEWINE. Any other comments on how we are doing?
[No response.]
Senator DEWINE. Let me, if I could, Mr. Taksar, turn to you and

ask you a question based on your written testimony, and you cov-
ered it certainly in part in your oral testimony. You say, "My moth-
er took me to the Department of Rehabilitation Services in Falls
Church, VA, for a vocational evaluation. After the evaluation, my
DRS counselor provided training for me to improve my interview-
ing skills, to complete job applications, and to use the computer for
job search information."

Then you talk about being hired as a supply clerk on a Govern-
ment contract in 1992. "The job got off to a rocky start, as I was
afraid and did not want to leave the back room of the store. With
a lot of support from my FOU supervisor and counselor, I overcame
this and was able to learn valuable skills that helped me succeed
on the job."

Do you want to just tell us a little bit more about what the FOU
supervisor and counselor did and how that worked, and maybe
what we can learn from that?

Mr. TAKSAR. Well, I was really intimidated by a couple of guys,
as small as I am, and they were pretty big.

Senator DEWINE. I can relate to that. [Laughter.]
Mr. TAKSAR. So, to get back to your questioncan you repeat

that questionI lost the train of thought.
Senator DEWINE. Absolutely. You talked about the intimidation

and the problem that you were having; and basically, in your writ-
ten testimony, you say your FOU supervisor and counselor helped
you overcome this. My question is what kind of help did you get,
and how did that work.

Mr. TAKSAR. Right. OK. The help that I got was that they en-
couraged me to get out from the back roomjust do not be afraid
and then they started talking to me and giving me skills to learn
how to deal with this little fear. I was afraid. I had never been
downtown before. Like I said, a few guys, I was really intimidated
by them, but once I got to know them, and once my counselor and
my supervisor taught me the skills how to just face itthey would
tell me to stick up for myself, you know.

Senator DEWINE. Basically, follow-up on the job and deal with
whatever issues you had to deal with in there.

Mr. TAKSAR. Right. Yes, sir, right, that is exactly what it was.
And they were a big support and a big help. As a matter of fact,
I remember quite well that I used to talk back to them, and I start-
ed defending myself, and they never messed with me again.
[Laughter.]

Senator DEWINE. Good.
Senator Warner?
Senator WARNER. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It has really been a humble privilege for those of us here in the

Senate to witness the testimony today. I apologize that I have not
been here for all of it, but I would have to say that I was very
struck with the testimony of two panelists seated right behind Ms.
SamuelsonI believe it was Mr. Johnson and Ms. Traci Meece.

I would think, Ms. Samuelson, that you might start a special cat-
egory of persons who could come and train witnesses for the U.S.
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Senate. Both of them exhibited remarkable capacity to testifyandI say this with seriousnessin a very human way to communicate
their knowledge to those of us sitting up here on this dais. And,
thanks to Virginia, I have been privileged to sit up here for 18
years, so I think I can speak with some modest experience in lis-
tening to witnesses. It was excellentthe means of communication.

And Ms. Samuelson, we are proud to have you as our constituent
in Virginia and of what you have done, and I am wondering if I
could ask a question which is always dangerous to probe around in,
but I have been on Planet Earth a little longer than most in this
room, and it has been my experience in working with persons who
have some handicaptwo things. Very often, while they may be
handicapped in one area, their strengths in another are accen-
tuated and are a multiple of the strengths in a person that, should
we say, has all qualities even. Have you found that to be present,
Ms. Samuelson, in your work?

Ms. SAMUELSON. I think we all compensate for our deficits in one
way or another.

Senator WARNER. I think you have expressed it perhaps betterthan I.
Ms. SAMUELSON. Really, I think that is what the public VR pro-

gram is all about, that is, helping people identify what their
strengths are that they can build on to become employed and using
the tools that are available to find work.

Senator WARNER. That was my next question. Now, of course,
you recognize this, but is there anythingthere is nothing in the
way of legislation that can help foster the efforts in that area, isthere? We cannot write it in

Ms. SAMUELSON. No. I think the kinds of things that you are
talking about in streamlining service plans, so that people really
are more in control of directing their own employment outcomes, is
the most important thing that you can do in this reauthorization.

Senator WARNER. Well, certainly one of those characteristics that
I have discerned through the years is motivation. It is extraor-
dinary, the amount of motivation that people who have some meas-
ure of these problems have in doing well and in being successful.

So I am happy, Mr. Chairman, to be a part of the panel, and to
have been here today to listen to this testimony.

Thank you.
Senator DEWINE. Let me thank Senator Warner for those com-ments.
I have one additional question for Ms. Samuelson.
You testified that in very eloquent fashion that the vocational re-

habilitation programs are "overregulated," and we have talked, I
think, extensively about that. Then you said that they had become
a "bit player" in many community rehabilitation programs. I won-
der if you could elaborate on that?

Ms. SAMUELSON. In our program, I said that 20 percent of our
revenue is earned through public rehabilitation contracts; about 10
percent of that comes from the public vocational rehabilitation pro-
gram. And I do not mean to at all imply that those are not impor-
tant fundsthey are very important funds because, again, I think
it is the primary enabling legislation for people with disabilities interms of jobs.
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When you talk about linkages with other programs, though, I
think there is a lot that should be done in looking at linkages with
Medicaid, which has become an increasingly important funder of
long-term employment supports. Those kinds of things have to all
work together. I think community rehab programs are really mas-
ters at looking to all of the different places that we can find sup-
port services in order to provide what people need, and the stream-
lining of the Act, as I have said earlier, is an important part of
that.

I do not think that I would expector anybody expectsthat
there are going to be the kinds of allocations that can meet
everybody's needs, but you can help us by making sure that we
have funds available, that things are well-coordinated with the
other legislation that is there; that some of the disincentives in
health care go away, and that the resources that are available can
be devoted to services rather than to process.

Senator DEWINE. Let me thank all the panel members.
Senator Warner, do you have anything else?
Senator WARNER. Nothing further.
Senator DEWINE. We will conclude this hearing. I think the pan-

elists have been very, very helpful to this committee, and I would
again say to this panel as I have said to the other panels that if
you have specific ideas and suggestions, please contact our staff. It
has been mentioned several times here that we have staff that
have devoted many years to this and who know a great deal about
this and the history, and I would appreciate it if you could contact
them.

We will have a field hearing in Columbus, OH, on the 21st of
this month, which will be one additional hearing that we will have
to gather additional information.

Without objection, Senator Dodd has asked that his prepared
statement be included in the record.

[The prepared statement of Senator Dodd follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR DODD

Mr. Chairman, I am grateful to you for holding hearings on this
very important legislation, the Vocational Rehabilitation Act.

For almost 80 years now, the rehabilitation program has assisted
over 9 million individuals with disabilities become self-sufficient,
gainfully employed, and integrated into society. The legislation also
makes sound fiscal sense for our nation as it reduces individual re-
liance upon entitlement programs and increases our nation's tax
base by including those with disabilities in the workforce. Within
two to four years of completing training, those who go to work pay
back to the state and federal governments in taxes the cost of their
rehabilitation services. Employers also benefit from this program
which develops qualified, skilled employees who rate above average
in areas such as reliability, safety, and performance. And an over-
whelming number of consumers give the program very high marks.

Mr. Chairman, since its creation, this legislation has enjoyed
broad bipartisan support and I hope that this year will be no excep-
tion. While there may be ways of fine tuning the system to meet
today's demands, it is clear that we do not need to start from
scratch.
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However, there are ways that I believe we can strengthen and
improve this legislation. I recently introduced legislation that
would promote equality, independence, and dignity for persons
with disabilities in the federal workforce. "The federal electronic
and information technology accessibility compliance act of 1997"
seeks to allow the roughly 145,000 federal workers with disabilities
the opportunity to participate in the social and economic mileau of
American life.

This legislation would allow the federal government to take the
lead in providing critical access to information technology to all fed-
eral employees with disabilities in this country. It strengthens the
federal requirement that electronic and information technology
purchased by federal agencies be accessible to their employees with
disabilities. Additionally, it would require states receiving federal
funds for disability programs to meet accessibility guidelines when
they purchase such technology. I believe these new efforts will
spillover into the private sector, encouraging private employers to
do the same.

Although Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act currently requires
agencies to purchase information technology that is accessible to
people with disabilities, there is no enforcement mechanism which
assures that this is done. As a result, many agencies fail to con-
sider this requirement or implement it in a haphazard fashion.
This leaves employees with disabilities without access to much
needed information and technology. Without such access, there is
little opportunity for them to participate in the American
workforce.

Electronic and information technology accessibility is essential
for federal employees to maintain a meaningful employment experi-
ence, as well as to meet their full potential. We live in a world
where information and technology are synonymous with profes-
sional advancement. Increasingly, essential job functions have
come to involve the use of technology, and where it is inaccessible,
job opportunities that others take for granted are foreclosed to peo-
ple with disabilities.

There are approximately 145,000 federal employees who, despite
government downsizing, have maintained their overall participa-
tion in the federal workforce. Roughly 61 percent of these employ-
ees hold permanent positions in professional, administrative, or
technical occupations. Nationally, there are 49 million Americans
who have disabilities, nearly half of them have a severe disability.
Yet most mass market information technology is designed without
consideration for their needs.

Mr. Chairman, here are some concrete examples of how informa-
tion technology can reduce roadblocks for people with disabilities:

Telephones and fax machines can have voice features making
them accessible to a blind or visually impaired employee.

Cd-rom or network-based multimedia information systems can be
equipped with audio descriptions of the visual elements in order for
blind and visually impaired individuals to control and navigate the
system.

Standard keyboards are now available with keyguards that sta-
bilize movements and help ensure that correct keys are depressed

53



50

enabling those with motor-disabilities to engage in productive
work.

Information kiosks can be made accessible to those with mobility
issues and for blind and visually impaired employees.

And, voice mail can be converted for use by the hearing im-
paired.

This legislation would encourage agencies to look carefully at
these technologies before purchase. And for the first time, agencies
would be accountable should such technology be inaccessible.

It is critical, Mr. Chairman, that given the rapid introduction of
these new technologies products, persons with disabilities not be al-
lowed to fall behind. The federal government must be an equal op-
portunity employer, and this equal opportunity must apply fully to
individuals with special needs.

Mr. Chairman, I know personally how important assistive tech-
nology is. I have a sister who is legally blind, and a good friend,
Bill Paul, Chairman of United Technologies, who uses assistive
technology software to enlarge the print on his computer screen
and read what is on the screen.

There once existed physical barriers to the mobility of persons
with disabilities. Such barriers were removed because we realized
that individuals with disabilities must be given the opportunity to
move freely in our larger society. Information and technology are
the barriers of the 1990s and beyond. And so too must they be bro-
ken down.

Mr. Chairman, the rehabilitation act is vitally important to mil-
lions of Americans. I look forward to today's hearing and moving
quickly on reauthorization.

Senator DEWINE. Again, I thank the members of the panel.
Thank you very much.

[The appendix follows.]
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APPENDIX

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JUDITH E. HEUMANN

Chairman De Wine and members of the Subcommittee, thank you very much for
inviting me to discuss the Rehabilitation Act, which plays an essential role in em-
powering people with disabilities to contribute to American society. The current re-
authorization process provides an opportunity for all of us to work together to pro-
mote the goals the President has identified for all disability programs and policies
inclusion, not exclusion; independence, not dependence; and empowerment, not pa-
ternalism. Today we are closer to achieving these goals than ever before, in part
because of the bipartisan support the reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act has
enjoyed over the years. I hope we can all work together on this reauthorization and
benefit from the kind of cooperation that helped make the recent reauthorization of
the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act such a successful effort.

Helping disabled people to live independently and become meaningfully employed
is not just the right thing to do. It is a necessary thing to do. As President Clinton
has said, our nation cannot afford to waste the talents, skills and wisdom of a single
individual.

Those of us involved in the efforts to bring top-quality services to people with dis-
abilities have to look beyond politics to our common goal. That goal is to create poli-
cies, programs, and institutions that facilitate the ability of all Americans to lead
independent, productive lives and to contribute to American society.
Serving disabled people according to their individual needs and interests

The Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) in the Office of Special Edu-
cation and Rehabilitative Services assists States and other providers to supply dis-
abled people with the services they need to achieve their employment and independ-
ent living goals. The State Vocational Rehabilitation Services Program provides $2.2
billion in formula grant assistance to States to help individuals with disabilities pre-
pare for and engage in gainful employment. Vocational rehabilitation services may
include job training and placement, job development,counseling and guidance,
assistive technology, personal assistance services, interpreter services, reader serv-
ices, orientation and mobility services, supported employment services, and school-
to-work transition services.

The heart and soul of the program is to provide services that meet the aspira-
tions, needs, abilities, and priorities of each individual, consistent with the individ-
ual's informed choice. A VR counselor and an individual with a disability work to-
gether as partners to develop a rehabilitation program that matches the person's
strengths and interests to employment opportunities.

Since established by the Smith-Fess Act 75 years ago, State Vocational Rehabili-
tation programs (now authorized by the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended)
have served some nine million individuals. At present,' there are more than one mil-
lion eligible individuals, 76 percent of whom have significant disabilities, in the sys-
tem of State VR agencies. In fiscal year 1996, 213,500 of the approximately 351,500
individuals who exited the VR program after receiving services achieved an employ-
ment outcome.
Promoting economic independence

As a group, persons who achieve an employment outcome as a result of vocational
-rehabilitation services each year show notable gains in their economic status. In
fiscal year 1996, 87 percent of the 213,500 individuals who achieved an employment
outcome entered the competitive labor market or became self-employed.

The percentage of individuals who reported that their own income was their pri-
mary source of support, (as opposed to financial support from family and friends,
public assistance, worker's compensation, or social security benefits) increased from
18 percent at the time of application to 71 percent at the time of exit from the pro-
gram; the percentage of individuals with earned income of any kind increased from
22 percent at application to 93 percent at program exit; those who could work full-
time, defined as 35 hours a week or more, rose from 10 percent at application to
60 percent at program exit; and the number of individuals working at or above the
Federal minimum wage rate increased from 18 percent at application to 86 percent
at closure.
1992 Amendments

The Rehabilitation Act Amendments of 1992 have had a significant effect on the
State VR Services Program. The Amendments modified the eligibility criteria to en-
sure that individuals with significant disabilities were not kept out of the VR sys-
tem because of the severity of their disability.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

55



52

As a result, there has been a dramatic decrease in the number of persons who
are determined ineligible for services. In 1992, one applicant in 16 was determined
ineligible because the individual's disability was too severe, but by 1996, only one
in 50 individuals was determined ineligible for this reason.

There has also been a large increase in the total number of eligible individuals
in the VR system. In 1992, there were 949,000 eligible individuals in the VR system,
while 1996 data show about 1,225,156 individuals in the systema 29 percent in-
crease over a four-year period.

Consequently, many State VR agencies are unable to meet the current demand
for services, and the number of agencies that cannot serve all eligible individuals
has increased since FY 1992. If a State agency cannot serve all eligible individuals,
the Rehabilitation Actunder the "order of selection" provisionrequires the agen-
cy to first serve individuals with the most severe disabilities. In FY 1992, 26 of 81
State VR agencies, or 32 percent were operating under an order of selection. By the
beginning of FY 1997, 38 of the 82 State VR. agencies, or 46 percent, were operating
under an order of selection.

Despite these challenges, State VR agencies have been successful in increasing
the numbers of individuals achieving an employment outcome. In 1996, 213,520 in-
dividuals achieved an employment outcome, an increase of 11 percent from 1992.
Goals for reauthorization

Today, despite great gains made under the Rehabilitation Act, and despite our
economy's clear need to make use of the skills and talents of all individuals, nearly
half of working-age persons with disabilities are unemployed.

We know that there are still many barriers that must be removed before all dis-
abled individuals can enter or stay in the workforce. These barriers include dis-
incentives in health care and economic assistance programs, lack of transportation,
and employer and individual attitudes regarding the employability of individuals
with disabilities.

We recognize that vocational rehabilitation is only part of the solution to the un-
employment of individuals with disabilities, and we are pursuinteoctuher options to
maximize return-to-work opportunities. For example, the Social Security Adminis-
tration has recently transmitted its Ticket to Independence proposal, which would
authorize a new public-private partnership to assist individuals who receive Social
Security benefits on the basis of disability to return to work. We look forward to
working with the Social Security Administration to implement this proposal, if en-
acted.

We must continue to explore ways to address the broad range of factors contribut-
ing to the high unemployment of individuals with disabilities. I am convinced that
by working together, the Administration, Congress, individuals with disabilities and
their advocates, service providers, and employers can turn the wasted talents of mil-
lions of disabled people into an important resource for securing our nation's future.

In preparing for reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act, the Office of Special
Education and Rehabilitative Services has held forums at which groups and individ-
uals with an interest in the Rehabilitation Act had opportunities to share their
ideas about ways to improve the Act. These groups included State VR agencies, com-
munity based service providers, consumer and advocacy organizations, parents, em-
ployers, and individuals with disabilities. The public input we received has been val-
uable in developing our recommendations for reauthorization.

I believe that any discussion on the future of the Rehabilitation Act and America's
disability employment policies must focus on the following goals. In discussing these
goals, I will describe a number of specific recommendations for changes and I will
discuss how proposals in S. 143, the Workforce Development Act of 1995, and H.R.
1385, the Employment, Training, and Literacy Enhancement Act of 1997, which was
passed by the House in May, 1997 address these goals.

First, we should maintain and strengthen the Act's emphasis on serving individ-
uals with the most significant disabilities. Rehabilitation services may be useful to
all individuals with disabilities, but they are absolutely vital to individuals with the
most significant disabilities. We should do nothing to weaken the Act's current di-
rection, which places priority on serving populations that have historically been
unserved or under served. Without VR services, people with the most significant dis-
abilities are the least likely to gain employment.

We must recognize that, given limited resources, the VR system will not be able
to accommodate all individuals who require services in order to attain their employ-
ment goals. We should work to improve cooperation and coordination between State
VR programs and other employment and training programs to increase the capacity
of the State's overall employment system to serve all individuals with disabilities.
We believe that language in S. 143 regarding establishing appropriate linkages be-
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tween the State VR agency and generic workforce development programs would pro-
mote this goal.

Second, we must continue to enhance consumer choice and consumer protections.
The 1992 Amendments set forth the policy that individuals with disabilities be ac-
tive participants in their own rehabilitation programs. Congress believed that indi-
viduals with disabilities must have the right to make informed choices about their
vocational goals, the services that will enable them to reach those goals, and the
providers of those services.

In order to develop new methods of promoting consumer choice in the rehabilita-
tion process, RSA funded seven demonstration projects. These projects have devel-
oped a variety of innovative methods for expanding consumer choice in the rehabili-
tation process. For example, one project encourages consumers to form a team, com-
prised of members of his or her personal support networktheir counselor, family
members, friends, and helping professionals. Directed by the consumer, the team
provides help in self-assessment, problem-solving, advocacy, and resource expansion
leading to an employment goal.

Aside from funding the demonstration projects, RSA is working across the country
to help State VR agencies increase opportunities for consumers to make effective
choices. For example: several States are finding their own pilot projects related to
choice (Michigan, Colorado, Maryland, Washington, South Dakota, and the Oregon
Agency for the Blind); several States are training counselors in negotiation and me-
diation skills and consumers in empowerment (Colorado, Minnesota, Rhode Island,
Ohio, Michigan, New Mexico Agency for the Blind, Washington Agency for the
Blind, and Alaska); and several States are developing resource manuals and auto-
mated career information systems (Oregon, Idaho (General and Blind agencies),
Delaware Agency for the Blind, Arkansas Agency for the Blind, Iowa and Alaska).

I believe that these efforts must be continued and expanded. In our deliberations
about reauthorization, we must continue to reach toward the ideal of guaranteeing
that people with disabilities are active participants in the rehabilitation process. We
support the new language in H.R. 1385 that provides for informed choice throughout
the rehabilitation process. This amendment makes it clear that consumers have the
right to choice in regard to the selection of their employment goal, the services need-
ed to reach their goal, the providers of such services, and the methods to be used
to procure the services and provides a clear framework of how choice is to be pro-
vided.

Similarly, we support the language in H.R. 1385 that provides for an Individual-
ized Employment Plan. This amendment would improve upon the current require-
ments for an Individualized Written Rehabilitation Plan by streamlining them and
giving consumers who want to take responsibility for developing their plan the op-
tion of doing so.

To enhance consumer protections under the Act, we would like to work with you
to improve the process under the Act for resolving consumer complaints about serv-
ices provided by State VR agencies.

Third, we must promote high-quality employment outcomes. In an effort to assist
States in improving employment outcomes, RSA has shifted the focus of its monitor-
ing system from a compliance-based approach to an outcome-based approach that
emphasizes how well State VR agencies are fulfilling the purposes of the Actas-
sisting individuals with disabilities to move into meaningful employment. RSA is
also developing performance measures for States to ensure accountability for client
outcomes and to encourage continuous program improvement.

RSA is also expanding its efforts in providing technical assistance to State VR
agencies focused on quality employment outcomes. In 1996, RSA sponsored a na-
tional conference on effective employment strategies for individuals with disabilities
and follow-up activities are underway in all regions of the country. Another con-
ference is planned for the summer of 1998. State VR agency staff must have the
necessary skills and training to meet the complex employment needs of individuals
with significant disabilities. The system must encourage high quality placement for
its customers and discourage rehabilitation counselors from seeking low-quality
quick placements. We do not want to place such a premium on numbers that coun-
selors are driven to avoid seeking challenging employment outcomes for their cus-
tomers that may require a greater investment of time and resources. We want peo-
ple to find jobs, but beyond this, we want people to find jobs that they find satisfy-
ing and allow them to become self-supporting.The 1992 Amendments describe this
concept in terms of employment outcomes that are consistent with an individual's
"strengths, resources, priorities, concerns, abilities, and capabilities." In other
words, jobs that people want and value.

In this regard, we recommend that the State plan for the State VR Services Pro-
gram be recast to focus on improving performance of States in achieving high-qual-
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ity outcomes. We suggest that the plan be required to include State-identified goals
based on Statewide studies of the needs of individuals with disabilities and an as-
sessment of their performance and that it describe State strategies for achieving
those goals.

Fourth, we must increase employer involvement. In the 4 years I've served as As-
sistant Secretary, RSA Commissioner Frederic Schroeder and I have spoken with
many employers across the nation. OSERS has conducted a series of focus groups
with employers to solicit their perspectives on the employment of people with dis-
abilities, including attitudes toward hiring and promotion, employer needs, and
business incentives. Employers participating in these focus groups were very appre-
ciative of our efforts to bring them into the national discussion and listen to their
views and concerns. They identified a number of key issues such as access to quali-
fied applicants, support systems and placement follow up, training and placement
issues, and the cost of accommodations. However, the common theme running
through all of the discussions was the need for service providers to take the time
to know the employersto understand their businesses, and to learn what jobs are
out there and what skills they require.

Our discussions with employers have taught us that employers must be active
partners in efforts to increase the employment of people with disabilities. We must
work together to develop employer incentives to keep disabled employees in the
workforce.

Fifth, we must continue our efforts to streamline the rehabilitation process. I
firmly believe that a major component of efforts to ensure high quality services must
be the elimination of unnecessary policies and paperwork for federal programs, and
the simplification of procedures so that State VR agencies can focus on their main
missionserving individuals with disabilities.

In a collaborative effort to reduce uunecessary non-statutory requirements that
can impede the rehabilitation process, the Rehabilitation Services Administration
entered into an agreement with the Council of State Administrators of Vocational
Rehabilitation (CSAVR) to streamline our nation's vocational rehabilitation service
delivery system.

RSA and State VR agencies are working together to identify unnecessary paper-
work, rules and reports and to identify for possible elimination State-imposed re-
quirements that are not mandated by Federal law and regulations. We believe that
by streamlining the rehabilitation process we can address much of the frustration
that consumers have experienced and ensure that the system continues to respond
to the demands for increased efficiency and partnership with consumers entering
the 'VR system.

In this regard, we would support changes to further streamline the eligibility de-
termination process. Specifically, we propose that recipients of disability benefits
under Titles II and XVI of the Social Security Act be presumed to be eligible for
VR services. This presumption acknowledges that these individuals have already
been determined to be disabled or blind by another Federal agency and to have a
work-related impairment.

We would also support changes to streamline the VR State Plan process to reduce
paperwork burden on State VR agencies. S. 143 takes a step in the right direction,
but we recommend further changes along these lines. We would propose to consoli-
date and simplify a number of overlapping and confusing provisions that are scat-
tered through the Act and to eliminate unnecessary paperwork and burden imposed
on State agencies. For example, we recommend that planning for in-service training
be made an integral component of the State plan and that the funding for such
training be provided as part of each State's basic grant rather than through a sepa-
rate categorical competitive grants program.

Sixth, we must attempt to create a system that full meets the independent living
needs of individuals with disabilities. In addition to its efforts to promote the em-
ployment of individuals with disabilities, RSA supports several programs that ad-
dress the independent living needs of individuals with significant disabilities. The
largest of these, the Centers for Independent Living program, supports approxi-
mately 240 centers that are designed and operated within local communities by in-
dividuals with disabilities and that provide a broad range of independent living
services to individuals with significant disabilities. In 1995, Federally supported
centers for independent living provided services to approximately 136,000 individ-
uals across the country.

We must strengthen our commitment to these local and State efforts to promote
the independence and empowerment of individuals with significant disabilities, and
ensure that our efforts to promote employment proceed in tandem with these activi-
ties.
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Finally, in building a truly inclusive society, we must utilize rehabilitation re-
search to identify effective strategies and practices that can enhance the economic
and social self-sufficiency of individuals with disabilities. The National Institute on
Disability and Rehabilitation Research (NIDRR), funded under Title II of the Reha-
bilitation Act, brings a comprehensive view and an intensity of focus on applied re-
search that enables persons with disabilities to function better at work, in the fam-
ily, and in society. NIDRR funds are used to support rehabilitation research, dem-
onstration projects, and related activities, including the training of persons who pro-
vide rehabilitation services or who conduct rehabilitation research. In addition,
NIDRR supports projects to disseminate and promote the use of information con-
cerning developments in innovative rehabilitation interventions, strategies, and
assistive technology devices; and data analyses on demographics of disability.

The Adaptive Parenting Equipment: Idea Book 1 was developed with support from
NIDRR at Through the Looking Glass, a Rehabilitation and Training Center in
Berkeley, California. The publication describes equipment such as lifting harnesses
and baby bathing carts that can help disabled mothers and fathers of small children
practice successful parenting.

Most of the built-in features that allow disabled individuals to use the Microsoft
Corporation's Windows 95 computer program were the result of research and devel-
opment conducted by one of the Rehabilitation Engineering Research Centers sup-
ported by NIDRR.

Research supported by NIDRR and carried out at Smith-Kettlewell Eye Research
Institute led to Talking Signs, transmitters in public places that can broadcast to
receivers carried by blind persons information written on office doors, building en-
trances, bus stops, etc.

Furthermore, NIDRR coordinates technical assistance, training and materials de-
velopment projects which help businesses, local governments and others comply
with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

For the past two years, NIDRR has been involved in a comprehensive effort to
ensure the relevance of its research to improving employment outcomes for individ-
uals with disabilities and plans to restructure its employment-related research to
include, for example, studies of the employment of individuals with disabilities in
the context of the broader economy and incentives in the income support and health
insurance programs.

We believe that Title II of the Rehabilitation Act provides an appropriate statu-
tory framework for carrying out a comprehensive and relevant program of research
and therefore, we are not recommending any amendments to NIDRR's authority. At
the same time, we do suggest that the companion authorities in Title III that are
administered by the Rehabilitation Services Administration to carry out activities
to improve practice be modified to allow RSA to support a broader range of activi-
ties. In addition to fundingdemonstrations that provide direct services to individ-
uals, RSA should have the authority to carry out other replication, dissemination,
and utilization projects and activities directed at State systemic change.
Common Goals

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, thank you again for allowing
me to share some of the Administration's ideas on the Rehabilitation Act.

As I said earlier, the goals of the Rehabilitation Act transcend politics. I think
we can agree that our goal in the reauthorization of the Act must be nothing less
than the creation of a guarantee of excellenceexcellence in the quality and scope
of services, and excellence in outcomes. We envision a system that focuses resources
on the greatest needs and promotes accountability for consumer outcomes while sup-
porting continuous program improvements. We also envision a system that is driven
by the informed choices of its consumers, includes partnerships with employers and
other employment and training programs, strengthens the rehabilitation process,
utilizes research and technology to improve services, and, most importantly, results
in the movement of individuals into high-quality jobs and independent living in the
community. Although we have made considerable progress towards this ideal, we
have not yet fully achieved it.

We are eager to work with you to make this ideal a reality. Our challenge is clear:
we must work to protect, strengthen, and update the Rehabilitation Act to guaran-
tee that people with disabilities lead productive lives and contribute to our society
to the best of their ability.

I look forward to working with you to meet this challenge.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ERIC PARKS

Mr. Chairman and distinguished members of the Senate Subcommittee on Em-
ployment and Training, it is a privilege to have the opportunity to talk with you
about vocational rehabilitation and the reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act.

In 1966, I first encountered the vocational rehabilitation (VR) system as a high
school Junior, when I attended a weekend experience designed to determine what
I would be when I grew up. Little did I imagine that 30 years later I would be testi-
fying before you, as the chair of the Ohio Rehabilitation Services Commission, about
how we can continue to improve this vital Jobs program.

Five years later, with help from the VR program in the form of tuition assistance,
books, reader services and recording equipmentand with the encouragement of
Norm Young and Jim Babb, my counselorsI graduated from Mt. Union College in
Alliance, Ohio, with a bachelor of arts degree and a double major in history and
physical education. The playing field had been leveled and I was set to take my first
teaching Job as an American government teacher and track coach.

That was my last exposure to the VR system for 15 years. Because I was "Jump
started," I went on to teach and coach for two years, receive a master's degree in
counseling from Miami University in Oxford, Ohio, and work for six years in higher
education at Michigan State University and Ohio Dominican College. Over the past
16 years, I have been employed in the public sector, government affairs and politics.
For the past six years, I have worked as a public affairs consultant for a variety
of local, regional and national clients.

My next encounter with the VR system was in the mid- 1980s, when I served on
a number of community boards which did business with the Ohio Rehabilitation
Services Commission (RSC). By 1990, I was involved with a half-dozen community
organizations that dealt with people with disabilities. I became most concerned
about the recently-imposed policy known as the order of selectiona federally-man-
dated approach to prioritization that I personally feel is the most distasteful policy
dreamed up during the 75-year history of the VR system. The pitting of one individ-
ual and one group against the other in a "my disability is worse" attitude causes
us to lose the focus of the program and spend our time and energy squabbling over
the limited resources. Exactly that had happened in Ohio and I became an out-
spoken critic of the Ohio Rehabilitation Services Commission because in each suc-
cessive year from 1986 to 1991, fewer people with disabilities were served and fewer
were put to work.

I believe that there are other ways to prioritize, stretch resources and be innova-
tive without an order of selectionor without taking people to the top of the moun-
tain and leaving them there as the ancient Greeks did. It is incumbent on the VR
program to assure competitive employment for people who are severely disabled;
however, we must find a different and better way to prioritize and distribute re-
sources. That is possible despite the order of selection, and we have managed to do
so in Ohio.

Shortly after Governor Voinovich took office, he named me to the Ohio Rehabilita-
tion Services Commission, with the basic message that it was time to put my words
into actions. In Ohio, a seven-member commission, appointed by the governor, has
the full fiduciary responsibility for RSC's fiscal and policy Issues. This is unlike any
other state. A majority of commissioners must have a disability (currently, five do)
and at least three must have received VR services (four have). I tell you this be-
cause during the past six years, the commission has very directly changed the philo-
sophical approach to the way we do business, with dramatic results.

In 1991, RSC put approximately 2,900 people with severe disabilities to work. In
1997, three-quarters of the way through the year, we are on target to close more
than 5,800 individuals with severe disabilities into competitive employment. From
1991 to the present, we have doubled the number of people with severe disabilities
who have gone to work, even though our budget has grown by only 50 percent and
we employ fewer people today than in June 1991. We are working harder and
smarterfor people with disabilities and the taxpayers.

How did we accomplish this? We changed our philosophy from trying to be all
things to all people who had a need, to putting people with disabilities to work. We
leveled the playing field so that they could get that first job or keep their current
one. We also took a hard line on being sure that we could count, because we under-
stood what counts. Accountability for the taxpayers money and the mission of the
agencywhich is to help people with disabilities achieve independence through em-
ploymentbecame our focus.

Archimedes said, "Man is identified by his work? When we are in a social setting,
early in the conversation someone will always ask, "What do you do?" We never
reply with recreation or family or community activitieswe always answer with our
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work because it is our identity, it gives meaning to our lives. Only through employ-
ment can we achieve self - sufficiency.

In early 1983, the candidate who subsequently became mayor of Columbus re-
ceived a phone call from a former governor. The essence of the advice in that phone
call was, "In this campaign, you need to understand that there are three issues.
They are jobs, jobs, jobs."

I submit to you that the former governor of Ohio also understood the three most
Important issues regarding reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act in 1997. The
Issues are Jobs . . . more Jobs . . . better jobs.
Partnerships

In our efforts to maximize all available resources, we have come to understand
the extraordinary value of partnerships. At least three programs developed in the
'90s have received national recognition as being exemplary:

Project BO$$, which works with consumers to develop self-employment, is a pro-
gram in conjunction with State Savings Bank, three community colleges and the
Ohio Rehabilitation Services Commission.

Ladders to Success, a PWI, is a project with the hospitality industry to develop
training and Job opportunities for people with disabilities.

The Governor's Initiative on Jobs for People with Disabilities provides gap financ-
ing for fixed assets with business, in exchange for job slots for RSC consumers.

Another innovative program that we call Pathways to Success partners with 21
counties; 7 mental retardation/developmental disabilities boards; 14 alcohol, drug
addiction and mental health boards; and 12 community rehabilitation programs to
provide matching funds, services and case management for more than 6,000 Ohio-
ans with disabilities.

In addition, $42 million are spent in 180 community-based non-profit rehabilita-
tion programs throughout Ohio. RSC has also established working relations with
the Ohio Department of Human Services, the Ohio Department of Mental Retarda-
tion and Developmental Disabilities, the Ohio Department of Mental Health, the
Ohio Bureau of Employment Services, the Ohio Bureau of Workers' Compensation,
the Ohio Department of Youth Services, the Ohio Department of Alcohol and Drug
Addiction Services, and others.

I have undoubtedly failed to mention one or more of our critical partners. How-
ever, I believe the point is made that as we have widened our circle of friends, we
have also dramatically expanded our success in providing Job services to people
with disabilities. It is no coincidence that Ohio now ranks second in the nation with
a 98 percent closure rate for individuals with severe disabilities.

The IWRP
Some matters still remain to be resolved. As we address these questions of

"administrivia," the standard against which each decision should be measured is,
"How will this change better help this critical federal/state partnership put someone
to work in the most effective manner?"

I have been asked by staff to address several of these "administrivia" areas. In
the next few paragraphs, I will attempt to apply this standard to each area.

In these days of devolution, decentralization and downsizing, it is tempting to go
after reform with a meat ax. Instead, we must approach the streamlining with a
scalpel that will eliminate excessive process, focus on jobs and assure quality to the
consumer and the taxpayer. In Ohio, we most often call this "more jobs, better jobs."

The first concern is the Individualized Written Rehabilitation Program (IWRP). I
believe that there would be virtually unanimous agreement that the current IWRP
is a very cumbersome process that clearly requires the application of our scalpel.

One idea that has been put forward is the consumer who knows what he/she
wants and only requires one service. There could be no IWRP and the consumer or
vendor could be given the funds for that service. The consumer could report back
the success in obtaining a job.

This could seem to be a voucher system with no spending caps. The major ques-
tion is, "Is it good public policy to have no accountability or responsibility for the
taxpayers' money?" The current process of counselor and consumer involvement does
result in a consumer receiving services if the person has a clear understanding of
the services required. The present law has resulted in most people requiring mul-
tiple services.

The fiscal ramifications of any "voucher" system should be considered. During the
actual delivery of case services, a counselor often must reduce the amount of money
originally authorized for the purchase of goods or services needed by a consumer.
This is the direct result of the counselor's fiduciary responsibility to pursue other
resources which can be used, in whole or In part, to offset VR's cost. This frees up
VR dollars which are then used to serve additional people. Examples of this can be
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seen when a counselor negotiates with insurance companies to assure that the VR
dollar is the last one used to pay for medical equipment, pursues other educational
grants on behalf of a consumer to cover the cost of tuition or collaborates with other
agencies to share the cost of services needed by a consumer. During the course of
a year, RSC recycles millions of dollars through our counselors' diligent efforts in
pursuing alternative resources.

Streamlining the IWRP process as in H.R. 1385 would also improve the timelines
and reduce "administrivia" in the process without eliminating the essential inter-
action between the counselor and the consumer. This is not a one-way street and
should not be treated as such. The consumer may know what he/she wants, but hav-
ing a conversation about these wants may give the person the opportunity to explore
other potential questions.

The IWRP process could include an expedited IWRP that might include a discus-
sion between the consumer and the counselor, with the explicit goal of writing the
IWRP in a single meeting. If this could be accomplished, the mandated Items on
the IWRP could be waived by the consumer and the counselor. The expedited IWRP
must contain mutually-agreed-upon employment goals, services and service delivery.
The consumer could appeal if he/she were not in agreement with the outcome.

Will the standard of producing Jobs in an accountable fashion hold up with H.R.
1385 and the expedited, IWR? It should provide greater opportunity for informed
choice, while assuring a Job goal and cost-effective services. It eliminates much of
the unwieldiness of process, permits the consumer to bring to the table his/her spe-
cific needs and allows the counselor to assure that all options are explored.
More "Administrivia"

Next, we have the 1.5 percent requirement for strategic planning. In Ohio, this
currently amounts to $1.8 million. We are presently required to submit a Strategic
Plan a Three-Year State Plan, a One-Year Update to the Three-Year State Plan,

Independentndependent Plan and a "Plan to Plan." This requirement adds significantly to
our costs and sops up many dollars that could otherwise be used for case services.
Should we be required to tell our federal partner how we are going to spend the
money and should we report how we spent it? Absolutely! Can we do that and pro-
vide more and better Jobs? Absolutely! In Ohio, we believe that the elimination of
this 1.5 percent requirement could mean that as much as $1.5 million would be
available for case servicesand we would still be holding ourselves accountable.
Specific language in the modification of Title I In this regard was previously submit-
ted to subcommittee staff.
Due Process

The question has been raised about removing the state director from the appeal
process after the hearing officer's decision has been rendered. This would imme-
diately refer all cases to the court system. One suggestion is that another state offi-
cial could serve in this capacity. Both of these situations have the effect of driving
up costs without assurances that any higher quality decisions would exist. During
Federal Fiscal Year 1995, 287 cases nationwide were appealed beyond the hearing
officer and 162 were overturned equally in favor of the agency and consumers. In
1996, Ohio had 21 cases appealed with only two being overturned. Of those 21
cases, the Client Assistance Program provided help in only one instance. That par-
ticular case was appealed to the court and the director's decision was upheld by the
court, saying that if anything, we had gone too far. From January 1, 1997 through
June 30, 1997, only 11 cases have been appealed. None have been overturned.

Applying the standard of "Does it help anyone get a job?" and "Are we account-
able," we suggest the following: require the director, who already writes a report,
to submit that report to his/her state rehabilitation advisory council or commission,
and to the regional commissioner. This approach would serve the purpose of ac-
countability and allow steps to be taken in any isolated state situations where con-
cerns might exist, without driving up costs. It would also assure that quality deci-
sions are Issued. While it is important that consumers must have the opportunity
to receive quality services, we should not let the process get in the way of moving
people with disabilities into employment.
Means Testing

The question has been raised as to whether means testing should exist. In Ohio,
we currently do not have any means test and we would not be predisposed to move
in that direction. Others would also argue that this is a states' rights issue. Apply-
ing the standard, will this get anyone a Job and will it be more cost-effective? It
is unclear if it would help anyone go to work; theoretically, it would free up some
additional money, though how much is unknown. To the extent that people with dis-
abilities are substantially above an indexed means test, it might save some dollars
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and be more cost-effectiveparticularly for those who come back into the system
two or more times. In that situation, a means test would not seem out of line. Per-
haps there should be testing of high-ticket items such as home and van modifica-
tions, college tuition and the like, with more traditional services such as job coach-
ing, assessments and placements left out of the test. This might be a position that
makes some sense. Our question is a difficult one; however, another alternative
might be to have financial responsibility for all participants.

This would portend to have the effect of the consumer more greatly valuing the
services received. Financial responsibility or financial participationregardless of
the sumseems to make sense.
The Reauthorization Period

Finally, the most troubling portion of H.R. 1385 is the three-year reauthorization.
Given that

the administration has been unable to issue regulations in a timely fashion, four
and one-half years after the current reauthorization period began,

at best, standards and indicators for the current reauthorization period will not
be Issued until the spring of 1998, and these standards serve as the regulations by
which we will be measured, and

the administration releases data a year after the collection period,
the following scenario is subsequently set up in the three-year reauthorization pe-

riod of 1998-2000:
Data for 1998 will not be available until the end of 1999. It will be measured

against standards and indicators that will be unavailable until hallway through
1998. These standards were designed to measure law covering 1992-1997, and by
1998 will be somewhat out of date. This will be the only data available before Con-
gress begins to consider what will happen regarding reauthorization in the year
2000, since the 1999 data will not be available until near or after the next reauthor-
ization is completed.

This is, at best, a snapshot of the programand that snapshot will be out of
focus. A five-year reauthorization would at least allow Congress to be able to review
three years of data and begin to see if any issues require attention. While that infor-
mation may still be an apples-and-oranges comparison, it will allow Congress to see
a pattern and do the next reauthorization with a context for your decisions.

In conclusion, some have said, "Well, if everything were like Ohio . . . but it's
not." While we are not perfect and there are things we need to improve, my re-
sponse is, "Why not be like Ohio?" It is my challenge to this subcommittee, to Con-
gress as a whole, to the administration and to other states to adopt the Ohio ap-
proach of jobs"more jobs, better jobs."

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TRACI MEECE

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee: I am truly excited and honored to be
addressing you concerning reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act and to tell you
about a Miracle that's happened in my life as a result of the Vocational Rehabilita-
tion program.

I am Traci Meece from Hamilton! Ohio and am currently a consumer of the Reha-
bilitation Services Commission.

I believe I am the only blind photographer in the VR program, and for all I know,
may be the only blind photographer in the country. I do know, however, that with-
out the Vocational Rehab program, probably wouldn't be a blind photographer at all.

I am the owner and sole proprietor of Miracle Images Commercial Photography
in Hamilton. I have been in business for 21/2 years now, but in reality, shouldn't
be in business at all.

I finally know what I want to be when I grow up, but it wasn't always this way.
Ask anyone who knows me and he will tell you that self-employment was never in
the picture; in fact, neither was a career in photography.

I discovered photography accidentally while doing public relations. I had recently
graduated with my BA. in business communication from the University of Dayton
(Dayton, Ohio) and was convinced that this PR job was the dream job I was looking
for.

I was wrong. I was very unhappy in my newfound career. In fact, it's quite an
understatement to say I was very unhappy with my life.

On March 21, 1991, I checked myself into the hospital. After many long months,
a psychologist had finally convinced me that I was no longer safe" at home. I had
been actively suicidal for nearly a full year. Not one single minute went by during
that time when I was not debating whether to kill myself. Every minute, every day.
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When I was sent home from the hospital, I was not ready to return to work. The
doctor told me to find a hobby. To this day, I don't know what possessed me to use
my $500 tax refund to buy a camera.

The camera store recommended an individual who teaches scenic photography in
his basement. I called Jim and we met. The conversation went something like, "Hi,
Jim. My name is Traci Meece and I'm legally blind and I want to learn how to take
pictures" Jim accepted the challenge.

Jim told me not to expect too much from my first rolls of film. When I got my
first picture backthe tulips (one of the photos in the attached flyer)I rushed over
to Jim's house right away to show him. Look, look at this picture, Jim! I did this!
I took this picture! This is way more fun than PR! If these are the worst pictures
I'm ever going to take, I can't wait to see what they look like when I get really
good!"

Much later, the tulips ended up being published in the Best of College Photog-
raphy. It was one of 21,000 entries received. But at the moment, I was so thrilled
with my tulips that I decided right then to quit my job and enroll at the Ohio Insti-
tute of Photography and Technology (OIP &T).

My parents almost had a stroke.
"My God, we just spent $40,000 at U.D.!"
"How are you going to pay for this?"
"Are there any jobs for photographers?"

diDidn't know, didn't care. I found something I loved, something that made life
worth living again! Photography literally saved my life.

I graduated in December 1994two years after being absolutely intrigued, fas-
cinated and amazed with what I learnedwith a diploma in commercial photog-
raphy.

I began looking for work as a photographer's assistant in a commercial studio.
Since there weren't any full-time positions available, I did what everyone else does:
I began freelancing as an assistant.

I was just getting established when on March 11, 1995just three months after
graduating from photography school and four years after my hospitalizationI had
a major optical hemorrhage in my "good" eye. You may have noticed March tradi-
tionally isn't a good month for me; if I ever get married, it certainly won't be in
March!

At this point I should explain that I was born with degenerative myopia, or ex-
treme nearsightedness. The key word here is extreme! My uncorrected vision is 20/
1800 in one eye and 20/2000 in the other eye. Look at those numbers closely. Not
20/200-20/2000. That means that what you can see clearly from 2000 feet away, I
cannot see unless I am only 20 feet away. What you can see 100 feet away, I can
see from only 1 foot away. Luckily my corrected vision up to the point of the hemor-
rhage was 20/50just good enough to get a driver's license, although that was also
quite a struggle every four years.

On March 11 my vision dropped from 20/50 to 20/400 in literally the blink of an
eye: the left one, to be exact. Focusing a camera with 20/50 vision was already quite
a trick, but this was getting very ugly very quickly.

Now I can't see, I can't driveI can't work because can't see and can't drive. I
have a tremendous student loan debt and no savings. My next move was either pure
genius or pure stupidity, and to this day, I'm not pure which; it's a very fine line.
I "became self-employed!

I could no longer assist because I wasn't sure what parts of the job would be af-
fected by my vision loss. But amazingly, I coincidentally ("coincidence" is God's way
of remaining anonymous) found some shooting projects I thought I could handle
with the help of my former instructor and mentor, Doug Boylan. Doug taught all
my commercial classes at OIP &T and today remains my best friend. He was and
continues to be an absolute gift from God.

So instead of assisting, I started shooting. It wasn't until June of 1995 that the
name Miracle Images was actually coined. I didn't want to be self-employed but fi-
nally realized in June, as my sister was driving me to a shoot, that's exactly what
I was. I decided that if was going to be self-employed, I needed a name that cap-
tured this ludicrous situation.

"What do you think of 'Miracle Images'?" I asked. "'Miracle Images'why?" she
asked skeptically. "Miracle Images . . . if the picture's in focus, it'll be a miracle!"
She laughed. I laughed. Miracle Images was born.

Act II: Enter the Rehabilitation Services Commission.
At this point, I don't even remember how I was referred to RSC. All I know is

that I was trying to do location photography with no way to get to the location
(Hamilton has no public transportation system, none), no camera equipment, no
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money to buy camera equipment and no collateral to get a loan. The fact that I
couldn't see was almost a technicality.

My life had been completely turned upside down and nothing was certain. I faced
the very real possibility that I may never be able to look through a camera again
or take another photograph. I had just found a career I loved and had no idea
whether I would be able to continue. The prospect absolutely and completely terri-
fied me. The more I thought about it though, the more I realized that God had not
brought me this far to dump me on my face. I now tell people am the "With God,
all things are possible" poster child.

The first step in my "rehabilitation" was sharing this philosophy with my coun-
selor to make sure she understood that sitting at home collecting Social Security
was not an option for me. I need to work. want to work. I was not going to give
up my new passion even though it isn't a "save the world" job.

In fact, when people tell me I am an 'inspiration,' I truly appreciate the com-
pliment and am honored by it, but feel obligated to point out that my quest to re-
main self-employed as a photographer was also very selfish. It would have been
much easier for everyonemy family, friends and meif I had simply found an-
other job. But my family never asked me to. They are the true inspiration here.

The second step of my VR program was an evaluation at the Vision Center of
Central Ohio (in Columbus). I was like a 5-year-old in a toy store! had never seen
no pun intendedso many cool things! I had never even heard of low vision aids
until then!

The closed circuit television (CCTV) was by far the most fascinating thing I had
ever seen! It's a color TV hooked up to a microfiche-type camera. Most visually im-
paired people, including me, use it to enlarge print (up to 60x) so they can read.
But as they were demonstrating this machine, I had a brainstorm.

"Hey, can this thing magnify negatives?" I wondered aloud. "Negatives?" they
asked in unison, in total disbelief. "No, that won't work because the light shines
down on it; it would just be black." I needed a light box. Never having dealt with
a blind photographer before, this was proving to be an exciting challenge for them.
They returned with a light box.

The "reverse" control on the CCTV allows print to show up as white letters on
a black backgroundthe reverse of normal. That's what a negative is: the reverse.
We set the camera to reverse and flipped on the light box with the negatives on
to That moment is etched in my mind as permanently as a negative itself.

For the first time in my photography career, I could actually see the negative! I
enlarged it and saw it! One of the most challenging things in school had been focus-
ing the camera and printing the negatives: I couldn't tell if the pictures were in
focus until I made an 8 x 10 print, which is a long, involved process. It was frustrat-
ing, and some days, demoralizing.

I left the "store" with very high hopes of getting several things: a CCTV, a hand-
held Nikon telescope, a lighted magnifier and a white cane. I got them all. My tax
dollars at work for me! I like it!

It was at this point my counselor and I started to seriously discuss the feasibility
of maintaining self-employment. We finally concluded that I simply had to have
complete control over my shooting assignments due to the visual impairment and
transportation issues, but how was I going to do it?

The Business Opportunity Success System (BOSS) was the first step. This course
showed me how to write a business plan for Miracle Images, which was beginning
its second year of operation.

The BOSS program is probably the single most important and valuable part of
my entire Vocational Rehab program. The business plan was a challenge but very
encouraging because I learned that I'd done a lot of things right my first year.

It also forced me to be very analytical: Who is my market? How am I going to
effectively reach them? Who is my competition? How do I keep financial informa-
tion? It was actually very frightening and overwhelming, but as a friend of mine
told me often (I hated this expression), "If it doesn't kill you, it will make you
stronger."

BOSS consultants reviewed my business plan. knew the business plan would be
useless unless there was feedback from professionals, but I was nervous about it.
At the same time, I knew no matter what they thought, I was not giving up Miracle
Images. I calmed myself by thinking, "Well, what are they gonna do if they don't
like ittake my business away from me?"

Thankfully, the BOSS consultants were as impressed with my plan as I was with
the BOSS program. They told me it was one of the best-written and well thought
out plans they'd ever seen. I told them the BOSS program was the best and most
beneficial class I'd ever taken (and I've taken a lot!), and should be required as a
part of every business program at every college in the country.
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My IWRP also included the purchase of a computer system. What a Godsend! I
had been doing invoicing, estimating and monthly accounting at my brother John's,
which was inconvenient for several reasons: working around his schedule, paying a
driver to get me there and transporting my records back and forth, to name a few.

My new computer allows me to not only keep my books, but manage my contacts
with a database and create my own promotional pieces through a photo software
program (see attachedplease keep in mind the attached copy is a very rough draft;
I begin computer training within weeks). John had neither a database nor photo
software. Having my very own computer has increased my efficiency tremendously
actually feel like a "legitimate" business!

My next big thrill was the authorization of camera and lighting equipment as part
of my IWRP. I ran a commercial photography business for two years without owning
a single piece of camera equipment.

Doug was loaning me every piece of equipment needed. I would love to have seen
the expression on the clerk's face at the camera store when the order from the Bu-
reau of Services for the Visually Impaired (a bureau within RSC) came through! The
purchase of this equipment is allowing me to be substantially more independent and
self-sufficient.

So what do I mean by "independent" and "self-sufficient?" Doug has taught me
several tricks so that most of the time I can focus the camera myself. First of all,
he found a device that attaches to our camera which brightens the image in the
viewfinder. Then use a huge magnifier over that to enlarge the image. If I'm having
trouble, we'll find something with sharp edges to put in the shot to focus on, like
a straightback chair, then remove it when it's time to shoot. Some days the "Focus
Fairy" doesn't seem to be around so Doug focuses for me (I use medium and large
format cameras which are not available in autofocus models).

At this point you know that my corrected vision is 20/400 at best on a good day.
It may help you to understand why photography is such a major challenge if you
know what 20/400 looks like.

I see light and dark, color and texture: exactly what composition in a photograph
is. When I take a picture, I can't see any of the detailsonly the overall shapes,
color and light. But that's all the information I need in photography, and for life
in general a lot of the time. For example, when I see a red blob with a gold squiggle
in the middle, I know I'm passing McDonald's. I am also very sensitive to move-
ment. In fact, I recognize people by their gait (the way they carry themselves when
they walk).

So although it may sound strange to someone with full sight, I am an incredibly
visual person. My limited vision forces me to work harder at seeing and interpreting
my world, which keeps me from taking it for granted. Although I rarely consciously
think about it, I know I could go blind tomorrow. A journalist once astutely observed
that my eyes are both my greatest asset and greatest liability.

Perhaps my biggest challenge now besides my blindness is simply building up a
reputation in this very specialized field of architectural photography. The Rehabili-
tation Services Commission has given me some of the tools I need to accomplish
that. have now been in business for 2% years and have turned a profit each year.

Besides clients in Hamilton, I now have clients in Cincinnati and Dayton, and am
making contacts in Columbus. In fact, I hope to be shooting the Statehouse in Co-
lumbus for the State of Ohio. I have been featured in many print media and may
be featured in a national ad campaign for one of the premiere camera manufactur-
ers.

So you can see that the Rehabilitation Services Commission has played a major
part in helping me fulfill my dream of being a successful commercial photographer.

Where does my dream take me from here? I dream about a national reputation;
publishing a book; an appearance on Oprah . . .?

In the words of country superstar Garth Brooks:
"A dream is like a river ever changing as
it flows and the dreamer's just a vessel
that must follow where it goes.
So don't you sit upon the shoreline
and say you're satisfied
choose to chance the rapids
dare to dance the tide?
The Rehabilitation Services Commission is allowing me to chance the rapids and

dance the tides.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF KEVIN VELLER

Good morning Mr. Chairman. My name is Kevin Veller, and I run a program
under the Projects with Industry program under Title VI of the Rehabilitation Act.
Our program in Vermont is the Vermont Association of Business, Industry and Re-
habilitation or VABIR. I am also the current chairperson of the Inter-National Asso-
ciation of Business, Industry and Rehabilitation.
PWI Takes the Lead from Business

PWI was created in 1968 as an innovative experiment in engaging business in the
rehabilitation process. Not only have we proven our worth but our methodologies
have been adopted by a number of job placement programs. In my view, successful
job placement cannot occur without leadership being provided by the employers who
ultimately decide to hire or not hire the people with disabilities we refer for jobs.

Currently there are 126 Projects With Industry funded by the federal government.
These projects vary in focus. Some are national, others local or regional. Some serve
certain categories of people such as youth or the elderly or persons with a specific
disability. Projects are run by a wide variety of organizations including major cor-
porations, unions, rehabilitation facilities, small businesses, advocacy organizations
and national trade associations. Projects may be run by non-profit or for-profit orga-
nizations.

PWI is a government program that works. What are the factors that make it
work? PWI values:

Business partnerships where the interests and needs of employers in the state or
community are served. Business knows best what its employment needs are. This
partnership is substantive on a day-to-day basis and hands-on.

Recognition that both the job seeker and the employer are the agency's customer.
Placement coordinators who have understanding of and experience in business

practices and requirements.
Accountability to the government with standards and indicators and to employers

and job seekers with quality service.
Focus on the outcome: a well-placed, satisfied and productive new employee (and

taxpayer) and an employer with labor needs being met.
involves the private business sector though Business Advisory Councils

(BACs). The BAC developed and maintained by the PWI provides a business ori-
ented bridge between business and rehabilitation and between job seekers and jobs.
BACs provide PWIs with current and future employment needs and hiring criteria
for the local labor market.

BACs: provide information on hiring criteria
identify job openings
identify employment trends
post jobs with PWI recommend training to job seekers coach job seekers on how

to interview hire PWI job seekers donate their time and expertise
donate money, equipment, and access to other resources
The strength of PWI comes from its ability to be an understandable and effective

link between the government and the employer. Business is often wary of any gov-
ernment program. The BAC provides a business oriented method to act as a bridge
between the business community and rehabilitation. It is important that PWI be al-
lowed to maintain its business orientation and mode.

PWI complements the state vocational rehabilitation program. It is not a competi-
tor to VR. The vast majority of the people served by PWI are referrals from state
VR and work with them for their other rehabilitation needs.

PWI is the only program under the Rehabilitation Act where programs must meet
standards and indicators of success in order to be funded or receive continued fund-
ing. PWIs must track the number of persons served and placed into competitive em-
ployment, the number who were severely disabled, the number who had been unem-
ployed at least six months, and the weekly earnings of people placed into jobs. Many
projects also track the number of person placed and served who had received Social
Security Disability Income or Supplemental Security Income in the month prior to
placement.
Changes in the Rehabilitation Act

We are making a number of recommendations to strengthen the PWI program
and thereby increase the linkage between rehabilitation, the business community
and persons with disabilities seeking meaningful employment.
1. Training as Determined by the Local Job Market

Allow local projects and their BAC to determine training needs. The regulations
published by the Rehabilitation Services Administration in February 1997 require
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PWIs to provide or make available skills training. This does not include the job
readiness or job seeking skills traditionally provided by PWIs. The training compo-
nent needs to be an allowable activity, rather than a required component of PWI.

A requirement to have substantive training as a primary component will make
it almost impossible for a PWI to operate in a rural state like Vermont. Our original
PWI grant was designed to create on-going job skills training programs during the
economically thriving years of the early eighties. However, it was extremely difficult
for VR and VABIR to find enough consumers who were interested or qualified for
each of these training programs. It took one to two years to negotiate the contracts
at each of the 6 businesses involved. In all cases, no more than 4.6 clients were re-
ferred to the program, and no further clients could be found to continue the pro-
gram. These were extremely expensive programs, given the high cost of start up and
the low rate of participation.

A required job training program assumes that a significant number of job seekers
will desire jobs in a particular occupation and that the local labor market will be
able to hire those persons. An enormous amount of time, energy and money goes
into developing a single skills training program, yet each job seeker brings a unique
set of skills, abilities, and interests while the local labor market may offer a mul-
titude of occupations.

Employers, through our BACs, are telling us repeatedly that they are looking for
job candidates with the right attitude who are motivated and that they, the em-
ployer, will provide specific skills training. Employers know that to be competitive
they must help make sure their employees have the latest training. PWIs need to
help job seekers have the appropriate job readiness and job seeking skills to be an
asset to employers.

The decision to offer a training program should be left to the individual PWI as
guided by their BAC. PWIs proven strength is in the placement process, sometimes
utilizing skills training, but also letting the employer define what training is needed
and who will provide it.
2. Streamline Eligibility for Services

A job seeker with a disability has many barriers to overcome in the process of
securing employment. Eligibility for services which are designed to help them
should not be one of them. PWI should be a vehicle to consumer choice and jobs.

Currently eligibility for PWI services is limited to those who are already state VR
agencies clients, or who can meet state/federal eligibility under the Rehabilitation
Act. The PWI authority should be modified to allow services to:

1. persons determined eligible for vocational rehabilitation services; or
2. persons determined eligible for Supplemental Security Income (SSI) or Social

Security Disability Income (SSDI); or
3. special education students with an Individual Education Plans for employment

services; or
4. to individuals with disabilities, including physical, emotional, mental or other

severe functional impairments in accordance with the definition used under the Job
Training Partnership Act.
3. PW! Outcome Data

PWI has had outcome standards and indicators since the late 1980's. These stand-
ards and indicators have made PWIs accountable, and they have been used to de-
cide whether a PWI will have continued funding. These standards and indicators
have not been modified since first adopted. RSA should update the standards and
indicators regularly so that they can be true outcome measures.
4. PW1 Funding and Results

It is time for Congress to recognize that value of PWI and ensure funding com-
mensurate with its proven success. In FY 94 (the most recent year RSA has statis-
tics) PWIs placed 11,604 persons with 77% having severe disabilities. In Vermont
last year VABIR assisted 241 individuals to secure employment at a cost to the fed-
eral government of $321,000. Based on taxes paid and savings for people coming off
Social Security that will result in an estimated net gain of $594,000 in one year to
the federal government.

Despite our results in Vermont we do not even know whether we will be funded
in this next funding cycle. RSA has reduced the expected upper level of funding for
a project by 25% which affects the larger programs including state, multi-state and
regional programs. As a result assuming we are funded, VABIR can expect to place
100 fewer people into jobs in FY98.

PWI has been level funded for the past three years. PWI currently receives appro-
priations equal to less than 1% of the funds for basic state grants. PWI could play
a significant role in increasing employment for persons with disabilities and in
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being the bridge between Department of Education and Department of Labor pro-
grams. In the next few days and weeks this subcommittee will need to make rec-
ommendations to the Appropriations committee for FY 1998 funding. Increase PWI
to two and a half percent of Title I funding and you could more than double PWI
funding and dramatically increase job placement for people with disabilities.
5. PWI as a Program Separate from State Block Grant

The beauty of PWI is its entrepreneurial nature and its close alliance between
service providers and the business community. Our programs have been able to
grow in ways that would not have been possible with just state or local funding.
PWIs cross state lines, include national corporations, unions, independent living
centers, and national trade associations. In order to preserve this PWI needs to be
maintained as a separate discretionary program.
6. Better Collaboration and Linkages with Other Programs

Use PWI as a link with other programs. PWI can be the vehicle to improve link-
ages with Department of Labor and Social Security programs.

The current Rehabilitation Act states, ". . . The Commissioner, in consultation
with the Secretaries of Labor and Commerce and with designated State units may
award (PWI) grants . . ." This authority has never been used to any significant ex-
tent. We recommend language that will increase collaboration between RSA and
DOL in making PWI awards. Any new legislation concerning other job training pro-
grama should:

specifically include people with disabilities among targeted populations
include people with disabilities and service providers for people with disabilities

as members of local workforce development boards
use DOL demonstration authority to develop PWI as the model for replication at

the local level.
Approximately 25% of the people with disabilities we serve and place reported re-

ceiving SSI or SSDI when they came to VABIR. Our placement of these individuals
saves the federal government thousands of dollars a year.

Yet we do not receive any reimbursement for providing services to this difficult
to serve population. Under current Social Security programs and under some pro-
posals we would still not receive the level of reimbursement or appropriate incen-
tives to be able to participate at meaningful levels. While not a part of the Rehabili-
tation Act we hope that you will urge the Finance Committee to take up return to
work legislation that will benefit people with disabilities currently on SSI and SSDI,
but that will also expand the number of providers and give them a reasonable fee
or reimbursement.

These are the highlights we wanted to emphasize. We are especially interested
in the idea of a new program to encourage use of telecommuting, small business and
entrepreneurship. One of I-NABIR's members, the National Telecommuting Insti-
tute in Boston, has been a leader in this field.

In other areas of discussion concerning the Rehabilitation Act we have the follow-
ing comments:

Clarification of minimum wage requirementsThis issue has to do with whether
a person in supported employment has to receive the minimum wage for the place-
ment to be considered "competitive". PWI requires placement into jobs that pay at
least the minimum wage so this issue does not directly concern VABIR or other
PWI. However I-NABIR, as part of the Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities
(CCD) supports a position that would allow the minimum wage as a goal for persons
in supported employment under either Title I (basic state VR program) or Title VI-
C (supported employment).

Expanding alternative dispute resolution optionsthis proposal would allow per-
sons that want to dispute a state VR decision to use alternatives to what is cur-
rently available. The proposal is similar to methods recently approved by Congress
for special education in the IDEA legislation. We would support this.

Competitive state improvement grants Add a competitive grant program for
states to use to improve the state VII programs. Generally we would support this,
but we do have some questions such asWhat has happened with the strategic plan
development that was put in the Act in 1992? How much money would be allocated
for this? Will it potentially reduce funding for other discretionary programs?

Streamlining eligibility determinationsI-NABIR fully supports streamlining the
eligibility determination process. We have suggested that SSI and SSDI recipients
be consider automatically eligible for PWI services. We also think that students
transitionin from special education to employment who have an "Individual Edu-
cation Plan that includes a plan for employment be automatically eligible for VR
or PWI services.
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Development of IWRPI-NABIR supports more informed choice and self direction
for persons with disabilities. Streamlining the IWRP process and allowing the indi-
vidual to take more of a lead role is a step in the right direction. Any plan for an
individual VR services should include: 1) the employment goals sought by the indi-
vidual; 2) the services that the state VR agency agrees to provide; 3) responsibilities
of the individual; 4) a statement of the individuals rights; and 6) notice of the avail-
ability of assistance from the Client Assistance Program.

Section 608 strengtheningSection 508 requires federal agencies to ensure that
assistive technology is made available to federal workers with disabilitiesthe
House bill, HR 1385, provides for improvements and the Senate is considering re-
quirement for the Architectural and Transportation Barriers Compliance Board to
write regulations and enforcement to be by Office of Civil Rights of each Federal
agency. We can support this since it would assist placement efforts into federal
agencies.

Title VIadd funding for telecommuting projects. Funding- one third each from
state, federal, and private business. We could generally support this. The National
Telecommuting Institute in Boston (a PWI and I-NABIR member) has led efforts in
this direction and that they are funded as a PWI.

Simplifying data collectionnew data reporting on:
1. supportfincome prior to services
2. how many people applied for services under the options for eligibility deter-

mination
3. how many found eligible
4. did they get job
5. did they stay employed 9 months
6. wage level
7. benefits
These items have been suggested as the primary outcome data to be reported by

state VR agencies. PWI's already report most of the data. We think that such data
shows the employment outcome for the program and provides a real basis for show-
ing the benefits to federal and state government and to the American taxpayer.

Mandating means testing for purchased services under certain circumstances Cur-
rent regulations note that there is no requirement that financial means of the indi-
vidual be considered in providing rehabilitation services. The regulations provide
that states may consider financial need and determine the extent of an individual's
financial participation but with many restrictions. Financial need cannot be used for
assessment, eligibility determination, determining vocation needs, guidance, coun-
seling, referral service and placement services. Currently 19 state agencies means
test all allowable services and 39 state agencies means test selected services (i.e.
restoration, transportation, assistive devices, post-secondary). 24 states do not use
means testing, including Vermont. The people seeking the services offered by
VABIR and other PWIs would generally not be able to pay for any of the services
provided to them and the placement services are not allowed to be means tested
under current regulations. We would be concerned with time consuming paperwork
in trying to administer a means test. Given the fact that most (58 of the 82 state
VR agencies) currently use a means test, we would suggest that current practices
be studied before steps are taken that could have profound or unintended con-
sequences.
Requiring higher education to pay for aids and services to PWD referred from

VR Some people with disabilities have difficulty getting ancillary services needed
for higher education paid for. The education institution often says it is VR's respon-
sibility if the person is a VR client, and VR sees it as an ADA requirement for the
school to provide reasonable accommodation. There is some concern that if this pro-
posal is made and then not finally adopted, schools will try to say it is not their
responsibility. We would support Congress reiterating that institutions of higher
education have a duty under the ADA to provide reasonable accommodation, but we
do not want Congress to do anything that would open ADA to any changes.

Thank you for the opportunity to speak with you. I would be glad to answer any
questions you might have.

[Additional material may be found in committee files.]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAY JOHNSON

Mr. Chairman, and distinguished members of the Senate Subcommittee on Em-
ployment and Training, thank you for this opportunity to provide testimony and
some personal insight into Reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act.

My name is Jay Johnson and I am the Executive Director of Options Interstate
Resource Center for Independent Living in East Grand Forks, Minnesota. Options
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belongs to the National Council on Independent Living (NCIL) and I serve on
NCIL's Rehabilitation Act and Social Security Reform Legislative Subcommittees.
Options assists individuals with all disabilities, of all ages, to live as independently
as possible in the communities of their choice. We also work to eliminate attitudinal,
architectural and communication barriers which stand in the way of people living
independently. Options provides independent living services in eight counties in
northwestern Minnesota and eight counties in northeastern North Dakota.

I am here today to encourage you to use this reauthorization process to improve
the Rehabilitation Act and the lives of people with disabilities by strengthening
consumer control and choice at all levels of vocational rehabilitation staffing, pro-
grams and services.

Consumer Control and Centers for Independent Living"Consumer control" is the
philosophical foundation of Options and the independent living movement in gen-
eral. The center for independent living (CIL) network, of which Options is a part,
haswith the support of the federal and state governmentsexperienced strong
growth in the last decade. There are currently over 400 federally and state funded
centers. Today, many view the independent living movement and its centers as an
operating arm of the disability rights movement.

Working from a premise that society, not people with disabilities, needs to be
fixed, the independent living movement believes that people with disabilities must
have control over both the options and methods which bring them the greatest inde-
pendence and control over their own lives. This includes greater authority over both
administration and design of services that benefit them. CILs became the first group
of private, non-profit organizations to exemplify this principle, known as "consumer
control" run for and by people with disabilities.

Title VII of the Rehabilitation Act includes a definition of consumer control: 'The
term 'consumer control' means, with respect to an entity, that the entity vests power
and authority in individuals with disabilities." Title VII, as well as state laws in
both Minnesota and North Dakota, mandate that at least 51% of CIL boards and
staff must be people with disabilities. Eighty percent of the Options Board of Direc-
tors are people with significant disabilities and 63% of the Options staff are people
with disabilities.

It is no coincidence that former executive directors of centers ibr independent liv-
ing and other individuals with disabilities have risen to key state and federal gov-
ernment positions: Judy Heumann is Assistant Secretary of the Office of Special
Education and Rehabilitation Services, Duane French now heads Rehabilitation
Services in Alaska, Brenda Premo is in charge of Rehabilitation Services in Califor-
nia, Mares Bristo is Chair of the National Council on Disability, Bob Williams is
the Commissioner of the Administration on Developmental Disabilities, Susan Dan-
iels is an Associate Commissioner at the Social Security Administration, and Fred
Schroeder is Commissioner of the Rehabilitation Services Administration. These
people are our new leaders and they come from the independent living movement
and programs that promote control by people with disabilities.

Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation (VR)In recent years, there
have been several positive changes in the traditional vocational rehabilitation poli-
cies and practices, resulting from the actions of advocates for independent living.
Consumers have been given greater control of the services and programs designed
to assist them. Vocational rehabilitation consumers have a greater role in the devel-
opment of their individual program plans, and consumer controlled statewide inde-
pendent living councils have been partners in designing the independent living net-
works and services in each state. Applicants for vocational assistance now face fewer
barriers before receiving services.

Stronger linkages now exist between vocational rehabilitation and independent
living in Minnesota and North Dakota, as well as many other states, because of
shared resources, cross-over representation on various councils, and a greater re-
spect for the role of consumers in the oversight and peer review processes which
guide development and implementation of both programs. But improvements are
still needed.

Reauthorization in 1997Speaking on behalf of Options, as well as the National
Council on Independent Living, we feel there is still work to be done. Consumer con-
trol and consumer choice must be key elements of this reauthorization, integrated
at every level of the vocational rehabilitation system. This reauthorization provides
an excellent opportunity for Congress to define and implement true consumer choice
and control. Such changes will also facilitate better cooperation and less paternalism
between state vocational rehabilitation agencies and people with disabilities. Al-
though Congress cannot regulate relationships, it CAN act to ensure an environ-
ment where positive cooperative relationships and interactions flourish.
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State Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation RelationshipsHealthy
communication and cooperation between centers for independent living and the vo-
cational rehabilitation agencies are not impossible under the current system. How-
ever, it takes a lot of hard work and unique individuals who are committed to this
task. In my opinion, independent living and vocational rehabilitation services go to-
gether like a hand inside of a glove. It is hard to live independently without being
employed and you cannot get employed, or stay employed, until you learn how to
live as independently as possible.

Options currently has a great working relationship with the state vocational reha-
bilitation agency in North Dakota because of the leadership provided by Gene
Hyjulien, Director of Vocational Rehabilitation. When I return home, I will be at-
tending_ a meeting of all the Regional Vocational Rehabilitation Administrators in
North Dakota to identify ways we can more effectively collaborate. In Minnesota,
Tom Anderson, who is the Regional Area Manager for Vocational Rehabilitation, has
been a Board Member with Options and wrote Options' first Peer Counseling pro-
gram. Up until the flooding this spring and the establishment of the Workforce Cen-
ter a month ago, Options provided office space in East Grand Forks to Vocational
Rehabilitation and also shared office space with them in Thief River Falls.

I have served on the Statewide Independent Living Councils (SILCs) in both Min-
nesota and North Dakota. The Rehabilitation Act mandates that SILCs have a ma-
jority of members with disabilities. Based on the successes of the last five years,
they have shown the ability to provide the leadership necessary to guide independ-
ent living services in the states. Requiring that the state vocational agency continue
to have joint sign-off authority on state independent living plans is no longer nec-
essary. Furthermore, requiring that the state VR agency have control over inde-
pendent living services perpetuates paternalism.

Information is power. If the state vocational rehabilitation agency has control of
both the information and the funding, the stage is set for a paternalistic relation-
ship with the SILC. When you distribute the control of information and funding to
a consumer controlled SILC as a true partner, you level the playing field and guar-
antee that independent living programs will truly meet the needs of people with dis-
abilities. It is imperative that the SILC in each state have control over their oper-
ational budgets (Part B funds) and sole authority for developing, signing and sub-
mitting the state independent living plans.

In Minnesota, the state Rehabilitation Advisory Council (RAC) is a well-function-
ing and experienced body of empowered individuals who address employment and
rehabilitation issues. A majority of the Council's members are people with disabil-
ities. The Council currently provides input and guidance to Vocational Rehabilita-
tion concerning the development of the state vocational rehabilitation plan and pro-
vision of services. A member of the Statewide Independent Living Council serves as
a member of the RAC to help coordinate independent living and employment serv-
ices. Unfortunately, under the Rehabilitation Act this consumer-controlled Council
is permitted to have oily an advisory role on vocational rehabilitation issues, with
no control over its operating budget or development of the state plan. Again, when
you give control over information and funding to a consumer controlled organization,
as a true partner with the state vocational rehabilitation agency, you eliminate pa-
ternalism and foster cooperation.

Currently centers for independent living only receive direct federal funding if they
are in states where federal funding exceeds state funding. Options has a unique per-
spective on this issue in that we serve two states in different federal regions. We
receive Title VII federal funds directly in North Dakota. In Minnesota, however, we
receive Title VII federal funds through the "designated state unit"the state voca-
tional rehabilitation agency. It is difficult for vocational rehabilitation and centers
for independent living to work as equal partners if the state agency controls their
funding. In addition, state control of the federal funding is slower, more complex
and less efficient. I would strongly recommend that the Rehabilitation Act be
amended to allow centers in all states to receive direct funding.

Eligibility for Vocational Rehabilitation Services and Individualized Written Reha-
bilitation ProgramsAs a result of the 1992 Amendments to the Rehabilitation Act,
centers for independent living streamlined eligibility for their services and provided
for waivers if an individual did not want to develop an independent living plan. In
Minnesota and North Dakota this has been a very positive change. It provides more
time for actually assisting someone that needs help, instead of spending hours on
bureaucratic paperwork Now is the time for the state vocational rehabilitation agen-
cies to implement similar provisions. Many applicants for VR services have visible
significant disabilities and are obviously eligible. Currently, even when a disability
is obvious, or when an individual has already been found disabled by another agen-
cy such as the Social Security Administration, the Rehabilitation Act requires a per-
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son to wait up to 60 days for approval of an application for VR services. A simple
declaration of their disability and a desire to work should be sufficient to start the
rehabilitation process.

In addition individuals needing vocational services should have the option of
waiving the Individualized Written Rehabilitation Program (IWRP) when appro-
priate, such as when an individual needs only short-term or limited assistance. De-
creasing unnecessary paperwork would increase the amount of time vocational coun-
selors could devote to direct services. Consumers are the most qualified persona to
determine their own vocational needs. As with the independent living plans, individ-
uals with disabilities should have the option to waive the IWRP, giving them more
choice and control over this process.

American Indian Vocational Rehabilitation ServicesAnother issue I'd like to
briefly touch on is Section 130 of the Rehabilitation Act, American Indian Vocational
Rehabilitation Services. As Executive Director of Options I have had the enormous
pleasure of working closely with many Native Americans in Minnesota and North
Dakota. It has been a privilege to learn more about their culture and develop a clos-
er working relationship so that Options can better serve Native Americans with dis-
abilities. Art Raymond, who is Lakota Sioux, was chair of the Options board for six
years. He was North Dakota's first Native American legislator and created the In-
dian Studies Program at the University of North Dakota where he taught for over
20 years. Options also has a very close working relationship with Don Lussier and
Connie Lee Berg who are with the Section 130 program of the Red Lake Band of
Chippewa in Minnesota.

Although the Section 130 program provides excellent vocational services to mem-
bers of the tribes in our states, they have told us there is a dramatic need for inde-
pendent living services. It would greatly benefit Native Americans who have disabil-
ities if the Rehabilitation Act were amended to allow the Section 130 projects to pro-
vide independent living services in addition to employment services, consistent with
consumer control and choice principles. As I said previously, independent living and
employment services are interdependent. Such a change in the Rehabilitation Act
would enhance the current services in a cost-effective, culturally appropriate way.

Workforce CentersI'd like to address the Workforce Center concept, since I know
that several members of the Subcommittee are interested in how these "one stop"
centers are working. Theoretically the idea is a good one and ideally the Workforce
Centers could provide all people with quicker and better access to employment op-
portunities. The biggest problem right now in Minnesota and North Dakota is in the
implementation process. I hope there are changes Congress can make to turn the
concept and its potential into a reality.

A big problem is that some of the money which was previously allocated for em-
ployment services for people with disabilities is now being put into the Workforce
Centers. There needs to be a dedicated funding stream to ensure that funding for
vocational rehabilitation is not swallowed up by these "one-stops", ignoring once
again the needs of people with significant disabilities. Furthermore, the Workforce
Centers must be accessible to ALL people, with and without disabilities. This means
that people with disabilities must be involved in planning and logistics. In the es-
tablishment of some Workforce Centers there was no input from people with disabil-
ities; in others the information provided was ignored. The result is Centers that are
not accessible by bus and programs that are not accessible to people who are blind.
The specific needs of people with disabilities are being ignored.

In addition, we must maintain qualified staff who have personal experience with
a disability, and/or appropriate training, to assist people with disabilities entering
or reentering the job market. The Workforce Centers also need to incorporate pri-
vacy. It is impractical and insulting to expect that people with significant disabil-
ities will discuss personal issues like personal attendant services or a bowel pro-
gram in an open cubicle or wait their turn for one of the few (and rare) private of-
fices to open up.

Another example of problems that can develop when consumers don't have input
happened with the Workforce Centers in Minnesota. The Rehabilitation Advisory
Council should have been an integral part of the needs assessment, plan and imple-
mentation of employment services for people with disabilities. But the Council's
input was technically only "advice" and not seriously considered or respected until
people wrote our Governor and other state and federal government authorities. This
set up_an adversarial relationship, again not conducive to cooperation and partner-
ship. People with disabilities who need employment services are the losers in this
type of conflict.

ConclusionOptions and other centers for independent living are true success sto-
ries. They provide people with disabilities real choices and control over their lives.
Lack of choice and control are two major barriers to successful rehabilitation and
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employment. Professionals and consumers agree that the greater the level of in-
volvement in the decision-making process, the greater the likelihood of successful
employment. During this reauthorization process, Congress has the opportunity to
ensure that people with disabilities will have greater input, guidance and control
over the development and implementation of all independent living and vocational
programs and services. Specifically, Congress can strengthen consumer control and
consumer choice in the Rehabilitation Act by implementing the following rec-
ommendations

1. Require that the Rehabilitation Services Administration adopt the definition of
consumer control currently included in Title VII of the Rehabilitation Act and start
the implementation process with state vocational rehabilitation agencies.

2. Allow consumers to waive the Individual Written Rehabilitation Program
(IWRP) and/or streamline the IWRP process.

3. Expedite the eligibility determination process when appropriate.
4. Allow all centers for independent living to receive direct federal funding.
5. Require that all states establish client choice certificate or voucher programs.
6. Give the Statewide Independent Living Councils (SILCs) control over their op-

erating budgets and sole authority for developing, signing and submitting the state
independent living plans.

7. Change the state Rehabilitation Advisory Councils to simply Rehabilitation
Councils and give them joint authority with the state vocational rehabilitation agen-
cies for developing and overseeing the implementation of the state plans.

8. Provide the Section 130 American Indian Vocational Rehabilitation Services
program with the flexibility to provide both independent living and vocational reha-
bilitation.

9. Require that Workforce "One-Stop" Centers (a) be accessible to all people; (b)
maintain specialized services and a separate budget for employment services for
people with disabilities; (c) have staff who are people with disabilities and/or skilled
in working with people with disabilities; (d) incorporate privacy; and (e) respect and
obtain the input and views of people with disabilities.

In closing, I want to make it clear that the independent living movement is not
an entitlement program. It is not Republican or Democrat. It is just good common
sensepeople with disabilities helping other people with disabilities to live and
work as independently as possible in their communities. Please take this oppor-
tunity to strengthen the Rehabilitation Act by ensuring consumer control and choice
at all levels of staffing, programs and services covered by the Act.

Thank you for letting me share my views with you today. If you have any ques-
tions, or if I can provide you with any additional information, please do not hesitate
to contact me at any time.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JANET SAMUELSON

Senator DeWine, Members of the Employment and Training Subcommittee, and
Subcommittee Staff, thank you for inviting me here today to speak from a private
sector community rehabilitation program perspective about proposed changes to the
Rehabilitation Act. I represent Fairfax Opportunities Unlimited, a progressive 25-
year -old non-profit organization with a mission to put people with disabilities to
work.

We serve over 600 people with disabilities on a daily basis, over 850 annually,
in 4 states (Virginia, Maryland, West Virginia, and North Carolina) and the District
of Columbia. Over half of the people we serve have cognitive disabilities; over 80%
have either a cognitive disability or mental illness. Our corporation employs about
625 people, of whom about 425 are people with disabilities.

We create employment opportunities by working in partnership with private busi-
ness and governmentboth by directly placing people with employers and by affirm-
atively employing people in quality jobs. Only 20% of our $14 million annual budget
is earned from public rehabilitation contracts. Comparatively, about half of our pro-
gram participants receive public support for training or employment. We leverage
public support dollars and create value for our public sector customers as well as
opportunities for individuals who are ineligible for public support. The majority of
our revenue comes from affirmative business services provided to government and
business. We specialize in applying the right solution of training, technology, and
people to meet business customer needs. This labor market driven approach allows
us to fulfill our mission of creating employment options for people with disabilities.

Our corporate commitment is to create more and better employment options for
individuals with disabilities who seek employment. We are aggressively using train-
ing and technology to that end. We believe that the future for people with signifi-
cant disabilities does not lie in traditional manual labor jobs, but in our ability to
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help our program participants position themselves to compete in a changing labor
force.

That philosophical introduction is meant as a framework for my comments about
how well the proposed changes to the Rehabilitation Act facilitate our mission, val-
ues, and goals.

Generally, I think the current Rehabilitation Act Program is woefully under-
funded and over regulated. The Act, the primary Federal enabling legislation for
jobs for people with disabilities, has become a bit player in many community reha-
bilitation programs providing work opportunities for people with disabilities. Addi-
tionally, far too much of available resources get used in eligibility determination, as-
sessment, individual plan development and other activities before getting to the
point of actual service provision which leads to employment.

I am very supportive of your efforts to eliminate unnecessary process from the
Act's requirements. I particularly commend the proposed streamlining of the indi-
vidual service planning process. Everything that eliminates unnecessary barriers to
quick, effective and efficient services for an individual is good. The new definition
of administrative costs in H.R. 1385 is fine and the requirement for tracking them
makes sense, but it would be far more helpful to assess how much money is being
spent in actual employment related services for an individual (after all the eligibility
determination, assessment, and program planning). I am also obviously a strong
proponent of the value created by using private, non-profit community rehabilitation
programs to leverage available resources and would like to see proposed more of the
Acts work done in the private sector.

Everything that you propose to strengthen an applicant or clients ability to direct
and control the process is excellent. The specific section on Informed Choice should
send a clear message not only that the program consumer be a full and active part-
ner, but the driving force in the process. The new references for improving self em-
ployment and business ownership options in H.R. 1385 are a nice option, as long
as there is a clear recognition that those options are executed by only a small part
of the full non-disabled workforce and should not consume resources from other core
employment services nor should the counselor be expected to be a competent ven-
ture capitalist.

The proposed language on linkages to State workforce development grams
should help assure access and coordination. Common intake and referral

pro
systems

and requirements for cooperative efforts with employers are good proposals. The
specific language proposed in that section to "develop and sustain relationships with
employers, trade associations, and labor organizations" would be strengthened by a
reference to community employment programs. Community Rehabilitation Program
participation in local workforce boards is also an important linkage to consider. Ad-
ditionally, the increased use of Medicaid to provide long-term employment supports
creates critical coordination issues which should be addressed, whether it happens
in this reauthorization or next.

As a former representative to a state-use commission in Florida, I support the ad-
dition of the reference to state use programs to the Javits-Wagner-O'Day references.
I've seen some of the excellent work options that are created in both programs.

I have mixed feelings about the idea of restricting supported employment and
other services to people who can earn minimum wage. Although, in a time of limited
resources, it seems to make immediate sense to focus efforts only on those people
who are able to currently compete in the competitive labor force, I'm concerned that
it is a shortsighted perspective. I've seen dramatic changes during my 20 years in
the field in not only the concept of who gets defined as competitively employable,
but in who gets defined as employable at all. In Virginia, our home base, very few
resources get used in supporting sub-minimum wage options, but it is an important
option for the counselor to have when needed. This new focus seems to move away
from encouraging service to people with the most significant disabilities and employ-
ment challenges. My history and my personal commitment to opening up employ-
ment for people with significant current employment barriers tells me that it would
be a mistake in the redirection of the Act.

More aggressive dissemination of NIDRR funded project information would be
helpful to the field. It is noteworthy though, that NIDRR project lists are available
on the Intenet with project contact information. Many small or less developed com-
munity programs (and many state agencies too) do not have resources or expertise
to access information electronically. I believe that part of Act mandates should be
to help finance and promote technology access both for the field and for the individ-
ual consumer. It seems very clear to me that the future labor market for quality
jobs involves technology. The Act should clearly promote (even more so than pro-
posed) the necessity of keeping pace with the technology changes driving the chang-
ing face of the workforce.
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Means testing, particularly for degree or business ownership programs, has some
important potential benefits. One is obviously that limited resources can be more
effectively allocated; a second and equally compelling one is that financial participa-
tion improves personal investment and commitment. My concern is that there be
enough flexibility in the system that exceptions can be made if necessary. Each part
of the Act's systems should be designed to ensure that a counselor has the flexibility
to authorize services which truly are unique to the individual.

Thank you for the opportunity to present my thoughts. I would be delighted to
answer any questions now or during the rest of the reauthorization process.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS TAKSAR

Senator De Wine, members of the Employment and Training Subcommittee, and
Subcommittee Staff, I am very happy to speak to you today as a person with a dis-
ability that has had to overcome many barriers to successful employment and inde-
pendent living. Over the past 10 years I have received rehabilitation support serv-
ices provided as a part of the Rehabilitation Act. I would like to tell you a little
about how these services have positively affected my life.

After graduating from a program for the mildly mentally retarded at Chantilly
High School in Chantilly, Virginia in 1988, my family and I went to live in Ger-
many. While in Germany I did find a job for myself, and worked in a military ware-
house for a year and a half. I was really proud of this accomplishment since I was
able to get the job on my own, and then was even promoted from stocker to ware-
houseman. It was the first time in my life I had accomplished something worth-
while. Most of my life people had told me that I couldn't do things, and I was finally
proving them wrong.

When we returned to the United States, I couldn't find a job for the next year.
I got very depressed and upset, and didn't want to even get out of bed in the morn-
ing. It was a terribly difficult time in my life. Then my mother took me to the De-
partment of Rehabilitative Services (DRS) in Falls Church, Virginia for a vocational
evaluation. Alter the evaluation, my DRS counselor provided training for me to im-
prove my interviewing skills, to complete job applications, and to use the computer
for job search information.

My DRS counselor then assisted me with the application for employment with
Fairfax Opportunities Unlimited. I was hired as a Supply Clerk on a government
contract in 1992. The job got off to a rocky start, as I was afraid and did not want
to leave the back room of the store. With a lot of support from my FOU supervisor
and counselor, I overcame this and was able to learn valuable skills that helped me
succeed on the job. I think FOU is a very good organization. They provide the train-
'ng and support that people with disabilities need to achieve success at work.

Through the efforts of the FOU staff along with support from my DRS counselor,
I was able to move on from FOU and was hired as a federal employee for the Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency in 1995. Now, I am a Quality Control Clerk, and I
open, sort, stamp, and deliver mail and interoffice communication to EPA Adminis-
trator Carol Browner and others in the executive office. I am entrusted to handle
high priority mail, and EPA provided computer training for me in WordPerfect.
There is also opportunity for advancement. I never dreamed a person with a disabil-
ity could be doing this job. People with disabilities need to be given a chance. If not
for FOU. I would not have gained the skills necessary to succeed in the job market.

It is very important that people with disabilities get the individualized services
they need. That is why I support the idea of tailoring the individual service plan-
ning process, so that people can have more involvement in deciding what type of
plan they want and need. I think this would speed up the delivery of services and
create a more effective system.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAUL MARCHAND

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and distinguished Members of this Subcommittee, for
this opportunity to testify on the reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973.

My name is Paul Marchand. I am the Director of the Governmental Affairs Office
of The Arc and Chairman of the Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities (CCD).
CCD is a coalition of almost 100 national disability organizations working together
to advocate for national public policy that ensures the self-determination, independ-
ence, empowerment, integration and inclusion of children and adults with disabil-
ities into all aspects of society. The CCD Employment and Training Task Force, that
I am representing today, monitors Federal policy that effects employment of people
with disabilities.
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The Vocational Rehabilitation Program
For 75 years, the Rehabilitation Act has been the cornerstone of our nation's ef-

forts to assist Americans with disabilities to become gainfully employed and self-re-
liant. The Act is the product of the continuing experiences of people: Experiences
of people with and without disabilities; people who have rehabilitation needs; and
people who work to achieve goals the Congress set in the Act through service, edu-
cation, research and advocacy. The Vocational Rehabilitation Program, authorized
under Title I of the Act, provides a wide range of services to individuals with dis-
abilities, including, but not limited to vocational evaluation, counseling and guid-
ance, assistive technology, personal assistance services, education and vocational
training, supported employment, job placement, and post-employment services. Title
I funds are distributed on the basis of a formula that takes into account population
and per capita income. The amount distributed in FY 1997 is approximately $2.2
billion:

CCD appreciates and supports this subcommittee's general approach to the reau-
thorization of the Rehabilitation Actto fine-tune this vital law.

The 102nd Congress made significant changes through the Rehabilitation Act in
1992 based on a consensus-building process within the disability community and the
bipartisan efforts of Congress. The 1992 Amendments promised greater consumer
control and involvement, better and faster access to services and movement away
from segregated settings to more competitive and integrated employment. Since
final regulations for many of these changes were not published until early this year,
many of the provisions have not yet been fully implemented. CCD believes it is wise
for this Congress to postpone a lengthy reauthorization until the impact of the 1992
amendments are better understood and documented. We also hope that Congress
will continue to craft amendments to the Rehabilitation Act on a bi-partisan basis
with substantial input from the disability community.

Mr. Chairman, the Rehabilitation Act is a crucial law. For approximately one
quarter of a million Americans each year, it opens or reopens the door to a job and
results in productive, more independent tax paying citizens. However, the Rehabili-
tation Act is woefully under-funded. People with disabilities want to be part of the
solutionnot the problemto the economic vitality of this nation. Yet, it is astound-
ing and shameful that the doors to rehabilitation and training remain closed to so
many, solely because the lmoney's not there. We urge this subcommittee to strongly
encourage the appropriators to increase funding for all V.R. Programs, particularly
the State Grant Programs.
Minimum Wage Supported Employment

Real wages for real work is an obvious goal of rehabilitation and training. People
with disabilities, like most people, want to earn the best wage possible and to be
as independent as possible. That is also true for those individuals with severe dis-
abilities who need and use supported employment to enter and remain in the
workforce. Current data indicate that about thirty percent of people in supported
employment now earn below the minimum wage. It is vital that the Federal govern-
ment sets policy that allows such individuals to maintain their employment and
work toward earning at least the minimum wage.

The recently published regulations for Title I of the Rehabilitation Act change the
practicing definition of supported employment for purposes of the VR system by in-
terpreting the statutory definition of competitive employment to include salary re-
quirements of minimum wage or greater. CCD fears that without further clarifica-
tion from RSA, the new rule will work in conflict with the original intent and spirit
of supported employment as an employment strategy for individuals with the most
severe disabilities. Our fear is that rather than supporting minimum wage, the new
rule will provide a substantial disincentive to offering supported employment serv-
ices to these individuals. To address the minimum wage issue, CCD recommends
a new definition of "individual in supported employment" for purposes of eligibility
under Title I and Title VI-C to mean "an individual who is competitively employed
in an integrated setting at minimum wage or greater or who is competitively em-
ployed in an integrated setting and is working towards the minimum wage."

CCD is also concerned about any proposal to limit Title I to individuals who be-
come employed at minimum wage, while allowing individuals in Title VI, Part C,
Supported Employment, to receive sub-minimum wage. CCD is concerned that this
would create a two-tiered system, forcing counselors to make an assessment prior
to offering services as to whether an individual would be employable at minimum
wage, an assessment that counselors cannot and should not make.

e t
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Other Supported Employment Improvements
Current law allows individuals in supported employment to receive services under

the State VR system for a maximum of 18 monthsor more, if determined nec-
essary on an individual basis. Many states set a shorter maximum period of time
allowed for supported employment services. For successful minimum wage place-
ments and long term stability, CCD recommends that the law specify that individ-
uals who need 18 months or more to reach minimum wage should be served for the
allowable time period.

CCD also endorses the recommendation that Title VI-C continue to be identified
as a distinct source of funding to build the infrastructure in the states necessary
for competitive employment for individuals with the most severe disabilities. Given
the current debates over minimum wage, it is clear that there is still much work
to be done in many states to build the capacity to achieve "competitive employment"
for individuals with intense employment support needs.
Individual Written Rehabilitation Program

The 1992 amendments significantly empower consumers of V.R. services by offer-
ing choices regarding their employment goals, services they need, the providers of
those services and how those services are delivered. In theory, if not in fact, consum-
ers are full partners with the V.R. agency in making decisions about their vocational
goals. Central to the decision making process is the individual written rehabilitation
program or IWRP, which is an individual plan for how best to achieve employment.

Despite the policy improvements intended by these new choice provisions, many
individuals seeking V.R. services report that the V.R. systems often dictate what
services are permissible. Many believe that the IWRP process should be streamlined
to allow for more informed choices for consumers. A provision in the Employment,
Training and Literacy Enhancement Act of 1997 (H.R. 1385) moves in this direction.
CCD supports recent efforts to strengthen the individual plan section to allow indi-
viduals seeking VR services more discretion in the planning process, including the
option of writing his or her own plan.

CCD recommends, however, that any alternative to the current plan development
include at least the following five elements: 1) the employment goal sought by the
individual; 2) the services that the State VR Agency agrees to provide; 3) respon-
sibilities the individual agrees to assume; 4) a statement of the individual's rights
under the Rehab Act and the remedies available to ensure those rights; and 5) a
statement about the availability of assistance from the Client Assistance Program.
Any plan must be agreed upon and signed by the individual and the VR counselor.
Financial Needs Testing

CCD is very concerned that this Subcommittee is considering Federal financial
means testing of V.R. services. While it is clear that there are not nearly enough
resources to rehabilitate and train the hundreds of thousands of people with disabil-
ities who want to work and become tax payers, there is no known data that suggests
that means testing V.R. services will alleviate this problem. Title I of the Rehabilita-
tion Act currently allows needs testing for any services except for assessment; coun-
seling, guidance and referral services; and placement services. Currently 19 State
agencies test for all allowable services; 39 test for certain services; and 24 do not
use means testing for any services. Therefore, before moving ahead on instituting
a Federal financial means testing of V.R. services, CCD recommends a serious study
on the impact of current approaches to means testing within the V.R. system.

In addition, CCD suggests exploring other strategies for states where the demand
for services outstrip the resources available. For example, one idea being informally
discussed by our Task Force would allow States to set priorities for who they serve,
e.g., first serving those eligible individuals who have never been employed; followed
by those previously employed and now unemployed; those underemployed; those in
serious jeopardy of losing their jobs; and finally, those currently employed and seek-
ing advancement.
Linkages and Coordination with other Service Delivery Systems

CCD supports linking the Rehabilitation Act programs to the generic workforce
development system, while maintaining the Rehabilitation Program as a separate
component with a separate funding stream. Designated State Units should be re-
quired to cooperate fully with all entities offering employment and related services
to individuals with disabilities, including those affiliated with consolidated job train-
ing programs and the Social Security Administration. Conversely, all other related
job programs must be required to cooperate with the V.R. system, where relevant.
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Alternative Means of Dispute Resolution
CCD recommends that Section 112(gX3), which requires Client Assistance Pro-

grams (CAPs) to use mediation procedures to the maximum extent possible prior to
resorting to administrative or legal remedies, be amended to give the CAP the op-
tion of using a variety of forms of lower level resolutions prior to resorting to admin-
istrative or legal remedies. CCD recommends that Section 112(gX3), be amended to
read as follows:

Each program shall contain provisions designed to assure that to the maximum
extent possible mediation procedures, good faith negotiations, or other forms of al-
ternative dispute resolution strategies are used prior to resorting to administrative
or legal remedies.
Strengthening the Due Process Provisions

CCD recommends that the due process provisions in Title I be strengthened. CCD
recommends that Section 102(d) be amended to clarify that the due process proce-
dures available under Title I of the Act extend to both applicants and eligible indi-
viduals; and that they apply with regard to all determinations and decisions reached
by designated State unit personnel (not just VR Counselors) throughout the reha-
bilitation process. CCD also recommends that this section be amended to clarify that
failure to make a required determination/decision in a timely manner can be ap-
pealed. Section 102(dX5) should be amended to clarify that the restriction against
terminating, suspending or reducing services during an appeal applies to all services
being provided by the State VR agency throughout the VR process, including evalua-
tions and assessment services and services being provided under an extended eval-
uation. Under current law, this restriction applies only to services that have been
initiated under an individualized written rehabilitation program (IWRP).

CCD strongly recommends that the due process requirements in section 102(dX3)
be strengthened by requiring State Directors who overturn decisions rendered by
impartial hearing officers to be fully accountable for the overturning of such deci-
sions. Any time an IHO decision in favor of an individual is overturned, the State
Director should be required to submit the standards of review that were used to re-
view the decision and a full report of the findings and the grounds for the State
Director's decision to overturn the hearing decision. This information must be
shared more widely than with just the individual who is party to the hearing, as
required by current law. To ensure accountability and strengthen the due process
requirements in this section, the VR Director must be required to share the stand-
ards of review that were used to review an IHO decision and the grounds and rea-
soning for overturning such a decision. This information must be shared with the
impartial hearing officer who rendered the decision being overturned, the Director
of the Client Assistance Program, the State Rehabilitation Advisory Council, and
the Commissioner of RSA, as well as the individual's designated representative,when appropriate.
State Plan 'Comprehensive System of Personnel Development (CSPD)

CCD supports streamlining the State Plan requirements that increase effective-
ness and efficiency; however, we do not support changes that weaken individual pro-
tections and reduce accountability. For example, CCD believes that the language on
the State Plan requirement regarding the Comprehensive System of Personnel De-
velopment (CSPD) in the House-passed H.R. 1385 needs to be strengthened. CCD
recommends that, at a minimum, the following current state plan requirements be
maintained to ensure an adequate supply of qualified rehabilitation professionals
and paraprofessionals within the state system:

1) The number and type of personnel needed by the State, and a projection of the
number of such personnel that will be needed in five years, based on projections of
the number of individuals to be served, the number of such personnel who are ex-
pected to retire or leave the field, and other relevant factors;

2) The establishment and maintenance of standards that are consistent with any
national or state approved or recognized certification, licensing, or registration that
apply to the area in which such personnel are providing vocational rehabilitationservices;

3) A system for in-service and pre-service training of rehabilitation professionals
and paraprofessionals within the designated State unit, particularly with respect to
rehabilitation technology.
Best Practice Studies and Research

CCD fully supports the proposal to authorize "best practice" studies. The Task
Force recommends the following topics be considered: Social Security work disincen-
tives issues; eligibility criteria; job development; client satisfaction/client choice;
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transition services; case closures (e.g., why are so many people closed out as unco-
operative in some states); effectiveness and autonomy of the State Rehabilitation
Advisory Councils; outcome measures; career development counseling; job placement
strategies; strategies for achieving "competitive employment" for individuals with in-
tense employment support needs; and the overall effect of the new options for indi-
vidual plan development. CCD recommends that such studies be required to be com-
pleted in a timely manner and that the results be widely disseminated, used by all
practitioners, and considered by the Congress in preparing for the next reauthoriza-
tion of the Rehabilitation Act.
Telecommuting I Self-Employment Initiative

CCD strongly supports the proposal to include a new "telecommuting/self-employ-
meat initiative" in Title VI. There is substantial evidence that State VR Agencies
are reluctant to support individuals with disabilities seeking self-employment or
various types of home-based employment. Such employment options are clearly the
wave of the future and provide substantial advantages to many people with severe
disabilities.
State Rehabilitation Advisory Council (SRAC)

CCD recommends that the role of the SRAC be strengthened. The SRAC was cre-
ated in 1992 to oversee the development and implementation of the State and Stra-
tegic Plans, and to assure that the VR program is operating effectively. However,
several states report that their SRACs are not effective. CCD recommends giving
dual sign off authority for the State Plan for VR services to the Director of the VR
Agency and the SRAC. CCD also recommends requiring more mandated seats on
the SRAC for individuals representing business and industry; or if this is not pos-
sible, to consider creating an advisory council of business representatives so that the
State VR Agency receives direct input regarding the needs of business and industry
and the types of skills and qualifications needed for current and emerging jobs. Fi-
nally, the CCD suggests the SRAC be given a more direct role in filling its own va-
cancies.
Job Training Consolidation Bill

Recognizing that the subcommittee is also working on the job training consolida-
tion bill, CCD calls three vital provisions to your attention. First, people with dis-
abilities must be clearly eligible for all federally funded job training programs. Sec-
ond, people with disabilities and their advocates must have a voice in all local deci-
sion-making processes established under the consolidation of job training programs.
Third, national programs serving people with disabilities operated by the Depart-
ment of Labor must continue to be authorized. These are among the most success-
ful, cost-effective training programs funded by the Federal government.
Conclusion

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, thank you again for the oppor-
tunity to testify today. CCD looks forward to working closely with you as amend-
ments to the Rehabilitation Act are conceptualized and drafted. The undersigned or-
ganizations are supportive of these statements in principle, but a few will comment
separately on some of the specific recommendations.

STATEMENT OF BOBBY C. SIMPSON

Chairman DeWine, and distinguished members of the Subcommittee, it is indeed
an honor and a privilege to have the opportunity to provide testimony regarding the
Reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973.

I am particularly proud to be testifying on behalf of the Council of State Adminis-
trators of Vocational Rehabilitation (CSAVR). The CSAVR is composed of the 81
state officials charged with administering the Public Vocational Rehabilitation Pro-
grams in the states, the District of Columbia and the territories. These State offi-
cials administer, and are accountable for, the historic and progressive program that
provides rehabilitation services annually to 1.2 million persons with disabilities, and
obtains gainful employment outcomes for 213,000 persons with disabilities in any
given year.

These programs are the cornerstone of our Nation's commitment to assist eligible
persons with physical and"or mental disabilities to prepare for and enter the world
of work.

We are proud of our ongoing efforts to focus the services and outcomes of the Pub-
lic Vocational Rehabilitation Program on competitive employment in integrated set-
tings for individuals with disabilities.
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The 1992 Amendments to the Rehabilitation Act took very positive steps in re-
affirming that the focus and purpose must remain on competitive employment out-
comes, while providing consumers with informed choice and a customer-friendly,
simplified process.

Even though Federal Regulations for Title 1, the Vocational Rehabilitation Pro-
gram, were only finalized in recent months, the CSAVR took the Amendments, upon
their passage in 1992, very seriously and moved forward immediately to implement
these provisions and concepts. Through the CSAVR, Public Vocational Rehabilita-
tion Agencies developed and implemented in states across the nation, "streamlining
initiatives" designed to eliminate burdensome bureaucratic processes, to reduce
forms and paperwork, and to put in place systems which empower the rehabilitation
counselor, in partnership with the customer with a disability, to take only those
steps which support positive movement toward quality employment outcomes.

In addition, we have proposed to our Federal counterpart, the Rehabilitation Serv-
ices Administration (RSA), that we change the cumbersome, but Federally-required,
system of twenty (20) casework statuses in which a client may be placed and moved
to only four (4)! In fact, numerous Agencies are currently operating in this stream-
lined manner while maintaining parallel data systems, in order to keep data, of
questionable value, which is required by the old status system.

We developed a Stream lining Agreement which our Federal counterpart has
signed, and we look forward to its continued, yet rapid and broad, implementation.

In fact, our efforts at improving government and making the system of service de-
livery more effective, efficient, user-friendly and quality-focused were recognized by
Vice President Gore when he presented us with the Hammer Award this past year.

Are we listening? Have we moved forward in implementing the 1992 Amend-
ments? You bet! With no Regulations, State Vocational Rehabilitation Agencies have
increased the number of persons with disabilities going to work in each year since
the passage of the 1992 Amendments.

In FY 1996, State Vocational Rehabilitation Agencies assisted 213,500 persons
with disabilities obtain employment. That number will also increase again thisyear.
Since passage of the 1992 Amendments, the percentage of persons with severe dis-
abilities placed in employment has increased each year to a impressive level in 1996
of 77.6 percent.

All of this has occurred during these past five years with essentially level funding
when inflationary factors are considered. I can truthfully say that never in my many
years of involvement with the Public Vocational Rehabilitation System have seen,
personally among my fellow State Directors, the commitment and dogged deter-
mination to continue to improve, transform, and streamline the system for the deliv-
ery of services.

There are major Streamlining Initiatives in State Rehabilitation Agencies all over
the country. The Public Vocational Rehabilitation System is being transformed into
the most advanced, responsive, and cost-beneficial service delivery and outcome-ori-
ented program available in either the public or private sector.

Based on the experience of the 81 State Directors, the Council strongly rec-
ommends three bedrock issues as the foundation for the reauthorization of the Re-
habilitation Act; First, there must be a five-year reauthorization.

Only this period of time will assure long-term stability for the Program. A five-
year reauthorization will assure program customers with disabilities, program par-
ticipants, and the general public that Congress has faith in the purpose and direc-
tion of the Program. In just February of this year, the Federal Regulations imple-
menting Title I of the 1992 Amendments to the Rehabilitation Act were finally pub-
lished, after 1,537 days of development. The Program needs a five-year period in
which to fully implement these Regulations.

The Evaluation Standards and Performance Indicators, which the Council urged
the Congress to enact in the 1992 Amendments, have not yet been published as pro-
posals, much less implemented. The Program needs a five-year period for these
standards and indicators to be fully implemented, in order that the Congress and
Public can properly evaluate the performance of the Program.

Second, the clear purpose and function of the Vocational Rehabilitation Program
should be to place individuals with disabilities in competitive employment in inte-
grated settings with earnings at or above the minimum wage.

People with disabilities want the kind of jobs that you and I want. They want real
jobs in the competitive labor market, wherein they can perform real work which
contributes to the National economy. People with disabilities want jobs in which
they can work side-by-side with all kinds of people, including people who do not yet
have disabilities. People with disabilities want jobs in which they are paid a living
wage, so that they can support themselves and their families.
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The goal of the Public Vocational Rehabilitation Program must remain competi-
tive employment in integrated settings, with earnings at or above the minimum
wage.

Third, the law, the Regulations, and the System of services have proven to impose
major impediments to the implementation of competitive employment outcomes. As
stated before, our Council and the Rehabilitation Services Administration have en-
tered into an agreement to implement a user- and customer-friendly system of serv-
ice delivery.

Congress should accelerate this streamlining initiative, by cleaning out the State
Plan Provisions, and cleaning up the Individualized Written Rehabilitation Program
provisions of the Act. A lot of the bureaucratic lred tape" takes time and drains re-
sources from the actual delivery of services to customers with disabilities.

The Program does not need both a three-year "Strategic Plan" and a three-year
State Plan. The Strategic Plan should be eliminated. Over the years, the provisions
of the State Plan have multiplied. The Council has identified numerous provisions
which can be eliminated without negatively impacting upon Customers, services, or
employment outcomes. The Individualized Written Rehabilitation Program (IWRP)
has become burdened with excessive specificity which slows the process of providing
services leading to competitive employment. The Council has identified IWRP provi-
sions which can be modified or eliminated to streamline the service delivery process.

We urge you to use caution and careful deliberation when considering additional
changes to the 1992 Amendments to the Rehabilitation Act. On occasion much is
made of individual comments and anecdotal stories in public forums stressing the
need for increased choice and modifications of the appeals process, for example. But
what does the real evidence show? The Rehabilitation Services Administration has
spent a considerable amount of money on a very extensive Longitudinal Study of
a broad cross section of consumers regarding the effectiveness of the Public Voca-
tional Rehabilitation Program. Interim analysis by the contractors indicates that
consumers have expressed a high level of satisfaction with their services, with their
vocational goals, as well as with their ability to exercise "informed choice" and ac-
tively participate in the Public Vocational Rehabilitation Program's efforts to assist
them in preparing for and entering employment. Everyone should support the con-
cept of informed choice in identifying a vocational goal and deciding how best to
reach that goal. We must focus on assuring informed choice while also remaining
very aware that we are also accountable to the American Taxpayer as to how lim-
ited resources are spent and invested.

We are convinced that the best way to assure a customer-focused, effective, effi-
cient, and accountable system of Public Vocational Rehabilitation Services is to in-
sist that a genuine Partnership exists between each qualified rehabilitation coun-
selor and each customer with a disability. This must exist from the beginning to
end of the processstarting with assessment, and continuing through eligibility,
plan development, service delivery, and job placement.

If we make sure that a genuine Partnership is developed between a qualified re-
habilitation counselor and each customer with a disability then there should be no
need for additional process requirements and time-consuming administrative bur-
dens brought on by the addition of multiple Individualized Written Rehabilitation
Program (IWRP) requirements to the law.

A genuine Partnership will result in a very minimal amount of time being spent
with those consumers who are clearly focused on their vocational goals and how to
get there; while extensive counseling, guidance, option-exploration and planning can
be utilized with those who need more. Insisting on a genuine Partnership while in-
creasing flexibility and reducing Regulations so that rehabilitation counselors and
customers are free to act quickly, properly, and professionally is the way to provide
informed choice, to ensure quality employment outcomes, and to maintain Public ac-
countability.

Over the past month, we have heard many comments about the Vocational Reha-
bilitation appeals processits supposed problems and suggested solutions. Unfortu-
nately, wildly inaccurate data has been used in identifying a problem where, in ac-
tuality, many now agree little problem exists.

Regardless, alternate dispute resolution techniques are, in the vast majority of in-
stances, far superior to formal hearing processes. We must be careful, however, that
we do not create systems resulting in increased service delays and costs as we move
forward in offering such alternate dispute resolution options.

We strongly urge any changes which will assist State Vocational Rehabilitation
Agencies in increasing the number of eligible individuals with disabilities in perma-
nent and full-time, competitive employment in integrated settings at the minimum
wage or above. Surely, all can agree that competitive employment outcomes and
working for sub-minimum wages are mutually exclusive.
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Currently, Stat6 Vocational Rehabilitation Agencies are spending millions of dol-
lars on tuition, books, etc., for persons with severe disabilities to attend institutions
of higher education as a response to "informed choice" and in order to increase fu-
ture income potential particularly for those customers who are Social Security re-
cipients. It seems obvious under the "Americans with Disabilities Act" (ADA) that
higher education institutions should be responsible for providing appropriate auxil-
iary aides and devices for such individuals; however, State Vocational Rehabilitation
Agencies often must bear such costs when higher education institutions refuse.

Since we have mentioned Social Security recipients, it should also be noted that
the effectiveness of the Public Vocational Rehabilitation System in assisting persons
with severe disabilities to go to work would be greatly enhanced if the disincentives
to work inherent in the Social Security Program were to be addressed by the Con-
gress.

The 1992 Amendments significantly streamlined eligibility requirements. Key ele-
ments of this must be maintained. Such as, the individual must have a physical or
mental disability which is an impediment to employment; and the individual must
be able to benefit from Vocational Rehabilitation Services in terms of pursuing an
employment outcome. We already presume that people with disabilities can work.
Current law allows State Vocational Rehabilitation Agencies to use existing data
and even self-reported information as a part of eligibility determination.

Congress can make this easier by encouraging the use of data most readily avail-
able while insisting on minimal regulatory intervention and by giving Agencies
enough flexibility to assure that accountable measures are in place.

We encourage efforts which enable us to provide technical assistance to and co-
ordinate efforts with other workforce training programs to assure that their services
are available to persons with disabilities who may benefit from such, while also
maintaining the leadership responsibility and integrity of State Vocational Rehabili-
tation Agencies in providing people with disabilities opportunities to achieve com-petitive employment outcomes.

In conclusion, I present my life as living testimony to the success of the Public
Vocational Rehabilitation System.

I have been a wheelchair user since sustaining a spinal cord injury at the age of
18. At that time, I was a good student and an accomplished athlete. I had a fairly
realistic vocational goal of becoming a professional baseball player. After my acci-
dent, my parents were told by well-meaning medical professionals to keep me com-
fortable and prepare for me to live the rest of my life in a nursing home. Thank
God that a competent and caring rehabilitation counselor entered my life and told
me that, if I wanted it, he would help me go to work. He gave me hope! He helped
me develop a plan and paid for it! The Public Vocational Rehabilitation System
helped me find professional employment in 1974, after five years of education and
training. Since that time, without interruption, I have worked full-time and repaidthe cost of my rehabilitation thousands of times over in Federal, state and local
taxes alone.

In those frightening early months after my accident, never in my wildest dreams
would I have imagined that I would be the Director of a large State Agency testify-
ing before a Congressional Committee. The Public Vocational Rehabilitation System
gave me hope and helped me take control of my life.

I ask you to give the Public Vocational Rehabilitation System a mandate to con-
tinue to increase its focus on competitive employment outcomes and provide State
Vocational Rehabilitation the flexibility to continue responding to statewide needs
while working in a responsible partnership with persons with disabilities to become
productive, independent, tax-paying members of the American workforce.

The Council of State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation appieciates the
opportunity to present testimony regarding the reauthorization of the RehabilitationAct.

We stand ready to work with you and the Subcommittee.

STATEMENT OF THE COUNCIL OF ORGANIZATIONAL REPRESENTATIVES

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, The Council of Organizational
Representatives on National Issues Concerning People who are Deaf or Hard of
Hearing (COR) wishes to thank you for the opportunity to submit this statement
on the Reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. COR is a coalition of na-
tional organizations that are committed to improving the lives of individuals who
are deaf or hard of hearing. Constituencies of COR organizations provide a variety
of services, including technological and telecommunications services, educational
programs, social and rehabilitation services, support groups and self-help programs,
and general information on other services for deaf and hard of hearing consumers.
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Among other things, COR serves as a bridge among interested organizations, the
general public, and the community of people with disabilities on matters concerning
deaf and hard of hearing individuals.'
I. Uniform Eligibility Standards Based on an Individual's Functional Limitations

are Needed.
The Rehabilitation Act ensures the provision of rehabilitation services for any in-

dividual who has a "severe physical or mental impairment which seriously limits
one or more functional capacities in terms of an employment outcome . . ." Sec.
102(aX2)(B). Emphasis on one's functional performance appropriately takes into ac-
count environmental restrictions, social limitations, and other factors, along with
the severity of the individual's underlying impairment, in determining eligibility for
services. However, while consideration of one's functional capabilities is the legal
mandate, in practice, states vary widely in their eligibility standards for rehabilita-
tion services. Accordingly, COR recommends that the following language be added
to the legislative history of Sec. 102:

RSA should adopt universal, uniform minimum eligibility standards based on the
functional status and limitations of the individual with a hearing loss, not based on
decibel loss alone, when determining eligibility and/or the severity of the disability.
States should be allowed to adopt additional eligibility standards to reflect individ-
ual states' priorities as long as they adhere to federal minimum eligibility stand-
ards. States should be allowed to provide services to people with hearing loss who,
though they may not be determined to be severely disabled, may be unable to obtain
and maintain employment without the provision of some accommodations.
II. States Should Provide the Auxiliary Aids and Services Needed to Provide Equal

Access.
The Rehabilitation Act requires that rehabilitation technology services be pro-

vided within the scope of vocational rehabilitation services. Sec. 103(aX12). Included
within the definition of rehabilitation technology are "assistive technology devices."
Sec. 7(13). All too often, however, vocational rehabilitation offices do not have the
necessary auxiliary aids and services, including assistive technology devices, to fully
and effectively provide services to their deaf and hard of hearing clients. Accord-
ingly, COR recommends that the following language be added to the legislative his-
tory of Sec. 103:

States must provide equal access to those people who are deaf or hard of hearing
in vocational rehabilitation offices. Qualified interpreters (including those skilled in
American Sign Language (ASL), other sign languages, oral, cued speech, and tactile
interpreting) and/or any necessary auxiliary aids and services, as listed in the
ADA,2 which may include but not be limited to existing technology and devices,
should be utilized throughout the rehabilitation process by counselors when inter-
viewing, evaluating, and counseling.
III. Measures Should be Taken to Ensure Proper Transition Services for Deaf and

Hard of Hearing Individuals.
Section 103(aX14) of the Rehabilitation Act requires that transition services pro-

mote the accomplishment of long-term rehabilitation goals and intermediate reha-
bilitation objectives. Toward this end, the legislative history of this section should
make clear that transition agreements between schools and rehabilitation agencies
must provide for the needs of deaf and hard of hearing students. COR recommends
that the following language be added to the section's history:

Each applicant for a grant should be required to provide assurances that the
needs of individuals who are deaf and hard of hearing will be met through the pro-
vision, when appropriate, of functional vocational evaluation, rehabilitation counsel-
ing, speech-language assessment, audiological evaluation, hearing aid evaluation,
purchase and counseling, instruction in independent living skills (including social-

'The following organizations of COR support this testimony: Alexander Graham Bell Associa-
tion of the Deal, American Academy of Audiology, American Deafness and Rehabilitation Asso-
ciation, American Society for Deaf Children, American Speech-Language-Hearing Association,
Conference of Educational Administrators Serving the Deaf, Convention of American instructors
of the Deaf, League for the Hard of Hearing, National Association of the Deal, Registry of Inter-
preters for the Deal, Self Help for Hard of Hearing People, Inc., and Telecommunications for
the Deal, Inc.

'Such "auxiliary aids and services" include qualified interpreters, notetakers (longhand or
computer assisted), computer assisted real-time transcription services, written materials, tele-
phone handset amplifiers, hearing aids, assistive listening devices/systems, telephones with am-
plification and hearing aid compatible telephones, open and closed captioning, TTYs, videotext
displays, and other effective methods of making communication and materials available and ac-
cessible to individuals who are deaf and hard of hearing.
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ization and communication skills),supported employment, and the development of
post- secondary education, employment, and adult living objectives, and technological
devices or the provision of qualified interpreter and technological services, including,
but not limited to, the auxiliary aids and services listed in the ADA.

In accordance with the above objective, a designated lead agency and qualified
professionals within that agency should be specified as responsible for coordinating
transition plans and services for all deaf and hard of hearing youth within two years
of exiting high school. Assurances should also be provided that this lead professional
will, where appropriate (based on a student's needs and taking into consideration
the student's preferences), provide or coordinate: outreach services to students and
families, functional vocational evaluation, rehabilitation counseling, instruction in
independent living skills (including socialization and communication skills and use
of assistive technology and hearing aids when appropriate) and the development of
post-secondary education, employment, and adult living objectives. The consumer
should have the right to choose an agency that best fits his or her communication
needs.

Grant applications should provide assurances which address: (a) provisions for de-
termining lead agencies and qualified professionals responsible for transition serv-
ices for deaf and hard of hearing youth; (b) procedures for outreach to, and the iden-
tification of, such youth in need of services; (c) components of individualized transi-
tion plans; and (d) a time frame for the evaluation and follow-up of youth who have
received such services. Assurances should also be made that such programs will pro-
vide communication access and effectively accommodate the needs of deaf and hard
of hearing youth.

Procedures for outreach and information services to youth with sensory disabil-
ities, their parents, and school personnel, regarding adult service programs author-
ized under the Rehabilitation Act and the Developmental Disabilities Act must alsobe established.
N. Authority and Funding for Supported Employment Programs for Low Function-

ing Deaf and Hard of Hearing Individuals Should be Provided.
In 1988, the Commission on Education of the Deaf (COED) alerted Congress to

the fact that a significant number of deaf and hard of hearing individuals with other
disabling conditions, such as deficiencies in language, underdeveloped social skills,
and mental disabilities, historically have been unemployed and underemployed in
our nation. The COED categorized these individuals as "lower functioning adults"
and recommended that the federal government provide service centers for these in-
dividuals in each of the ten federal regions of the United States.

Currently, the Rehabilitation Act only provides the RSA with discretionary au-
thority to fund a minimum of two such centers. Moreover, all federal funding for
special projects and demonstration projects to serve low-functioning deaf and hard
of hearing individuals, previously authorized under Section 311(cX1XC), has been
terminated, and the currently proposed HR. 1385 deletes Section 311(e) of Part B
of Title III, the remaining provision authorizing such funding. In order to restore
this critical funding, COR recommends the following language changes:

Title III, Part BSpecial Projects and Supplementary Services
Sec. 310. For the purpose of carrying out this part (other than sections 311(d),

312, and 316), there are authorized to be appropriated such sums as may be nec-
essary for each of the fiscal years ? through 'I [INSERT THE YEARS FOR WHICH
THE ACT IS REAUTHORIZED].

Sec. 311(cX1XA) The Commissioner shall make grants to public and non-profit
community rehabilitation programs, designated State units, and other public and
private agencies and organizations for the cost of developing special projects and
demonstrations providing supported employment, including continuation of deter-
minations of the effectiveness of natural supports or other alternatives to providing
extended employment services.

(B) . . .

(C) Not less than ten such grants shall serve low functioning deaf and hard of
hearing individuals.

COR also urges Congress to ensure that such programs (a) incorporate evidence
of planning based on demographic dispersion data and a needs assessment of the
deaf and hard of hearing population within the state and (b) provide for the involve-
ment of consumers and consumer organizations in program development and service
provision. In addition, grants provided for low functioning centers should (a) identify
and evaluate mechanisms for the provision of ongoing funding for individuals who
so require it to retain employment and (b) determine appropriate and feasible meth-
ods of joint funding and administration of all supported employment programs with-
in the region housing each grant. Finally, such programs should ensure the provi-
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sion of communication accessibility for deaf and hard of hearing persons, including,
but not limited to, the provision of qualified personnel, qualified interpreters (in-
cluding sign, oral, tactile, and cued speech), hearing aids and assistive listening de-
vices, and services such as CART or notetaker services.
V. Rehabilitation Personnel Need to be Qualified to Provide Effective Services to In-

dividuals who are Deaf and Hard of Hearing
It is critical that vocational rehabilitation professionals who evaluate the eligi-

bility of deaf and hard of hearing individuals for rehabilitation services be fully
qualified and trained to make those assessments. In order to effectively serve deaf
late deafened, deaf-blind and hard of hearing consumers, COR recommends that the
State agencies staff their offices with Rehabilitation Counselors for the Deaf (RCDs),
qualified interpreters, and other rehabilitation professional personnel who are pro-
ficient in and knowledgeable about the language and communication preferences,
modes, and styles of these consumers, and that such personnel have the specialized
knowledge, skills and attributes needed to serve deal, late deafened, deaf-blind and
hard of hearing consumers. It is also critical for these agencies to maintain the posi-
tion of a State Coordinator for the Deal, and that such State Coordinator be quali-
fied to understand the communication needs of people who are hard of hearing as
well as those who are deaf. Accordingly, COR recommends the following language
be added to the statute:

Title I, Part A. Scope of Vocational Rehabilitation Services.
Sec. 103.(a) Vocational rehabilitation services provided under this Act are any

goods or services necessary to render an individual with a disability employable, in-
cluding, but not limited to, the following:

(6) qualified interpreter services and qualified personnel for individuals who are
deal, hard of hearing, and reader services for those individuals determined to be
blind after an examination by qualified personnel under State licensure laws;

The term "qualified personnel" should be defined to mean those individuals who
provide direct services to individuals with disabilities including, but not limited to,
rehabilitation counselors, vocational evaluators, psychologists, speech-language pa-
thologists, audiologists, interpreters and other staff for whom standards of expertise
have been established by the professional discipline. Such individuals must be li-
censed, certified, or certification-eligible in the professional discipline, where such
standards exist. In addition, for personnel who provide direct services to deaf and
hard of hearing persons, these individuals must demonstrate competence in all as-
pects of working with this population, including, but not limited to, the use of appro-
priate communication modalities, the use of interpreters and allied personnel, and
a working knowledge of appropriate accommodations (such as hearing aids and
assistive listening and alerting devices), related technology, such as Computer As-
sisted Real-Time Transcription (CART), and worksite modifications. It is critical to
recognize the need for qualified personnel to be appropriate for the particular indi-
vidual who has been referred for services. Specifically, such personnel must be able
to use the preferred means of communication of that deaf or hard of hearing individ-
ual, whether that person uses ASL, signed English, is oral, or uses an alternate
means of communications access, such as CART.

To ensure the availability of qualified professionals, state plans should describe
efforts that will be taken to recruit and hire qualified professionals and remedy any
deficiencies in existing staff. Such plans should include the hiring of qualified per-
sons who are deaf and hard of hearing in accordance with Section 501 of the Reha-
bilitation Act. Such plans should also address issues of equitable compensation for
qualified personnel based on bilingual skills and other competencies necessary to
serve this population, and should require increased efforts to recruit personnel from
multicultural and multilingual backgrounds. Similarly, state plans should include
in-service training in deafness and hearing loss for general rehabilitation counselors
who may periodically work with deaf and hard of hearing clients. Finally, all grad-
uate rehabilitation long-term training grants at universities should be required to
include training in deafness and hearing loss for graduate students.
VI. Vocational Rehabilitation Programs and Services Must Ensure the Availability

of Qualified Interpreters and Qualified CART Stenographers.
All too often, the lack of appropriate accommodations for deaf and hard of hearing

individuals has resulted in the provision of substandard rehabilitation services for
such individuals. The provision of qualified sign language, oral interpreters, and
CART stenographers are imperative for proper communication with deaf and hard
of hearing individuals. State plans need to include provisions for minimum perform-
ance standards and quality control systems for the utilization of interpreters, includ-
ing, but not limited to, interpreters who use American Sign Language and other
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forms of sign language, oral, tactile, and cued speech interpreting, as well as provi-
sions for minimum performance standards and quality control systems for CART
stenographers. Toward this end, the Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA)should be empowered to direct the training of interpreters at the pre-service, in-
service, and continuing education levels, and to direct the training of CART stenog-
raphers. At present, the Rehabilitation Act only provides the RSA with discretionary
authority to award grants and to establish or maintain interpreter training pro-
grams. In addition, the current law does not include references to individuals who
are hard of hearing, and who might need oral or cued speech interpreters in itstraining section; nor does the Act make any reference to awarding grants to estab-
lish and maintain training programs for CART stenographers. Accordingly, CORrecommends the following language changes:

Title III, Part A, Sec. 302. Training.
(f)(1) For the purpose of training a sufficient number of qualified interpreters to

meet the communications needs of individuals who are deal, hard of hearing, and
individuals who arc deaf-blind, the Secretary, through the Office of Deafness and
Communicative Disorders shall award grants to any public or private nonprofit
agency or organization to establish interpreter training programs or to provide fi-
nancial assistance for ongoing interpreter training programs. The Secretary shallaward grants for qualified interpreter programs in such geographic areas through-
out the United States as the Secretary considers appropriate to best carry out the
purpose of this section. Priority shall be given to public or private nonprofit agencies
or organizations with existing programs that have demonstrated their capacity forproviding interpreter training services.

(2) . . .

(3) For the purpose of training a sufficient number of Computer Assisted Real-
Time Transcription (CART) stenographers to meet the communications needs of in-dividuals who are deaf and hard of hearing, the Secretary, through the Office of
Deafness and Communicative Disorders shall award grants to any public or private
nonprofit agency or organization to establish CART stenographer training programs
or to provide financial assistance for ongoing CART training programs. The Sec-retary shall award grants for CART stenographer training programs in such geo-graphic areas throughout the United States as the Secretary considers appropriate
to best carry out the purpose of this section. Priority shall be given to public or pri-vate nonprofit agencies or organizations with existing programs that have dem-onstrated their capacity for providing CART stenographer training services.(4) No grant shall be awarded under paragraph (1) unless the applicant has sub-mitted an application to the Secretary in such form, and with such procedures, as
the Secretary may require. Any such application shall

(A) describe the manner in which a CART stenographer training program would
be developed and operated during the five-year period following the award of anygrant under this section;

(B) demonstrate the applicant's capacity or potential for providing training for
CART stenographers for individuals who are deaf and hard of hearing;

(C) provide assurances that any stenographer trained or retrained under such pro-
gram shall meet such minimum standards of competency as the Secretary may es-tablish for purposes of this section; and

(D) contain such other information as the Secretary may require.
VII. A Financial Means Test for the Authorization of Rehabilitation Services is Inap-propriate.

COR urges rejection of a financial means test for the purchase of rehabilitation
services which exceed a set amount of money. Services which include the range of
accommodations for deaf and hard of hearing individuals may present costs that ex-ceed $4,000, the originally proposed financial means test. Because accommodations
for some disabilities are less expensive than they are for others, any financial meanstest is likely to have a discriminatory effect on certain individuals. Moreover, both
the Americans with Disabilities Act and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act pro-
hibit requiring consumers to bear the cost of accommodations. Thus, if a disputedoes arise between the rehabilitation agency and the service provider as to who is
the party responsible for bearing the cost of an accommodation, the State vocational
rehabilitation agency must bear such costs, in order to ensure the seamless provi-
sion of services for the deaf or hard of hearing client.
VIII. Authority and Funding for a Rehabilitation Technology Center for Deaf and

Hard of Hearing Individuals Should be Provided.
Technology can provide the critical interface between people who provide services

and the individuals they serve. Technology, such as TTYs that can be interfaced
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with computers, remote CART, and assistive listening and alerting devices, are a
means to achieve communication with and facilitate job placement for individuals
who are deaf and hard of hearing. It is critical for both vocational rehabilitation
counselors and deaf and hard or hearing individuals to be aware of and be able to
make use of the rapidly changing advances in technology. Toward that end, COR
recommends that the Rehabilitation Act be amended to empower the RSA to award
grants to establish a Rehabilitation Technology Center to demonstrate and dissemi-
nate rehabilitation engineering techniques for persons who are deaf or hard of hear-
ing.
IX. Conclusion

COR appreciates the opportunity to submit this statement to the subcommittee
and stands ready to assist in whatever manner is necessary to ensure that deaf and
hard of hearing individuals frilly and equally benefit from rehabilitation services.3

STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL REHABILITATION ASSOCIATION

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee on Employment and Training.
The National Rehabilitation Association thanks the Subcommittee for the oppor-

tunity to express its views on this vital piece of legislation which will impact the
rehabilitation community and individuals with disabilities.

The National Rehabilitation Association views this law together with the Ameri-
cans with Disabilities Act as cornerstone legislation to the employment of individ-
uals with disabilities. The National Rehabilitation Association has may concerns
with regard to draft legislation to Reauthorize the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. Below
are the thoughts of the Association on the initial ideas put forward by the majority
staff of the Subcommittee on Employment and Training.

1. Minimum wage and supported employment. The National Rehabilitation Asso-
ciation believes that the minimum goal for employment of persons with disabilities
should be minimum wage and above including individuals in supported employ-
ment. Individuals earning sub-minimum wage according to the Fair Labor Stand-
ards Act (FLSA) would continue to receive supported employment services funded
under Title VI, Part C, as long as such individuals work toward the goal of achiev-
ing minimum wages. People with disabilities want and need real jobs with competi-
tive wages in order to become independent and productive citizens.

2. State Improvement Plans. The National Rehabilitation Association strongly
supports the proposal to authorize discretionary funding for State Improvement
Plans under Title III. These grants, available to states on a competitive basis, would
be used to improve the State Vocational Rehabilitation Program with particular em-
phasis on upgrading the qualifications of Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors to
meet state licensing standards, as well as meet the qualifications established by the
1992 amendments to the Act.

3. Individual Written Rehabilitation Plan/Individual Employment Plan. The Na-
tional Rehabilitation Association believes that individuals should have control over
their career goals. The Association continues to support, with appropriate protec-
tions for persons with disabilities as well as service providers, an alternative to the
full Individual Written Rehabilitation Plan (IWRP). Any employment plan (IWRP,
IEP, or any derivative) should include the following elements: a) the employment
goal being sought by the individual; b) the services that the Vocational Rehabilita-
tion agency has agreed to provide; c) any responsibilities the individual has agreed
to assume; d) a statement of the individual's rights under the Rehabilitation Act and
the remedies available to ensure those rights; and e) a statement about the avail-
ability of assistance from the client assistance program.

The National Rehabilitation Association believes that the full and equal partner-
ship established between the counselor and client is critical to the Vocational Reha-
bilitation service delivery system. Consumer surveys reveal that the relationship be-
tween counselor and client is most valued and a viable vehicle to promote informed
choice.

4. Reasonable Accommodations on College Campuses. The National Rehabilitation
Association strongly supports the proposal to include language in the Rehabilitation
Act to specifically require colleges and universities receiving federal funds to pay for
reasonable accommodations for "all students with disabilities." The current ap-
proach taken by many colleges and universities, requiring Vocational Rehabilitation
to pay for such accommodations when a student is receiving Vocational Rehabilita-
tion services, in clearly not in compliance with either Section 503 of the Rehabilita-

3Questions regarding this testimony should be directed to Karen Peitz Strauss, Legislative
Counsel for the Council of Organizational Representatives, 301-587-0234 FAX.
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tion Act or The Americans with Disabilities Act. The National Rehabilitation Asso-
ciation applauds the Senate for recognizing and addressing this ongoing problem.

5. Data Collection. The National Rehabilitation Association agrees with the Sen-
ate's intent to enhance the system of data collection to ensure that all data collected
is pertinent and data collection is uniform across states as bong as accountability
and individual protections are not lost.

6. Best Practice Studies. The National Rehabilitation Association fully supports
the proposal to include authorities for several "best practice" studies. The Associa-
tion recommends the following topics be considered for such "best practice" studies:
means tests; eligibility (e.g.,how does the criteria "requires Vocational Rehabilitation
services" come into play); client satisfaction/client choice; transition services; case
closures; effectiveness and autonomy of the State Rehabilitation Advisory Councils;
outcome measures; career development counseling; job placement strategies; and the
overall effect of the new options for individual plan development. In addition, the
National Rehabilitation Association recommends that such studies should be re-
quired to be completed in a timely manner and the results of such studies should
be widely disseminated and availability to practitioners.

7. Telecommuting Initiative. The National Rehabilitation Association strongly
supports the proposal to include a new "telecommuting initiative" in Title VI. Self-
employment or various types of home-based employment should be considered a
valid employment option. These employment options are clearly the wave of the fu-
ture and provide substantial advantages to may people with severe disabilities.
However, they should not be used to eliminate individuals with disabilities from the
workplace nor to encourage the closeting of persons with disabilities. It should also
not be used as an alternative to upgrading a work facility to Americans with Dis-
abilities Act standards.

Once again, we thank you for this opportunity for input into the process and look
forward to continued work with you and other Senate staff members.

STATEMENT OF FRANK C. LLOYD

In 1992, the Senate had a clear vision for transition of students with disabilities:
there should be no gap in services between the education and vocational rehabilita-
tion systems. Those students with disabilities needing vocational rehabilitation serv-
ices to become employed would receive them promptly. To this end, education agen-
cies and state vocational rehabilitation agencies should work cooperatively to assure
all students with disabilities (including those in regular education programs) could
access and receive needed transition services. To facilitate cooperation, the Senate
placed a definition of "transition services" identical to that in the Individuals with
Disabilities Education Act into the Rehabilitation Act, along with a State Plan re-
quirement for cooperation and coordination with education agencies. The Senate
provided clear intent language about their expectations (no gap in services), agency
responsibilities (provisions are not intended to shift the responsibility of service de-
livery from education to rehabilitation during the transition years), and roles (role
of the rehabilitation system is primarily one of planning for the student's years after
leaving school).

This vision is sound. Since 1991, the Federal government has spent about
$115,000,000 on State Transition Systems Change Grants in practically every state.
These have identified appropriate state methods for education and vocational reha-
bilitation agency to cooperate and coordinate services for transitioning students.
They have also run in to a major barrier to achieving permanent systems change.
Apparent drafting errors in the Rehabilitation Act, now literally interpreted in regu-
lation, force state vocational rehabilitation agencies to engage in a nightmare of in-
appropriate and unnecessary process and paperwork burdens to "cooperate" in what
ought to be a simple, straightforward process.

In 1997, according to the literal interpretation of the language of the Rehabilita-
tion Act contained in federal vocational rehabilitation regulations:

Cooperation is not inclusive of all students with disabilities and vocational reha-
bilitation cannot outreach to all students with disabilities. Vocational rehabilitation
cooperation in the provision of transition services is limited to those students with
disabilities (under IDEA) who are VR eligible (individuals with disabilities under
the Rehabilitation Act) and meet the state's order of selection priorities.

Each student must have two plans (an lEP under IDEA and an IWRP under the
Rehabilitation Act) to achieve vocational rehabilitation cooperation.

Vocational rehabilitation cannot provide transition services to support the devel-
opment of a plan for the post-school years. An IWRP, including a specific vocational
objective, must be developed for the student before the provision of planning serv-
ices can occur. This creates the absurd requirement for the vocational rehabilitation
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agency to develop a plan before it can provide the transition services intended for
planning.

The vocational rehabilitation regulations make no distinction between the needs
of a 14 year old student with a disability beginning to plan for his or her future
life's work and those of a 40 year old seeking to return to employment after a dis-
abling injury. What makes sense for the 40 year old makes no sense for the 14 year
old. Yet the vocational rehabilitation agency is forced to treat 14 year olds as if they
were 40.

These narrow Federal interpretations limit the lasting changes states can achieve
with the $115 million in transition systems change activities.

There is a solution. When the House of Representatives passed HR 1385, they
amended §101(aX24) of the Rehabilitation Act as follows:

101(aX24) contain plans, policies, and procedures to be followed (including enter-
ing into a formal interagency cooperative agreement, in accordance with paragraph
(11XCXii), with education officials responsible for the provision of a free appropriate
public education to students with disabilities) that are designed to

(A) facilitate the development and accomplishment of
(i) long-term rehabilitation goals;
(ii) intermediate rehabilitation objectives; and
(iii) goals and objectives related to enabling a student to live independently before

the student leaves a school setting, to the extent the goals and objectives described
in clauses (i) through (iii) are included in an individualized education program of
the student, including the specification of plans for coordination with the edu-
cational agencies in the provision of transition services;

(B) facilitate the transition from the provision of a free appropriate public edu-
cation under the responsibility of an educational agency to the provision of voca-
tional rehabilitation services under the responsibility of the designated State unit,
including the specification of plans for coordination with educational agencies in the
provision of transition services authorized under section 103(aX14) to an individual,
consistent with the individualized education program of the individual; and

(C) provide that such plans, policies and procedures will address
(i) provisions for determining State lead agencies and qualified personnel respon-

sible for transition services;
procedures for outreach to and identification of youth in need of such services;

and
(iii) a timeframe for evaluation and followup of youth who have received such

services;
This amendment, referred to as the "Barrett Amendment," does the following:
1. Corrects the apparent drafting errors in which "Rehabilitation Act terminology"

was used in §101(aX24) when "IDEA terminology" was intended.
2. Permits cooperation between VR and education agencies in the provision of

transition services to the extent student IEP's include those services. This clearly
fixes the primary responsibility for transition services with the education agency. If
the education agency does not plan the transition services intended under IDEA, the
VR agency cannot cooperate. It also ends the incentive for schools to mass refer stu-
dents with disabilities to the VR agency.

3. Permits the state VR agency to define the scope of transition services it will
offer to facilitate the transfer of responsibility for services from the education agency
to the VR agency. In doing so, the VR agency can implement Congressional intent
that these services relate to the primary role of planning for the student's future.

4. Uses permissive language, not prescriptive. This allows each state VR agency
to tall or its cooperative arrangements to respond to state needs.

In our opinion, adoption of this amendment in the Senate version of the Rehabili-
tation Act reauthorization will protect the $115 million spent in transition system
change activities. It will permit (but not require) a broader array of coordinated
transition service activities, and permit the states to accomplish what the Senate
intended to do in 1992.

As an example, as a result of our $2.5 million state Transition Systems Change
grant, and guided by the intent language in the 1992 Rehabilitation Act amend-
ments, we developed the Transition Partnership Initiative for cooperation with edu-
cation agencies in the provision of transition services to students with disabilities.
The Transition Partnership Initiative gives education agencies the primary respon-
sibility for service delivery while vocational rehabilitation has the primary role of
planning for the student's activities after leaving school. Specifically, interagency co-
operative programs under our Transition Partnership Initiative provide for:

1. joint identification of and outreach to all students with disabilities in need of
transition services;
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2. use of a single planning document, the student's IEP, to provide transition serv-
ices to all students with disabilities who need them;

3. vocational rehabilitation agency participation in the provision ofcore planning
services (i.e., rehabilitation counseling, career exploration, functional vocational as-
sessment, and similar related services), to the extent these are included in student's
'EP, and to the extent these services supplement, but do not supplant, those avail-able from the educational agency;

4. for those students with disabilities who will require post-school vocational reha-
bilitation services, the development of an IWRP before the student exits the school;

5. consultation, technical assistance, and training to assist educational agencies
in the development and implementation of transition services for students with dis-abilities; and

6. an accountability system to identify the number and types of transition services
provided, and the transition outcomes achieved (i.e., movement into integrated em-
ployment, post-secondary education and training, vocational rehabilitation services,
or adult services provided by other agencies).

This is a simple, seamless system of services responsive to our needs in Nebraska.
It focuses on the needs of transitioning students, not processes and inappropriate
and unnecessary procedural and paperwork burdens. We are aware of other states
desiring similar simplified transition systems focused on the needs of students.

I urge the Senate to consider the value of the 8 words in the Rehabilitation Act
changed by the Barrett Amendment in relation to the $115 million investment in
transition systems change activity the amendment protects.

STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL INDUSTRIES FOR THE BLIND

NIB has 87 associated industries which operate in more than 130 locations in 38
states, Washington DC, and Puerto Rico. The work we do through the Javits-Wag-
ner-O'Day Act (JWOD) in providing employment opportunities meets a need that no
other source provides. During Fiscal Year 1996, NIB and its associated industries
served 127,000 people who are blind, from infants to the elderly, placing 1,700 in
private sector jobs. Currently, our agencies employ 5,300 people who are blind in
quality jobs 80% of which were at or above the minimum wage with benefit cov-erage.

MB is particularly concerned with the Department of Education's recently issued
Title I regulations in which the Secretary stated he "believes that settings that are
established specifically for the purpose of employing individuals with disabilities(e.g. sheltered workshops) do not constitute integrated settings? This statement ig-
nores the concept of 'informed choice' by excluding employment outcomes which are
fully-integrated, fully competitive, place individuals on the payroll of a nonprofit
agency, and provide a work setting specifically established for the employment of
someone with a disability.

For example, under the JWOD Act, NIB and its associated industries contract
with federal agencies for the provision of customer services. These jobs are per-
formed at government work sites. The great majority of employees at such agencies
are nondisabled and interaction is on-going, both professionally and socially. Wages
are equivalent to federal employees and benefit allowances are covered under the
Service Contract Act (SCA). A literal interpretation of the Secretary's comment
would deem these jobs "sheltered," or non-integrated, merely because the blind em-
ployee is on the payroll of an NIB-associated industry. Yet NIB continues to operate
under a model federal program established by the JWOD Act. Under that law, 75%
of NIB's labor must be done by blind employees. The attached chart represents ex-
amples of quality employment provided by NIB under the JWOD program.

NIB believes that living in a fully-integrated society is a viable and necessary goal
for people who are blind. NIB also supports the opportunity for people who are blindto choose to work in a setting that focuses on employing people who are disabled
and provides wages and benefits equal to that offered by the private sector. The rea-
son for this is quite simple. In private industries, good employment is rarely basedon the type of setting available to an individual. Instead, it is based on wages, bene-
fits, and safe and comfortable working conditions. A job that provides excellent pay
as well as strong benefit coverage is clearly more desirable than a job which doesnot. People who live in a fully-integrated society reflect this concept in their per-
sonal career choices. NIB believes that people who are blind should have the sameoption.

NIB provides real work at real wages as determined by the JWOD Act. We are
not the "sheltered workshops" of long ago. Employees earn at-or-above minimum
wage, plus benefits, and have access to job training and other rehabilitation serv-
ices. Employees also pay taxes and live in an integrated society. In addition, gainful
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employment with good wages, benefits and job training/rehabilitation services pro-
vides a means for blind individuals to live a fully integrated lifeliving in the com-
munity, paying taxes, and so on. NIB strongly urges Congress to recognize the real
work being done by our more than 5,000 employees in our 87 associated industries
by including our work settings under any definition of competitive employment.
Without this recognition, there is a real disincentive for state and local rehabilita-
tion counselors to place new employees in our industries. At a time when high un-
employment among people with disabilities is a major concern in Congress, the Sec-
retary's definition of competitive employment may put our continued good efforts in
jeopardy.

NIB and its associated industries hope that in re-authorizing the Rehabilitation
Act, you will recognize that many people who are blind require and choose special-
ized services and want to have these services available when choosing employment
settings.

The following points emphasize our principles regarding re-authorization of the
Rehabilitation Act:

COMPETITIVE EMPLOYMENT

"Competitive employment" should be defined as full-time or part-time work for
which an individual is compensated at or above the federal minimum wage, for
whom health insurance and other employee benefits are available, who receives the
same terms and benefits as fellow employees, and for which the employer withholds
federal individual income taxes and contributes FICA payments, with an individual
goal of employment in an integrated setting.

Note: NIB and its associated industries believe that an individual's informed
choice of an employment outcome should include the option of a "non-integrated"
setting for either competitive or assisted employment. In addition, we believe that
employer contribution of FICA taxes (without refund) confirms an individual's sta-
tus as an "employee" rather than "client."

NON-COMPETITIVE OR ASSISTED EMPLOYMENT

"Non-competitive" or "assisted employment" should mean full-time or part-time
work for a not-for-profit or for-profit employer that provides compensation in accord-
ance with Sec. 14(c) of the FAIR LABOR STANDARDS ACT and which provides or
facilitates any needed support services to an individual with a disability to enable
the individual to continue to train or otherwise prepare for competitive employment.

Note: NIB and its associated industries oppose continued use of the terms "shel-
tered" or "extended" employment because they are not accurate descriptions of em-
ployment opportunities presently offered by NIB and its associated industries.

INTEGRATED SETTING

"Integrated setting" is not a universal value. NIB and its associated industries
recognize that many job opportunities in today's labor market do not necessarily
provide regular opportunities for personal interaction with co-workers or other indi-
viduals. Examples include telecommuting or self-employment such as careers in ag-
riculture or the arts.

SPECIALIZED SERVICES TO MEET UNIQUE NEEDS

NIB and its associated industries believe that specialized services provided by
qualified personnel should be available statewide to meet the unique needs of people
who are blind or visually impaired. Available specialized services should include
training in orientation and mobility, daily living skills, alternative communication
(such as Braille and electronic media), assistive technology devices and services, ca-
reer counseling, training and employment, including supported employment.

NIB and its associated industries strongly support separate state agencies for the
blind. We believe this organizational framework offers the best option for consumer
response in addition to effective and efficient services.

UTILIZATION OF CERTAIN COMMUNITY REHABILITATION PROGRAMS

NIB and its associated industries urge that annual plans submitted by a state vo-
cational rehabilitation agency be required to include a description of how it will opti-
mize utilization of rehabilitation, training and employment services provided by not-
for-profit agencies participating in the federal JWOD program. Such statement also
should include a clear policy on utilization of RSA performance STANDARDS in
classifying placements in JWOD manufacturing or service jobs.
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Note: The JWOD program provides training and employment opportunitiesthrough access to the federal government marketplace for qualified non-profit agen-cies in the provision goods and services if at least 75% of the direct labor is per-formed by individuals who are blind or have other severe disabilities.

INFORMED INDIVIDUAL CHOICE

Individuals with disabilities should have access to accurate information in appro-priate formats so they may make informed choices among options for provision ofappropriate, high quality rehabilitation services and employment/career opportuni-ties.

STRENGTHEN SEC. 508

Provisions of Sec. 508 of the Rehabilitation Act should be strengthened to include
enforcement of requirements that the federal government purchase only electronicoffice equipment which is accessible or adaptable for use by federal employees and
contract personnel who have disabilities. As NIB and its associated not-for-profitemployers move toward a goal of 25% of job opportunities being under federal gov-ernment service contracts, it is essential that government office equipment be acces-sible to contract as well as civil service personnel.

EXAMPLES OF QUALITY EMPLOYMENT
AS PROVIDED BY NIB UNDER THE JWOD PROGRAM

JOB AVA GE RANGE WORK SITE

Telecommunications &
Switchboard Operator

$6.00 - $12.00 per hour Federal Installations

Customer Service
Re iresentative

$7.50 - $12.00 per hour Federal Installations

Warehousing and
Distribution Functions

$7.50 - $18.00 per hour Associated Agency

Administrative &
Secretarial Support Staff

$7.00 - $11.00 per hour Federal Offices

Airplane Parts Manufacture $6.40 - $14.60 per hour Associated Agency

Sewing Machine Operator $4.75 -$8.75 per hour Associated Agency
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STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN SPEECH-LANGUAGE-HEARING ASSOCIATION

The American Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA) appreciates this op-
portunity to provide written testimony to the Senate Subcommittee on Employment
and Training the reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as
amended. represents more than 87,000 audiologists, speech-language patholo-
gists, and speech, language and hearing scientists nationwide. Some of ASHA's
members provide vocational rehabilitation (VR) services covered by the Rehabilita-
tion Act, either as employees or on a contractual basis.

Audiologists, speech-language pathologists, and speech, language and hearing sci-
entists are experts in the identification, assessment and treatment of persons with
communication and related disorders. They are specialists in the understanding and
expression of human communication and its normal development, including hearing,
balance, articulation, voice, fluency, auditory and/or visual processing, language,
cognitive processes and related skills.

Speech and hearing are so essential to our daily lives that they have been specifi-
cally recognized as two of the nine "major life activities" cited in the Americans with
Disabilities Act. Approximately 42 million people, or 1 in 6, in the United States
are affected by heanng loss and/or some other communication disorder. Of these, 28
million individuals have a hearing loss and 14 million individuals have a voice,
speech, or language disorder (National Institute on Deafness and Other Communica-
tion Disorders, 1991, 1996).

According to the 1994 National Center on Health Statistics (NCHS, United States
civilian noninstitutionalized population) report on chronic conditions, nearly 12.3
million individuals age 18-64 have hearing impairments and 1.4 million individuals
have speech impairments. The 1992 NCHS report (the most recent year available)
shows that 396,000 individuals age 18-69 report work limitation due to hearing im-
pairments and 145,000 individuals age 18-69 report work limitations due to speech
impairments by all conditions. Fiscal Year 1994 Rehabilitation Services Administra-
tion (RSA) data reflect that only 28,651 services were provided to persons who are
hearing or speech impaired by closure code. There appears to be a very large dis-
crepancy between the number of persons who have work limitations due to hearing
or speech impairments and those who received vocational rehabilitation services
under the Rehabilitation Act. ASHA is concerned about the large number of persons
who may need vocational rehabilitation services and are not being served.

ASHA has identified the following priority issue areas and would like to take this
opportunity to explain these issues and related areas of concern during this period
of congressional review of the Rehabilitation Act:
State Plan /Comprehensive System of Personnel Development

ASHA notes the importance of streamlining the state plan requirements that in-
crease effectiveness and efficiency; however, we do not support changes that weaken
individual protections, reduce accountability, and do not ensure an adequate supply
of qualified rehabilitation professionals. We feel strongly that the provision cur-
rently in the House-passed bill (H.R. 1385) on the state plan requirements regarding
the comprehensive system of personnel development (CSPD) is not enough. While
ASHA ideally supports maintaining what is in current law on CSPD, we recognize
your concerns about streamlining these requirements. ASHA recommends, at a min-
imum, that the following current state plan requirements also be maintained to en-
sure an adequate supply of qualified State rehabilitation professionals and para-
professionals. The description of the CSPD should also consist of:

The number and type of personnel needed by the State, and a projection of the
number of such personnel that will be needed in five years, based on projections of
the number of individuals to be served, the number of such personnel who are ex-
pected to retire or leave the field, and other relevant factors;

The establishment and maintenance of standards that are consistent with any na-
tional or state approved or recognized certification, licensing, or registration that
apply to the area in which such personnel are providing vocational rehabilitation
services;

A system for in-service and pre-service training of rehabilitation professionals and
paraprofessionals within the designated State unit, particularly with respect to re-
habilitation technology.

We are pleased to note that the Senate is considering the inclusion of these cur-
rent state plan requirements.
Accreditation of Training Programs

ASHA strongly recommends that the reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act
should establish a clear statutory mandate for the accreditation of training pro-
grams. This would ensure that rehabilitation providers receive their training
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through programs that have evidence of current accreditation by designated accred-
iting agencies in the professional field in which grant support is being requested.

One of the standards that assures program quality within institutions of higher
education is ensuring the programs meet the standards of that profession, which is
provided through the accreditation process. Course work completed from programs
that are accredited is generally required for certification or licensure. This is be-
cause accreditation is recognized as an important mechanism for consumer protec-
tion. Students who attend non-accredited programs are often unable to obtain the
necessary credentials to practice in their chosen profession and their time and
money could be wasted. It is therefore critical that the reauthorization of the Reha-
bilitation Act establishes a clear statutory mandate for the accreditation of training
programs.
Eligibility Criteria

The need for functional assessment of persons with communication and related
disorders is critical to appropriately evaluate communication in relation to employ-
ment capabilities and needs. The interpretation of severity of disability relative to
employment outcomes in the Act can be more adequately interpreted by taking into
consideration an individual's ability to function in community and work environ-
ments.

The Act should broaden the eligibility requirements for vocational rehabilitation
services and offer some uniformity and minimal standards that are function-based.
Focusing on the functional aspects of an individual's communication and related dis-
orders allows for more accurate assessment of the individual's communication abili-
ties and ensures the provision of appropriate vocational rehabilitation services.

The emphasis of the Rehabilitation Act is to provide services to individuals with
disabilities, particularly to serve those with the most severe disabilities. As defined
in the Act, an individual with a severe disability means an individual with a disabil-
ity ". . . who has severe physical or mental impairment which seriously limits one
or more functional capacities (such as mobility, communication, self-care, self-direc-
tion, interpersonal skills, work tolerance, or work skills) in terms of an employment
outcome . . ."

The World Health Organization's International Classification of Impairments, Dis-
eases, and Handicaps (ICIDH: WHO, 1980) shifts the emphasis from the pathology
or underlying cause of a disease to its consequences. There is not always a direct
relationship between the severity of an individual's impairment and the impact it
has on functional performance. One must consider the environmental restrictions
and the social expectations that may lead to an individual's handicapping condition.

The following examples illustrate the need to focus on function versus the under-
lying disease or impairment:

An individual who has had his/her larynx removed as a result of cancer may have
greater functional limitations on their ability to work when their job requires exten-
sive verbal communication (e.g., a sales person, politician, or teacher) than an indi-
vidual in a profession without these verbal demands (e.g., a delivery person, data
entry clerk, or a computer programmer).

An individual with a mild to moderate hearing loss may experience more difficulty
communicating in an environment that requires extensive listening skills (e.g., a re-
ceptionist, a customer service representative, or a lobbyist, etc.) than an individual
with a similar loss who is employed in an environment which is less communica-
tively demanding (e.g., a service technician, a statistician, or an account clerk, etc.).

Minimum federal eligibility standards are needed to guide the states and ensure
functional assessments of vocational rehabilitation candidates so that individuals
with disabilities in need of services have equal access. Inappropriate use of defini-
tions, labels, and classification schemes may restrict the options available to an indi-vidual.

The Need For Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology Services
The scope of the reauthorization should be sufficiently broad in order to permit

rehabilitation counselors to obtain the services of speech-language pathologists and
audiologists. These services include diagnosis, assessments, and treatments, as well
as speech-language pathologists and audiologists serving as consultants who can as-
sist the individual and employers and coworkers with communication strategies and
skills that help an individual achieve success in employment or supported employ-
ment. This includes consultation about devices and other reasonable accommoda-
tions that promote functional communication, in keeping with the Americans with
Disabilities Act (ADA).

Speech-language pathologists and audiologists are trained and qualified to provide
appropriate assistive technology services and devices to individuals with commu-
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nication disorders that affect their ability to effectively function in the work place.
Speech language pathologists and audiologists assess communication function and
needs for assistive technology services and devices to replace, supplement, or aug-
ment verbal communication and listening/understanding functions; select and/or
provide assistive technology devices and ongoing evaluation of the changing commu-
nication and assistive technology needs of the individual as it pertains to work out-
comes; consult with the individual, family, employers, rehabilitation counselors and
other professionals participating in the vocational rehabilitation process; train the
individual, family, employers, rehabilitation counselors and other professionals par-
ticipating in the vocational rehabilitation process in the use and applications of
assistive technology devices; provide ongoing assessment of the individual's ability
to use the assistive device in the vocational rehabilitation setting; provide ongoing
training to rehabilitation counselors and other professionals involved in the voca-
tional rehabilitation process as to the potential necessity, availability, application,
and variety of assistive technology options. These services apply to all phases of the
vocational rehabilitation process, including training, transition or re-entry to the
workplace, and post-employment.

All references to "speech, language and hearing therapy" and "speech and hearing
therapy' should be replaced with "speech-language pathology and audiology treat-
ments" to reflect services provided by speech-language pathologists and audiologists.
Electronic Information Technology

ASHA supports the proposal on electronic information technology accessibility
that would strengthen federal agency compliance with Section 508 of the Rehabilita-
tion Act to ensure that information technology is accessible to people with disabil-
ities and to continue state compliance with Section 508 guidelines.
The Individual Written Rehabilitation Program

The 1992 amendments significantly empower consumers of VR services by offering
choices regarding their employment goals, needed services, the providers of those
services and how those services are delivered. Central to the decision making proc-
ess is the individual written rehabilitation program (IWRP), which is an individual
plan for how best to achieve employment. It is of utmost importance to maintain
the decision making process of the consumer of VR services and that the IWRP
should include, at a minimum, the following elements: (1) the employment goal (in-
cluding intermediate rehabilitation objectives and long-term rehabilitation goals)
sought by the individual; (2) the services/devices that the state VR agency agrees
to provide; (3) responsibilities the individual agrees to assume; (4) a statement of
the individual's rights under the Rehabilitation Act and the remedies available to
ensure those rights; and (5) a statement about the availability of assistance from
the Client Assistance Program. Any plan must be agreed upon and signed by the
individual and the VR counselor.

The functional assessments of the individual's communication, hearing, cognition
and related skills should be included as part of the Individual Written Rehabilita-
tion Program as related to employment eligibility. Such assessments should be made
by speech language pathologists and audiologists recognized as qualified by appro-
priate and current national credential and license to practice, if applicable.

Speech-language pathologists and audiologists should also serve as members of
teams responsible for the functional assessment of vocational rehabilitation can-
didates who present histories of these disorders/disabilities.
Qualified Providers

Professionals who determine eligibility criteria for individuals needing vocational
rehabilitation services should be knowledgeable in the areas of communication dis-
abilities. They should know that speech-language pathologists and audiologists are
the experts in the identification, assessment and treatment of persons with commu-
nication disorders, including hearing, balance, articulation, voice, fluency, auditory
and/or visual processing, language, cognitive processes and related skills. The im-
portance of having qualified professionals provide services to clients of vocational re-
habilitation services cannot be overstated.

This is needed so that team assessments of function and/or appropriate referrals
can be made to speech-language pathologists and audiologists.
State Improvement Plans

ASHA supports the proposal to authorize discretionary funding for State Improve-
ment Plans under Title III, similar to what is in the Individuals with Disabilities
Education Act (IDEAP.L. 105-17). These grants would be used to improve the
State VR Program, including training of vocational rehabilitation professionals at
the graduate level. ASHA strongly recommends that vocational rehabilitation pro-
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eiders be qualified personnel who meet the highest professional standards as re-
quired in their states.
Competencies of Vocational Rehabilitation Personnel

It is of utmost importance that vocational rehabilitation professionals who deter-
mine eligibility of vocational rehabilitation candidates for services be qualified and
trained to make an assessment for determining the eligibility and vocational reha-
bilitation needs of individuals with a wide range of disabilities. These professionals
may include vocational rehabilitation counselors, other qualified rehabilitation per-
sonnel, and multi-disciplinary teams. Communication is an essential element for
successful work outcomes. General knowledge of communication disabilities and the
services provided by speech-language pathologists and audiologists are essential
training elements for all rehabilitation counselors and other qualified rehabilitation
personnel.

Rehabilitation counselors and other qualified rehabilitation personnel need to con-
tinually upgrade their skills in the areas of emerging assistive technologies and
service delivery methods in order to maximize available resources. These minimal
competency standards should be incorporated into any pre-professional or ongoing
in-service training.
Areas of training needs specific to vocational rehabilitation counselors and related

personnel
Both pre-service training and ongoing in-service training for these professionals

should emphasize the following:
Familiarity with communication and related disorders and an understanding of

when to make appropriate referrals to a speech-language pathologist or audiologist.
Knowledge of communication, communication demands in diverse work settings,

and how communication may affect successful performance in a specific job or work
setting. Resources should be provided to communicate in the client's native language
or mode of communication or have access to someone who can provide that service.

Knowledge of the guidelines and major concepts specified in federal legislation
(e.g., the ADA, the Rehabilitation Act, and state-of-the-art assistive technologies and
services) so that vocational rehabilitation professionals can successfully accommo-
date, evaluate, train, or place clients with disabilities in the workplace.

Knowledge of the provision of rehabilitation services to clients from diverse cul-
tural and multi-lingual backgrounds since ethnic, cultural, (e.g., deaf culture)and in-
dividual developmental differences impact on communication systems, styles, and
functionality.

Knowledge of the functional aspects of a client's communication and how the com-
munication or related disorders may impact on functioning in the work setting in
order to make more accurate decisions and referrals regarding employability.

The importance of involving the client's families, significant others, and employers
as it relates to addressing the client's communication needs.

Knowledge of accommodations (e.g., sign language or oral interpreter, assistive
listening devices, TTY) as well as communication devices and services in order to
assist clients to function effectively in the work place and to achieve functional work
outcomes.
Funding-Training

Increased emphasis should be placed on training (pre-service and in-service), not
only because the area of training has received so little attention in past years, but
also because of the critical role vocational rehabilitation professionals play in the
successful rehabilitation of persons with disabilities, and because of the serious re-
sponsibilities they must assume in order to carry out the purposes of the Rehabilita-
tion Act and the ADA.

In order for the vocational rehabilitation program to be effective in serving its
constituents, there must be an adequate workforce of rehabilitation professionals
who are qualified through their education and training to meet the needs of those
requiring services. Audiologists, speech-language pathologists, and speech, language
and hearing scientists are experts in the identification, assessment and treatment
of persons with communication disabilities. They are specialists in the understand-
ing and expression of human communication and its normal development, including
hearing, balance, articulation, voice, fluency, auditory and/or visual processing, lan-
guage, cognitive processes and related skills.

As a strong supporter of the ADA, ASHA recognizes the importance of informing
rehabilitation professionals nationwide about compliance with the ADA. Key ADA
concepts such as "reasonable accommodations" and "essential functions of the job"
are fundamental to the provision of appropriate rehabilitation services to persons
with disabilities.
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Additional training funds should be targeted for students in vocational rehabilita-
tion and related services careers at Historically Black Colleges and Universities,
Hispanic-serving institutions of higher education, other programs with minority/bi-
lingual emphasis, and other institutions of higher education whose minority enroll-
ment is at least 50 percent. This is consistent with the Act's policy on financially
assisting these institutions of higher education in order to bring a larger number
of minorities into vocational rehabilitation and related services careers.

It is important that this reauthorization promotes efforts to increase the number
of rehabilitation professionals, particularly those from culturally and linguistically
diverse backgrounds. ASHA continues to stress the need for increased recruitment,
retention, and training of qualified rehabilitation professionals, including speech-
language pathologists and audiologists from culturally and linguistically diverse
backgrounds. Recent estimates show that only approximately 7 percent of speech-
language pathologists and 6 percent of audiologists are from a racial/ethnic minority
group. The ethnicity of the U.S. population, based on the 1990 census, shows that
minorities comprise approximately 25 percent of the total population. There is a
need to increase the number of rehabilitation professionals to be more reflective of
minority representation in the general U.S. population.
Ascertain Shortage Areas of Rehabilitation Professionals

The reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act should provide for improved efforts
to ascertain shortages of rehabilitation professionals, including methods for deter-
mining shortages of professionals who provide services on a contractual basis. RSA
should include in its report on shortages and training needs (among vocational reha-
bilitation professionals) not only findings about shortages in the professions of those
who are employed directly by rehabilitation agencies, but also of the shortages in
the professions of those who provide rehabilitative services as contractual employ-
ees.

The problem of allocating training funds to the various rehabilitation professions
led to the enactment of changes over a dozen years ago. The Rehabilitation Act
Amendments of 1984 (P.L. 98-221) clarifies and expands the training program to
meet the demand for more specialized personnel qualified to work with persons with
a variety of disabling conditions. Congress acknowledged that serious personnel
shortages existed and that the system for allocating training grants was inadequate
in ameliorating these shortages. To address the problem, section 133(d) of the 1984
amendments instructed that:

The Commissioner shall prepare and submit to the Congress, simultaneously with
the budget submission for the succeeding fiscal year for the Rehabilitation Services
Administration, a report setting forth and justifying in detail how the training funds
for the fiscal year prior to such submission are allocated by professional discipline
and other program areas. The report shall also contain findings on personnel short-
ages, how funds proposed for the succeeding fiscal year will be allocated under the
President's budget proposal, and how the findings of personnel shortages justify the
allocations.

Since enactment of this amendment 12 years ago, RSA has provided information
that has not, we believe, fully carried out the intent of this amendment. In 1985,
RSA acknowledged that "adequate rehabilitation personnel supply and demand data
are not currently available to permit the identification of personnel shortages in a
consistent and uniform manner." [U.S. Department of Education, Office of Special
Education and Rehabilitative Services, "Congressional Report: Fiscal Years 1985
and 1986 Rehabilitation Training Program Allocations" (April 1985)]. For several
years, RSA did not provide useful reports to Congress in terms of data on vocational
rehabilitation personnel. Since FY 1991, however, the reports have been based on
more reliable data and the agency has attempted to justify its funding allocations
on the basis of these data.

There has been a significant decrease and leveling off in training grants in sup-
port of speech language pathology and audiology programs with little, if any, jus-
tification in terms of supply and demand. In 1971 there were 148 grants (expendi-
tures of $4 million) funded for speech-language pathology and audiology compared
to only two grants funded in 1996 (expenditures of $206,000). Speech-language pa-
thologists and audiologists have not been listed in RSA's recent annual studies as
one of those professions with personnel shortages. However, according to the Bureau
of Labor Statistics (Spring, 1996), the employment of speech-language pathologists
and audiologists is expected to increase much faster than the average for all occupa-
tions through the year 2005. Factors contributing to the demand for these profes-
sionals include a growing and aging population, and medical advances that improve
the survival rate of trauma victims who then require treatment. Since there is a
growing need for speech-language pathologists and audiologists, it is an area of per-
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sonnel shortages. The average growth rate of the speech-language pathology and
audiology professions is expected to be 46 percent through the year 2005, placing
it among the 10 fastest growing health occupations (Occupation Outlook Quarterly,
Fall 1995). The need for more audiologists also has been emphasized by the Office
of Health Professions, which stated that "driving demand for audiologists will be the
growing number of elderly . . . who suffer from hearing problems." [Health Person-
nel in the United States. Ninth Report to Congress (1993)].

Retain the provisions in current law that require the Commissioner to "target
funds made available for any year to areas of personnel shortage," and that the pre-
service training projects may include training in speech-language pathology and
audiology.
In-service Training

Provide increased in-service training opportunities to speech-language patholo-
gists and audiologists.

Speech-language pathology and audiology are dynamic and continuously develop-
ing practice areas, and as such, on-going continuing training is needed to address
changes in service delivery, the increasing numbers of individuals with disabilities,
and scientific and technological advances.

Funds should also be targeted for in-service training of qualified vocational reha-
bilitation professionals to provide appropriate, specialized services to culturally and
linguistically diverse groups.

This is needed to address the clearly changing demography of the RSA clientele
who are becoming increasingly more culturally and linguistically diverse.
Scholarship Payback Requirement

Retain the payback provision in the Act that requires individuals who receive
scholarships under the rehabilitation training grants or contracts to maintain em-
ployment in a nonprofit rehabilitation or related agency or in a state rehabilitation
agency on a full time basis for a period of not less than two years for each year
for which assistance was received. This is to be done within a 10-year period after
completing the training for which the scholarship was awarded.

CONCLUSION

The American Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA) appreciates the op-
portunity to submit these comments to the subcommittee and looks forward to work-
ing with you as the reauthorization of this important law proceeds.

[Additional material may be found in committee files.]

STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN FOUNDATION FOR THE BLIND

The American Foundation for the Blind is pleased to have this opportunity to pro-
vide the Senate Subcommittee on Employment and Training with this statement re-
garding the reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended by P.L.
102-569, the Rehabilitation Act Amendments of 1992.

The mission of the American Foundation for the Blind is to enable persons who
are blind or visually impaired to achieve equality of access and opportunity that will
ensure freedom of choice in their lives. AFB accomplishes this by taking a national
leadership role in the development and implementation of public policy and legisla-
tion, informational and educational programs, and quality services.

The Rehabilitation Act authorizes the provision of services through a Federal-
State partnership which, in the ease of specialized services to people who are blind
or severely visually impaired, are provided through 25 State agencies for the blind.
Many of these agencies for the blind were established by States prior to the 1943
enactment of the current Federal-State partnership. As a result, the Act has main-
tained an option for States to retain these agencies and to create new ones. States
which do not have a separate agency for the blind provide these specialized services
through the sole State agency designated to administer the State rehabilitation
plan.

The American Foundation for the Blind feels very strongly that the 1992 amend-
ments created a well-constructed foundation for carrying out the findings, purposes,
and policies so clearly outlined in Section 2 of the Act. For this reason, we believe
that changes to present law need to be reviewed in light of enhancing the effective-
ness of the 1992 amendments rather than adjusting simply for the sake of change.

SPECIALIZED SERVICES AND SEPARATE STATE AGENCIES

Recommendation: Retain the present law authority for States to designate sepa-
rate State agencies for the blind (Title I, Section 101(aX1XA)).
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Justification: The specialized services authorized by the Act are of critical impor-
tance to people who are blind or severely visually impaired. The following services
authorized by the Rehabilitation Act are provided by State agencies and, in many
cases, through a partnership between the State agency and private agencies for the
blind.

Orientation and Mobility services provided by qualified personnel which enables
people who are blind or severely visually impaired to systematically orient them-
selves to the environment and to move safely and efficiently to and from and within
their workplace;

Adaptive methods of reading, writing, and information access including Braille;
Assistive technology including the identification of appropriate technology to meet

the needs of the individual and training in its use;
Daily living skills such as home management, grooming, cooking, and shopping,

and;
Adjustment-to-blindness skills provided through effective counseling to help blind

and visually impaired persons overcome fears and develop confidence in their skills.
Provision of these services is a necessary prerequisite for effectively using other

vocational services of the rehabilitation system. For example, a newly blinded per-
son may have to learn to use a white cane to travel safely and efficiently to job
interviews. This individual also needs the adaptive reading and writing skills before
they can use the training materials provided by the agency or service provider of
their choice.

Provision of these services by specialized agencies has a documented positive ef-
fect. Data prepared in 1996 by the National Accreditation Council for Agencies Serv-
ing the Blind and Visually Impaired derived from the Rehabilitation Services Ad-
ministration's latest annual summary of program results (FY 1994) show that spe-
cialized agencies placed a higher percentage of persons into competitive work set-
tings and had closures with higher average weekly earnings than did the general
agencies.

Further, the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act Amendments of 1997
now explicitly lists orientation and mobility as a related service and requires inclu-
sion of braille and technology in the development of the Individualized Education
Plan. Students who are blind or severely visually impaired who have received these
specialized services in school need to know that they will be able to receive the same
level of specialized services when they transition to the services of the State unit
to prepare for the workplace.

COMPREHENSIVE SYSTEM OF PERSONNEL DEVELOPMENT

Recommendation: Retain present law authority for the Comprehensive System of
Personnel Development (Title I, Section 101(aX7XA)).

Justification: The House-passed H.R. 1385 amends this section deleting the fol-
lowing two significant portions of the authority which are significant to people who
are blind.

First, current law (Title I, Section 101(aX7XAXvXI)) requires, among other things,
that the State plan provide "a description of the procedures and activities the State
agency will undertake to ensure that all personnel employed by the designated
State unit are appropriately and adequately trained and prepared including . . . a
system for the continuing education of rehabilitation professionals and paraprofes-
sionals with respect to rehabilitation technology." In a 1996 survey of the American
Society for Training and Development, 73% of training professionals said that com-
puter skills are essential for employment. Under these circumstances, no reduction
in State unit commitment to in-service training in technology can be tolerated.

Second, current law (Title I, Section 101(aX7XBXiXii)) requires the State unit to
set forth policies and procedures relating to the establishment and maintenance of
standards that are consistent with national-or State-approved or recognized certifi-
cation, licensing, registration or other comparable requirements. To the extent that
such standards are not based on the highest requirements in the State applicable
to a specific profession or discipline, the State must outline the steps it is taking
to require the retraining or hiring of professionals that meet the appropriate profes-
sional requirements of the State.

Maintaining current law provides for the standards necessary to ensure the pro-
fessional quality of services provided to individuals who are blind or visually im-
paired. Effective preparation for a place in a steadily more competitive and com-
plicated workplace cannot be left to personnel who meet lesser standards than that
provided in current law.
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THE INDIVIDUALIZED WRITTEN REHABILITATION PROGRAM

Recommendation: It is our understanding that current discussion centers around
simplification of the IWRP. The possible intent of this modification is to provide a
process that is more responsive to the needs of consumers who would wish to utilize
sources for the development of the IWRP other than the rehabilitation counselor
and/or those consumers who have already identified their employment goal and the
services necessary to attain that goal. We believe that current law allows sufficient
latitude to accommodate these circumstances.

Justification: Title I, Section 102 of the Act was constructed to provide a basis for
a consumer-responsive plan which also embodies specific due process elements to
ensure accountability to the consumer, family member, guardian, advocate, or au-
thorized representative. In addition, the Act requires documentation related to this
process to be in an accessible format. We believe that the requirements of Section
102 can serve the needs of individuals who have identified their employment goals
and service providers. We also believe Section 102 offers ample opportunity for indi-
viduals who are important to the consumer to be involved in the development of the
IWRP.

ELECTRONIC AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY ACCESSIBILITY GUIDELINES

Recommendation: AFB supports S. 761, the Federal Electronic and Information
Technology Accessibility Compliance Act of 1997, which would amend Title V, Sec-
tion 508 of the Rehabilitation Act. We recommend that the Subcommittee examine
ways in which S. 761 can be amended to improve Section 508's accessibility require-
ments and certification procedures. In addition, express authority is needed in Sec-
tion 508 for the development of regulations, provision of technical assistance regard-
ing the procurement of accessible technology, and a process for the filing of com-
plaints regarding noncompliance.

Justification: The widespread acceptance of the Graphical User Interface (GUI)
dramatically increased the computer access problems facing people who are blind or
visually impaired. While efforts have been underway for some time to enhance ac-
cess to GUIs, access to computer-based productivity tools such as word processors
and spread sheets has not been adequately solved and the problem has become more
complex as computer systems increasingly include multimedia capabilities. Further,
the convergence of communications technologies now common in such devices as in-
formation kiosks or werful World Wide Web-browsing software, which both con-
trol and organize inforpomation content, also pose significant barriers for people with
disabilities.

The use of graphics-based software has dramatically increased in the federal gov-
ernment and elsewhere because it ostensibly provides a means of presenting a com-
plex variety of information and user options in an attractive, easy to follow pattern
enabling the fully sighted user to navigate, manipulate, modify, and interact with
the information. The apparent attractiveness of the graphic user interface has led
to its deployment in all manner of office equipment and software, along with
intranets and the Internet.

Yet these systems pose significant access problems for people who cannot see the
graphics or for individuals whose cognitive or manual skills cannot cope with the
moving text or time dependent controls, two very common elements in graphical in-
formation management systems.

The American Society for Training and Development reports that in one year
(1994-1995) the percentage of technology-related training time by training organiza-
tions increased from 22 to 31 percent. This study also reported that 75percent of
these organizations used interactive multimedia computer-based training in 1995, a
large increase from 53 percent the previous year.

Training for federal employees mirrors this corporate sector experience. In addi-
tion, the federal government has taken a leadership position in deploying video ki-
osks and other new information technology formats to provide access to federal in-
formation.

There is a need for a coordinated, cooperative effort to foster and ensure equality
of access to critical information technology. The framers of Section 508 correctly en-
visioned that the federal government should take this leadership role through the
procurement of information technology which is accessible to people with disabil-
ities. Further, it was intended that the marketplace itself would begin to provide
accessibility solutions when it became apparent that the federal government, one of
its largest customers, demanded this performance as a prerequisite for purchase.

This approach has begun to achieve results, albeit very slowly and inconsistently.
Major federal agencies still procure information technology which is not accessible
to employees who are blind, placing scores of good jobs in jeopardy. We believe that
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a continued demonstrated commitment on the part of the federal government to
purchase accessible information technology is vital to continued progress.

The deregulation of federal procurement along with the assignment of information
technology procurement policy and oversight to the Office of Management and Budg-
et have significantly altered the foundation for the compliance process required by
Section 508. S. 761 recognizes the new architecture for compliance. We look forward
to working with the Subcommittee to design a framework that can provide for effec-
tive accessibility requirements, clear lines of authority for establishing regulations
and ensuring agency compliance, and a more effective complaint procedure. These
three elements are necessary to enhance accessibility to information technology by
people with disabilities.

Independent Living Services for Older Individuals Who Are Blind
Recommendation: Retain the present law authorizationTitle VII, Chapter 2

which authorizes the above captioned program.
Justification: Since it received its first appropriation in 1986, this program has

been of the most successful and cost-effective programs initiated by Congress. In
1995-96, the grantee States used the funds to deliver services to over 22,000 older
individuals at an approximate cost of $500-$600 per person. The number of people
served through this program has increased 60 percent over the last three years,
since a mechanism was established for minimum funding of $160,000 for each State.

Funds for vision-related rehabilitation services for older people who are blind are
not provided through the Older Americans Act, Medicare, or Medicaid.

The types of services provided by grantee States include training in orientation
and mobility, communications skills, and daily living skills, and provides low vision
services and adaptive devices, individual counseling and counseling and support
services to family members.

BRAILLE TRAINING PROJECTS

Recommendation: Retain present law authorityTitle VIII "Special Demonstra-
tions and Training Projects", Section 803 (b) Braille Training Projects.

Justification: Experience gained through the current set of training projects clear-
ly indicates that there is a substantial need to refresh the braille teaching skills of
professionals trained under the long term training grants of the Rehabilitation Act
to provide service to individuals who are blind. These projects have also been used
to provide initial training in braille skills for personnel who are State agency
trained and who have not received intensive basic training in teaching braille.

The introduction of computer and other types of information technology have not
diminished the utility and necessity of braille skills. In fact, the introduction of this
technology makes the production of braille easier. In addition, braille is now being
integrated into information technology. For example, the Braille Lite (R), a small
computer, uses braille output to provide a person who is blind with a powerful, port-
able note taking and information management tool. Braille skills are essential for
the user.

These projects have also been used to provide training in teaching individuals who
are blind for whom English is a second language as well as the large number of
individuals who have physical disabilities as well as blindness.

Finally, discussions have taken place with respect to the need to introduce a fed-
erally mandated system of means testing for services under the Act. The American
Foundation for the Blind does not support a federal means test for services provided
by the Rehabilitation Act.

We appreciate the opportunity to provide comments for the Subcommittee's hear-
ing record. We hope that the Subcommittee will provide an opportunity for addi-
tional comment when a draft bill is available.

LETTER TO SENATOR DEWINE FROM GEORGE ACKERMAN

Dear Senator De Wine, it was a pleasure to meet you once again at the recent
hearing of the Senate Subcommittee on Education and Training on July 21. As the
Co-Chair of the Ohio Rehabilitation Association's Governmental Affairs Committee,
I was glad to hear your comments and questions for the two distinguished panels.
The Ohio Rehabilitation Association is an organization of approximately 900 profes-
sionals who work in the field of Vocational Rehabilitation. Our membership is made
up of people who work for County boards of Mental Retardation, Mental Health,
medicril professionals, some employees of the Rehabilitation Services Commission,
and those who work for non-profit or for profit agencies.

Because the rules for the last Reauthorization (1992) were only published a few
months ago, one of our major concerns is that there is sufficient time given to be
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able to gauge their effects. We hope the changes being contemplated, will only bemade to streamline the delivery of services for people with disabilities.
I would also like to now speak to you as an individual vendor of Vocational Reha-

bilitation services. I had worked in the private sector for many years at a major
medical equipment manufacturer prior to entering this field. Until I began selling
my services to the Ohio Rehabilitation Services Commission, I had never encoun-tered a government agency that produced any tangible results. My work involves
helping people with disabilities find jobs and learn how to perform according to em-ployer expectations. This is both very challenging and rewarding. Estimates show
that there is currently a 66% unemployment rate among people with disabilities.
From my point of view the major impediment is a lack of sufficient funding. Because
of the federal mandate to work with people with the most severe disabilities first,the cost and the challenges continue to increase. (Personally I hope I am never inthe position to judge whether one person's disability is more severe that another's.)I would also like to briefly address some of Dr. Growick's testimony. As a self em-ployed service provider, I take exception to his view that there is "monopolisticdomination" in the field of rehabilitation. I am able to compete against very large
agencies that provide similar services. It has been my experience that the choice ofvendor is always based on the needs of the consumer, as we refer to people with
disabilities who use our services. Because I essentially sell my services to the OhioRSC, I closely monitor their business practices. Other than case management, and
administrative costs, which are a small percentage of their budget the majority ofthe money that they spend is in the free market on the appropriate services for con-
sumers. You have probably heard discuss ion about giving vouchers to consumersthat they would then use in order to purchase services. My bias there is that con-
sumers need counseling to make informed choices. Helping them work through allthe barriers to employment is basically what RSC counselors.

Dr. Growick's emphasis on industrial rehabilitation I believe is very misleading.
The sweeping changes that Governor Voinovich has made to the Bureau of Workers
Compensation since his tenure there, speak volumes about their inability to reha-bilitate injured workers. As an aside, there is an existing cash transfer agreement
between BWC and RSC where RSC actually takes over the cases of consumers, thatin my opinion BWC cannot return to work. An injury involving the loss of a limbor back pain is very different from a traumatic brain injury or mental health issues.The ability for consumers to be able to draw on the expertise of RSC counselors is
absolutely necessary. The counselors help point consumers in the direction of attain-ing job skills and then real jobs. Without the aid ofcounselors, it would be very easyfor disreputable companies prey upon people with disabilities. I am not always the
most appropriate person to work with a particular consumer, it is the counselor whohelps them make an informed choice.

To conclude, I would agree with Dr. Growick those who do not work in the public
sector are "unencumbered by unnecessary paperwork". If anything that just furthersthe point that federal requirements, such as the IWRP, involve more reporting rulesthan are necessary to efficiently serve consumers. As a graduate student at Kent
State University I have noticed a profourd bias against the state's Vocational Reha-
bilitation system. While there is always room for improvement, I again want to reit-erate that I have never seen a state program that produces such great results. If
you want to think of it from a bottom line point of view, for every consumer putto work, the investment of tax dollars is repaid within two and a half years by theirpaying taxes and consuming fewer government services. Vocational Rehabilitation
is a time limited service that helps people with disabilities get jobs. By doing so itis helping to more fully integrate our society and overcome old prejudices.

Thank you for your time. I appreciate the opportunity to share my thoughts on
the Reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act.

2727 WEsT CASE ROAD,
COLUMBUS, OH 43235,

July 28, 1997.
Hon. MIKE DEWINE,
Attn: Mr. Aaron Grau,
Subcommittee on Employment & Training,
140 Russell Senate Building,
Washington, DC 20510.

DEAR SENATOR DEWINE & MR. GRAU: I am writing this letter to be included a
part of the Congressional Record in support of reauthorizing the Rehabilitation Actand associated amendments until the year 2001. As a consumer, I state from first
hand experience that services offered by the Ohio Rehabilitation Services Commis-sion (ORSC) are needed and are being administered in a professional manner.
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ORSC has been working aggressively both in my case and others, in partnership
with people with disabilities, to obtain employment and independent living situa-
tions.

One issue that needs to be changed with the reauthorization is "those with the
severest disabilities be served first". Although 1 am a current consumer of the Bu-
reau of Vocational Rehabilitation Services and fit the criteria of "severe", I feel that
there should be an balanced or equal caseload of people; specifically an equal share
of clients with physical and mental with varying degrees of disabilities with the
ability to utilize rehabilitation, employment and training services.

Under the current law, "serving the severest first" in my personal opinion is 1)
discriminatory against others with lesser degrees of disabilities and 2) with the cur-
rent law, it decreases the number of "successful" placements in employment and
independent living situations and actually hampers or lengthens the waiting lists
and successful employment placements due to these constraints of serving the "se-
verest of severe" first.

To summarize the above statement, the federal/state partnerships are not getting
the return on the funds being allocated nationwide.

I can tell you from my own experience that there have been three local employers
who complained to me of the shortage of available help in the Central Ohio area.
I suggested hiring someone through ORSC/BVR. "Oh, those people never work out
but I would hire you." I never told those employers that they were speaking to one
of 'those people". I think if ORSC/BVR had a broad spectrum of people with disabil-
ities to offer for employment opportunities this would assist with these employer's
concerns.

I feel the bill should try to address some form of equal opportunity for employ-
ment for people with disabilities. Why are employers required to have a certain
number of minorities, women etc. and required to report these employment figures
and no requirements for people with disabilities? Many contracts and funding are
based upon minorities/women's etc. owned or involvement but seldom the number
of people with disabilities.

Federal, state and local governments have no established guidelines for the num-
ber of people with disabilities that an employer should try to employ. Therefore, in-
dustry has not set guidelines. I feel there needs to be a "fair" guideline (not nec-
essarily a law or demand) initiated to suggest to an employer to have a reasonable
percentage of employees with disabilities employed. Guidelines may give the ability
to organizations like ORSC/BVR a better chance in obtaining better employment op-
portunities for people with disabilities. Also, the federal/state partnerships should
see a better return on their funding.

I am not in favor of "pushing" legislation (laws) onto business mandating that
they must hire a certain percentage. I would recommend at this time that it be a
recommendation of "guidelines" from the federal government and within a year or
two then have the appropriate federal agencies review and see if the employment
of people with disabilities has improved or if further consideration of law be dis-
cussed with employers.

In conclusion, the American with Disabilities Act language, with its' recent clari-
fications on people with mental disabilities, should be used wherever appropriate
within the bill.

Sincerely,

cc: Robert Rabe,
Administrator,
State of Ohio Rehabilitation Services Commission,
400 East Campus View Blvd.,
Columbus, Ohio 43235.

Commission on Civil Rights,
624 9th Street NW,
Washington, DC 20425.

Department of Labor,
Employment and Training Administration,
Washington D.C. 20210.

Equal Employment Opportunity Commission,
1801 L Street NW,
Washington, DC 20507.
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STATEMENT OF KATHERINE MYERS

Chairman De Wine and members of the Subcommittee, thank you very much for
this opportunity to submit written testimony on the Reauthorization of the Rehabili-
tation Act of 1973.

My name is Katherine Myers and I am the Adaptive Technology Specialist for the
Office 'of Disability Services at Wright State University, Dayton, Ohio. I am also the
parent of a 19 year old with severe spastic quadriplegia and is non-oral. My presen-
tation to you is based on both my experience as a parent of an individual in the
vocational rehabilitation system and my experience as a profession in the field of
rehabilitation.

My son (Rob) is 19 and a sophomore at Fairborn High School. He was accepted
by the Bureau of Vocational Rehabilitation (BVR) this past March after an appeal
process. In the state of Ohio there is a ruling that an individual must be within
two years of graduation from high school to be considered for services. Due to the
complexity of Rob's disability I felt he could not afford to wait until two years prior
to graduation for services. I made the initial contact with BVR when he was actu-
ally four years from graduation. I was told they could assist with some evaluations
and assessments, but without a clear work goal, they would not accept him. I wasalso told about the two year rule.

Fortunately, the BVR counselor Rob had recognized his need for services based
on the complexity of his disability and encouraged us to appeal the decision. All we
had was one informal meeting with the area supervisors for them to recognize his
needs and approve him for services. Unfortunately, his services will be limited until
a an actual work goal can be developed. Since Rob's disability is so severe there
have to be measures to help justify a work goal. These are to be done through eval-
uation such as interest tests and attempts at work situations.

One of our main areas of concern is the degree to which BVR is allowed to partici-
pate in his program prior to his graduation from high school, and this is a concern
whenever the individual has a severe or multiple disabilities. There needs to be a
team approach between vocational rehabilitation and the schools. Our high schools
approach is straight vocation or academic. We have asked them to combine vocation
and academic. Individuals with similar abilities to Rob really need both approaches
to fully understand what they are capable of doing. If BVR and the high schools
team up early enough - such as when the individual is a freshman - instead of wait-
ing until closer to graduation, these young people could end there high school ca-
reers being focused and able to have a firm grasp on their abilities and a stronger
understanding of what they want to do.

In this team approach there needs to be a way for BVR and the schools to coordi-
nate services. Currently, if a piece of equipment is needed in the home to both rein-
force what is learned at school and work on skills and job development, there is a
major argument as to who should provide that equipment. According to BVR, since
it is needed for school work, even if only a portion is for school work, it should be
paid for by the school. According to the school, they have already provided equip-
ment at the school and anything additional is not their responsibility.

While the two entities are arguing, pointing fingers and trying to justify why
someone else should pay for the item, the individual is losing valuable time. Also,
BVR says they can not pay until a work goal is defined. Sometimes the equipment
is needed for the individual to begin to understand exactly what he/she is capable
of doing. An example is an interface to the computer, word prediction for a commu-
nication device, specialized software, or other computer access. Therefore, there
needs to be a provision for vocational rehabilitation and high schools to work to-
gether without the individual suffering.

Another concern with the rehabilitation process and individuals with severe dis-
abilities is the level of expectation placed on the individual with the disability. Chil-
dren and young people with disabilities are held under a microscope andare ex-
pected to make decisions about their lives at a much higher level than their non-
disabled counterparts. I have seen this happen not just as a parent but also as a
professional. The system needs to be designed so that young people with severe dis-
abilities have the ability to 'test" what they can and want to do as a profession.
It also needs to be designed so that young people are not penalized for being young
and acting their age. Most 17, 18, and 19 year olds do not have any idea what they
really want to do; and often in college they change their major several times before
settling on the one they are in when they graduate. Young people with disabilities
need to have that same freedom without the fear of losing funding.

As the parent of a severely disabled. teenager, there is a part of me that rejoices
when he demonstrates just how normal he is when he makes an inappropriate or
immature decision or reacts just like other teenagers. The other part of me aches
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because I know he cannot afford to act immature at all if he wants to get funding
or be recognized for his accomplishments instead of discounted for because of the
severity of his disability. The must be provisions with the Rehab Act to allow for-
giveness and second chances. There also must be an easy to follow appeal process
with more than one level of appeal to assure the entire case, not just one incident
is taken into consideration.

When an individual has a disability, he/she is faced with a lot of complicated is-
sues. Both the process for obtaining services and appealing decisions needs to be
streamlined and simplified. The terminology needs to be simplified so it is easily un-
derstood. Oftentimes it is so complicated that individuals just give up their rights
and go without assistance. As a result, these individuals are then unable to find em-
ployment and are forced to either stay on welfare or be supported by family.

Section 508 addresses architectural accessibility. This section needs to be ex-
panded to include technology. Currently, software developers are not looking at ac-
cessibility when they develop their products. As a result, packages are being devel-
oped and individuals with disabilities, especially blindness, are not able to use them.
There have even been incidents where individuals have either lost employment or
have had to dramatically change their jobs because of software which has been pur-
chased that is not accessible. The Rehabilitation Act must state that only packages,
including development software, that are accessible can be adopted if a business,
agency, school is accepting any federal money. This is the only way to get the devel-
opers to stop creating software that is not accessible.

Thank you very much for this opportunity to submit my concerns about the Reau-
thorization of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. If you have any questions please do
not hesitate to contact me.

[Whereupon, at 12:40 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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